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1         RENO, NEVADA; THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 1, 2024

2                         8:34 A.M.

3                           -oOo-

4        (Stipulated IC Exhibits 1, 2, 3, 4, and 6 and

5 Respondent's Exhibits 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 were

6 previously admitted.)                                      08:34:05

7        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  This is in the matter    08:34:05

8 of charges and complaint against Roy Han-Hui Loo.          08:34:15

9        I hope I said that right, Dr. Loo.                  08:34:23

10        THE WITNESS:  Yes.  You did.                        08:34:23

11        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.               08:34:23

12        This is Case No. 23-25326-1.  I'm Patricia          08:34:24

13 Halstead.  I'm the hearing officer for this matter.  Can   08:34:29

14 the parties please state their appearances, starting       08:34:29

15 with you Mr. Cumings.                                      08:34:33

16        MR. CUMINGS:  I'm Ian Cumings, senior deputy        08:34:33

17 general counsel on behalf of the Investigative             08:34:38

18 Committee.                                                 08:34:39

19        MS. HUETH:  Good morning.  Chelsea Hueth on         08:34:39

20 behalf of Respondent Dr. Loo, and also present is an       08:34:42

21 attorney from my office named Destiny Hooper who will be   08:34:46

22 observing.                                                 08:34:51

23        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I see Dr. Loo is here.   08:34:52

24 Thank you, everyone, for being here.                       08:34:52

25        This is being recorded.  We are doing this by       08:34:56
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1 Zoom to accommodate the appearance of an expert witness    08:34:58

2 that was pursuant to an order.  The Complaint has been     08:35:01

3 filed that we're here about on June 8, 2023.  There's      08:35:06

4 two counts:  one for malpractice and one for failure to    08:35:10

5 maintain proper medical records.                           08:35:13

6        It's my understanding that there has been a         08:35:15

7 stipulation to certain exhibits.                           08:35:17

8        Mr. Cumings, do you want to address that?           08:35:19

9        MR. CUMINGS:  Yes.  Chelsea Hueth and I spoke       08:35:22

10 yesterday.  We are stipulating to Exhibits 1 through 4     08:35:25

11 and Exhibit 6 from the Investigative Committee's           08:35:27

12 exhibits, and Exhibits 1 through 6 from the Respondent's   08:35:30

13 exhibits.                                                  08:35:35

14        Did I get that correct, Ms. Hueth?                  08:35:35

15        MS. HUETH:  Yes.                                    08:35:38

16        MR. CUMINGS:  I believe Exhibit 5 we will be        08:35:39

17 admitting over objection for the IC's exhibits.            08:35:42

18        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.  Any other    08:35:47

19 housekeeping matters before we commence?                   08:35:49

20        MS. HUETH:  Not from Respondent.                    08:35:52

21        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Mr. Cumings?             08:35:55

22        MR. CUMINGS:  No.                                   08:35:57

23        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Did you want to          08:35:59

24 proceed to opening statements?                             08:36:00

25        MR. CUMINGS:  Yes.                                  08:36:01
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1        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Okay.  Go ahead,         08:36:02

2 Mr. Cumings.                                               08:36:02

3                     OPENING STATEMENT                      08:36:02

4        MR. CUMINGS:  Firstly, I'd like to thank            08:36:02

5 everybody involved in today's hearing for their            08:36:04

6 participation, especially you, Ms. Halstead -- I know      08:36:06

7 that you've been ill -- Ms. Court Reporter, counsel for    08:36:07

8 Dr. Loo, Dr. Loo, and the witnesses that are testifying    08:36:11

9 today.                                                     08:36:14

10        As Ms. Halstead said, this hearing is to present    08:36:15

11 evidence to determine if Dr. Loo committed malpractice     08:36:18

12 as alleged in Count 1 and failed to maintain proper        08:36:19

13 medical records as alleged in Count 2 of the Complaint     08:36:23

14 filed June 8th, 2023.                                      08:36:24

15        Throughout this hearing, the evidence will show     08:36:27

16 that Dr. Loo failed to appropriately diagnose and treat    08:36:28

17 Patient A's retinal tear following an emergency referral   08:36:32

18 from an optometrist on March 13th, 2018; that Patient A    08:36:38

19 had been diagnosed with a horseshoe retinal tear from      08:36:38

20 her optometrist, Dr. Keel, prior to the referral to        08:36:42

21 Dr. Loo.  Dr. Loo failed to document the reason for the    08:36:45

22 patient's emergency referral.  Dr. Loo's records do not    08:36:48

23 adequately reflect the billing codes and exams he          08:36:52

24 purports to have given.  Due to this failure, Patient A    08:36:54

25 suffered a detached retina which necessitated emergency    08:36:55
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1 corrective surgery on March 14th, 2018.                    08:36:59

2        In sum, the testimony and evidence presented here   08:37:02

3 today will establish by a preponderance of the evidence    08:37:05

4 that Dr. Loo committed malpractice and failed to           08:37:07

5 adequately maintain proper medical records.                08:37:09

6        On behalf of the Investigative Committee, we ask    08:37:12

7 the Board to consider the record that will be presented    08:37:13

8 here today and render the appropriate findings and         08:37:14

9 discipline.                                                08:37:18

10        Thank you once again for all being here today.      08:37:19

11 That will be all.                                          08:37:23

12        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you,               08:37:25

13 Mr. Cumings.                                               08:37:27

14        Ms. Hueth.                                          08:37:27

15                     OPENING STATEMENT                      08:37:27

16        MS. HUETH:  Good morning.  As I mentioned, my       08:37:27

17 name is Chelsea Hueth, and I have the privilege to         08:37:29

18 represent Dr. Loo in this matter.                          08:37:33

19        Dr. Loo is a retinal specialist who has enjoyed     08:37:35

20 the privilege of practicing in Southern Nevada for the     08:37:38

21 last 22 years as a member of Retina Consultants of         08:37:42

22 Nevada.  After completing a three-year fellowship at the   08:37:45

23 prestigious Bascom Palmer Eye Institute, Dr. Loo saw an    08:37:48

24 expanding population in Las Vegas with a need for retina   08:37:52

25 specialists, so in 2002 he moved to Las Vegas, where       08:37:57
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1 he's been practicing ever since.                           08:37:59

2        The Complaint alleges that Dr. Loo committed        08:38:02

3 malpractice, defined as "the failure to use the            08:38:05

4 reasonable care, skill, or knowledge ordinarily used       08:38:07

5 under similar circumstances."  The Complaint further       08:38:11

6 alleges that Dr. Loo missed a retinal tear, but what the   08:38:14

7 evidence will demonstrate is that when Dr. Loo saw the     08:38:18

8 patient, there was not a retinal tear that could be        08:38:22

9 diagnosed.                                                 08:38:25

10        The evidence will also demonstrate that not         08:38:25

11 seeing a retinal tear, even if one was present, does not   08:38:28

12 constitute malpractice in this case.                       08:38:32

13        The evidence will show at that all times Dr. Loo    08:38:37

14 used the reasonable care, skill, and knowledge when the    08:38:40

15 patient was added onto the end of his schedule without     08:38:44

16 an appointment on March 13th, 2018.                        08:38:47

17        I anticipate that throughout the hearing there      08:38:50

18 will be evidence regarding some basic medical issues       08:38:52

19 regarding the anatomy of the retina, but simply put, the   08:38:55

20 retina is a tissue that lines the back of the eye and      08:39:00

21 acts very much like the film of a camera.  Inside of the   08:39:03

22 eye is a jelly-like substance that has the consistency     08:39:07

23 of a raw egg, which is known as the vitreous, and it is    08:39:11

24 adherent to the retina.  As patients and just normal       08:39:15

25 population people go through life, the vitreous            08:39:19
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1 liquifies and contracts and at some point separates from   08:39:23

2 the retina in a completely benign way for the              08:39:28

3 overwhelming majority of the patients and takes with it    08:39:33

4 what's called some floaters.                               08:39:33

5        The evidence will further demonstrate that          08:39:35

6 floaters are incredibly common and by themselves do not    08:39:37

7 indicate an issue with the retina or indicate that         08:39:41

8 additional treatment is necessary.                         08:39:44

9        Dr. Loo will testify that the office protocol in    08:39:46

10 March 2018 would have been for a staff member to ask the   08:39:49

11 referring provider for various information about the       08:39:53

12 patient, including why they were being referred, as well   08:39:57

13 as requesting a written referral or the provider's         08:40:02

14 recent notes.  No referral or notes were sent from the     08:40:07

15 patient's optometrist.                                     08:40:10

16        The patient reported to Dr. Loo and to Dr. Loo's    08:40:11

17 ophthalmic tech that she was there for floaters and        08:40:15

18 flashes when she moved her eyes.  The notes clearly        08:40:19

19 document the reason for the patient's visit.  Dr. Loo      08:40:22

20 will explain that he performed a retinal exam and what     08:40:26

21 that entails.                                              08:40:30

22        The evidence will also show that Dr. Loo obtained   08:40:31

23 imaging known as optical coherence tomography to examine   08:40:33

24 the patient's retina.  The evidence will further show      08:40:38

25 that the patient had difficulty tolerating the retina      08:40:40
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1 exam, so Dr. Loo obtained another type of imaging known    08:40:44

2 as a B-scan ultrasound.                                    08:40:46

3        After performing the best exam that he could        08:40:48

4 under the circumstances, obtaining multiple images of      08:40:51

5 the retina, Dr. Loo did not see evidence of a retinal      08:40:54

6 tear, a retinal detachment, or other acute issue           08:40:58

7 requiring treatment.  However, he discussed with the       08:41:02

8 patient that a potential referral to a                     08:41:05

9 neuro-ophthalmologist might be appropriate to see if       08:41:08

10 there was a neurological explanation for the patient's     08:41:11

11 complaint of floaters.                                     08:41:14

12        Dr. Loo will testify that he also explained to      08:41:17

13 the patient that she should immediately return to his      08:41:19

14 office if her vision got any worse.                        08:41:22

15        Around 4:30 p.m. the next day, the evidence will    08:41:25

16 show that the patient returned to the Center for Sight,    08:41:30

17 not Dr. Loo's office, and reported a significant change    08:41:33

18 in her vision.  The patient's provider at that visit       08:41:36

19 called another retina specialist at Dr. Loo's office       08:41:40

20 whose name is Dr. Hollifield and explained the             08:41:45

21 situation.                                                 08:41:48

22        The patient returned to Retina Consultants of       08:41:49

23 Nevada, where she was seen by another provider, not        08:41:51

24 Dr. Loo, and the patient's complaints, as the evidence     08:41:55

25 will show, were drastically different than they were the   08:41:59
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1 day before when she was seen by Dr. Loo.  The patient      08:42:02

2 was diagnosed with a macula-off retinal detachment which   08:42:05

3 was surgically repaired later that day -- early in the     08:42:10

4 morning of the next day.                                   08:42:14

5        The evidence will demonstrate that Dr. Loo, who     08:42:15

6 is an experienced retina specialist, did not commit        08:42:19

7 malpractice and maintained appropriate records.  In        08:42:20

8 short, after completing a thorough exam, Dr. Loo did not   08:42:23

9 see evidence of a retinal tear.                            08:42:27

10        The evidence will demonstrate that the              08:42:28

11 Investigative Committee cannot establish by a              08:42:31

12 preponderance of the evidence that Dr. Loo missed a        08:42:34

13 retinal tear, and even if he did miss a retinal tear,      08:42:37

14 that it constitutes malpractice in this case.              08:42:40

15        At the conclusion of the evidence, we believe       08:42:44

16 that the recommendation will be to find that the           08:42:46

17 Investigative Committee has not proven either of its       08:42:50

18 claims.  Thank you.                                        08:42:53

19        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you, Ms. Hueth.    08:42:55

20 So I have a delay obviously because I'm coughing.  I'm     08:42:58

21 staying on mute.  Thank you for waiting for me to hit      08:43:03

22 that unmute.                                               08:43:06

23        Mr. Cumings, do you want to call your first         08:43:07

24 witness?                                                   08:43:10

25        MR. CUMINGS:  Certainly.  I would like to call      08:43:10
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1 Ernie Diaz, chief of investigations.                       08:43:13

2 Whereupon,                                                 08:43:13

3                      ERNESTO DIAZ,                         08:43:13

4 having first been called as a witness, was duly sworn      08:43:13

5 and testified as follows:                                  08:43:13

6        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.  Can you      08:43:40

7 please state your name and spell your name for the         08:43:41

8 record.                                                    08:43:41

9        THE WITNESS:  Ernesto Diaz, E-R-N-E-S-T-O,          08:43:43

10 D-I-A-Z.                                                   08:43:50

11        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.               08:43:50

12        Your witness, Mr. Cumings.                          08:43:54

13                    DIRECT EXAMINATION                      08:43:54

14 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            08:43:54

15    Q.  Good morning, Mr. Diaz.                             08:43:57

16    A.  Good morning.                                       08:43:58

17    Q.  Who is your employer?                               08:43:58

18    A.  The Nevada State Board of Medical Examiners.        08:43:59

19    Q.  And what is your job title?                         08:44:02

20    A.  I am the chief of investigations for the            08:44:04

21 investigations division.                                   08:44:06

22    Q.  How long have you held that position?               08:44:08

23    A.  Approximately 3 years and 11 months.                08:44:10

24    Q.  Do you have any other investigation experience?     08:44:13

25    A.  Yes, I do.                                          08:44:15
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1    Q.  And where was that at?                              08:44:17

2    A.  I was a U.S. Border Patrol agent for                08:44:20

3 approximately four years.  I investigated immigration      08:44:23

4 and criminal -- federal criminal violations, and then I    08:44:27

5 was an ATF special agent for approximately 21 years        08:44:31

6 investigating federal -- United States Code federal        08:44:35

7 violations as well.                                        08:44:39

8    Q.  After that, you came to the Board of Medical        08:44:40

9 Examiners?                                                 08:44:44

10    A.  That's correct.                                     08:44:44

11    Q.  As chief of investigations for the Nevada State     08:44:45

12 Board of Medical Examiners, what are your duties?          08:44:48

13    A.  I review all the complaints that the Board          08:44:50

14 receives per jurisdiction.  I assign and open cases to     08:44:54

15 investigators.  I also investigate cases myself.  I        08:44:58

16 report all formal disciplinary actions to National         08:45:01

17 Practitioner Databank and other entities that we're        08:45:07

18 required to report those actions to.  I also liaison       08:45:09

19 with the licensing division as well as the legal           08:45:13

20 division for the overall function of the Board.            08:45:17

21    Q.  And when a complaint comes in, what happens?        08:45:19

22    A.  I review the complaint or one of the deputy         08:45:23

23 chiefs will review it.  If the complaint falls within      08:45:25

24 our jurisdiction, if the individual named in the           08:45:30

25 complaint is a licensee of our board and there's --        08:45:34
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1 allegations fall within the Nevada Medical Practice Act,   08:45:35

2 I open an investigation; I assign it to an investigator;   08:45:38

3 and then a case file is created.  A case number is         08:45:42

4 assigned.                                                  08:45:45

5        The investigator will send -- they'll read the      08:45:46

6 complaint.  They'll send what's known as an allegation     08:45:50

7 letter to the respondent, which would be the licensee.     08:45:54

8 They'll also send an order to produce health care          08:45:57

9 records.  That's the initial part of the investigation.    08:46:00

10        And I can continue if you'd like or let me know.    08:46:02

11    Q.  Certainly.                                          08:46:06

12    A.  Once the information is received, the               08:46:07

13 investigator will then prepare it for review by one of     08:46:11

14 the Board's medical reviewers.  At that point, the         08:46:14

15 medical reviewer will generate a report.  They will make   08:46:17

16 a recommendation.  The case is then presented to one of    08:46:20

17 the Board's investigative committees.  At that point,      08:46:24

18 the Investigative Committee can determine whether to       08:46:27

19 close the case, whether to send it out for                 08:46:31

20 investigation, or send it to a special team peer review    08:46:35

21 or, you know, have the respondent appear in person to      08:46:38

22 answer some questions.  At that point, the conclusion of   08:46:41

23 the investigation part is over.                            08:46:44

24    Q.  So once an investigation is concluded, that means   08:46:46

25 that the medical records that are obtained are             08:46:49
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1 aggregated and put into that file?                         08:46:52

2    A.  That's correct.  The investigators obtain medical   08:46:55

3 records from not just the respondent but if, say, there    08:46:58

4 was a hospital involved, they'll request records from a    08:47:02

5 hospital or medical facility as well.                      08:47:05

6    Q.  Are you familiar with Investigation No. 21-20008    08:47:07

7 regarding Dr. Loo?                                         08:47:12

8    A.  Yes, I am.                                          08:47:13

9    Q.  And just for the record, were you the original      08:47:14

10 investigator on this case?                                 08:47:18

11    A.  No, I was not.                                      08:47:19

12    Q.  Do you know who was?                                08:47:21

13    A.  Yes.  Senior Investigator Don Andrews was the       08:47:22

14 original investigator on this case.                        08:47:29

15    Q.  He can't be here today, can he?                     08:47:30

16    A.  No.  He's retired now.                              08:47:33

17    Q.  As chief of investigations, do you routinely fill   08:47:34

18 in for investigators if they're unable to attend or if     08:47:38

19 they have parted from the Board?                           08:47:42

20    A.  Yes.  I do that often as the chief of               08:47:43

21 investigations.                                            08:47:44

22    Q.  As the chief then, you're familiar with the         08:47:44

23 procedure by which the Board can post these                08:47:46

24 investigative files?                                       08:47:52

25    A.  That's correct.  As well as my experience in        08:47:53
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1 conducting investigations.                                 08:47:55

2    Q.  Have you reviewed the file for this case?           08:47:56

3    A.  Yes, I have.                                        08:47:59

4    Q.  Based on your review, does this case appear to be   08:47:59

5 similar to other investigations handled by the Board?      08:48:03

6    A.  Yes, it does.                                       08:48:05

7    Q.  For the record, I'm going to ask you about the      08:48:06

8 Board's exhibits in this case.  Exhibits 1 through 4 and   08:48:09

9 6 of the IC's exhibits have been stipulated to and         08:48:11

10 admitted.  So we're just concerned with Exhibit 5.         08:48:15

11 Would you please turn to what has been premarked as        08:48:18

12 Board's Exhibit 5 in that binder in front of you?          08:48:19

13    A.  Okay.                                               08:48:25

14        MR. CUMINGS:  And just the record for everybody,    08:48:27

15 we are not referring to the patient by name.  We'll be     08:48:29

16 referring to the patient in this case as Patient A.        08:48:34

17 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            08:48:34

18    Q.  Do you recognize this document?                     08:48:36

19    A.  Yes, I do.                                          08:48:37

20    Q.  What is that document?                              08:48:38

21    A.  It's a Certificate of Custodian of Records which    08:48:39

22 investigators send out when they request medical records   08:48:43

23 to ensure that we receive all records, and they're         08:48:46

24 notarized by the custodian of records before the           08:48:49

25 provider.                                                  08:48:52
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1    Q.  Are there documents behind that first page?         08:48:53

2    A.  Yes, there are.                                     08:48:56

3    Q.  When are those documents?                           08:48:57

4    A.  These are medical records for Patient A.            08:48:58

5    Q.  And what is a certificate of custodian of           08:49:00

6 records?                                                   08:49:06

7    A.  It's a basically a certificate that the Board       08:49:07

8 sends out when we request medical records, and the         08:49:10

9 custodian of records will notarize that all the records    08:49:14

10 they are providing to the Board per our order to produce   08:49:19

11 records or letter is -- is complete and accurate.          08:49:23

12    Q.  And can you tell from looking at these records      08:49:26

13 how these records were received?                           08:49:31

14    A.  Yes, I can.                                         08:49:32

15    Q.  How is that?                                        08:49:34

16    A.  They were faxed to our office.  We often receive    08:49:35

17 medical records electronically, by mail, or fax.  In       08:49:38

18 this case, these were by fax.                              08:49:44

19    Q.  I'd like you to take a brief moment here and look   08:49:46

20 through Exhibit 5 and make sure that everything is         08:49:50

21 there.                                                     08:49:53

22    A.  (Complied.)                                         08:49:53

23        Yes.  Everything's there that we requested.         08:50:03

24        MR. CUMINGS:  I'll ask for admission of             08:51:01

25 Exhibit 5.  I move to admit Exhibit 5 into the record.     08:51:03
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1        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth?               08:51:07

2        MS. HUETH:  I object as I don't believe that        08:51:09

3 Exhibit 5 contains a complete copy of the patient's        08:51:11

4 medical records from this provider.                        08:51:14

5        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  What do you base that    08:51:20

6 on?                                                        08:51:21

7        MS. HUETH:  Well, for example, on Bates stamped     08:51:24

8 NSBME 00090, at the top of the page there appears to be,   08:51:27

9 like, fax markings.  It starts with "From:  Center for     08:51:30

10 Sight" to a phone number, and then it says "Page 6 out     08:51:34

11 of 35," and Pages 1 through 5 are not included in this     08:51:38

12 exhibit.                                                   08:51:42

13        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Were these records       08:51:44

14 Subpoenaed?                                                08:51:46

15        MR. CUMINGS:  No.  They were requested through a    08:51:47

16 typical investigation process, not by letter.              08:51:50

17        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Can you proffer what     08:51:54

18 Exhibits 1 through 5 were?                                 08:51:56

19        MR. CUMINGS:  I cannot.                             08:51:59

20        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  What the pages were?     08:52:01

21        Are they anything you're relying on?                08:52:02

22        MR. CUMINGS:  No.  Per statute, we only have to     08:52:05

23 admit exhibits that we intend to rely on for the           08:52:07

24 prosecution of our case, and Pages 1 through 5 are not     08:52:11

25 present, but they are not relevant to what the rest of     08:52:14
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1 the record states.                                         08:52:17

2        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  There's no question as   08:52:20

3 to the patient at issue or the records being related to    08:52:21

4 her.  Is that correct?                                     08:52:25

5        MR. CUMINGS:  Correct.                              08:52:27

6        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Okay.  I'll go ahead     08:52:28

7 and admit the exhibits.  So Exhibit 5 will be admitted.    08:52:29

8        (IC Exhibit 5 admitted.)                            08:52:29

9        MR. CUMINGS:  Thank you, Mr. Diaz.  I have no       08:52:35

10 more questions for you at this time.                       08:52:37

11        THE WITNESS:  Thank you very much.                  08:52:40

12        MS. HUETH:  Mr. Diaz, oh, I have some questions     08:52:41

13 for you.                                                   08:52:45

14        THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am.                           08:52:46

15        MS. HUETH:  Is it okay if I proceed,                08:52:48

16 Ms. Halstead?                                              08:52:51

17        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Yes.                     08:52:52

18        MS. HUETH:  Thank you.                              08:52:54

19                     CROSS-EXAMINATION                      08:52:54

20 BY MS. HUETH:                                              08:52:54

21    Q.  Mr. Diaz, you testified a few minutes ago that      08:52:55

22 the records that are contained within Exhibit 5 from the   08:52:58

23 Center for Sight were faxed to the Board.  Is that         08:53:01

24 correct?                                                   08:53:04

25    A.  Yes, ma'am.                                         08:53:04
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1    Q.  And as part of the Board's investigation and in     08:53:05

2 your experience as an investigator, is it important to     08:53:12

3 obtain a complete copy of a patient's chart from a         08:53:15

4 provider?                                                  08:53:19

5        MR. CUMINGS:  Objection.  Calls for speculation.    08:53:21

6        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Overruled.               08:53:26

7    A.  Yes, it is.                                         08:53:27

8 BY MS. HUETH:                                              08:53:30

9    Q.  If you could turn still within Exhibit 5 to         08:53:32

10 what's Bates stamped as NSBME 0120 and then let me know    08:53:37

11 when you're there.                                         08:53:45

12    A.  Yes, ma'am.                                         08:53:52

13    Q.  Is it your understanding that this record also      08:53:53

14 came from the Center for Sight?                            08:53:56

15    A.  Give me a second while I look at it, please.        08:54:07

16 These records were obtained through the request that the   08:54:28

17 investigator made.  I believe they were not faxed          08:54:32

18 though.  I believe these were obtained additionally by     08:54:39

19 the investigator.                                          08:54:44

20    Q.  And my question was:  Is it your understanding      08:54:45

21 that the record reflected on NSBME 0120, that it came      08:54:49

22 from the Center for Sight?                                 08:54:56

23    A.  Yes.  If these items were received by the           08:54:57

24 investigator at the request, then these records were       08:55:02

25 provided by the Center for Sight.                          08:55:06
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1    Q.  Well, Mr. Diaz, do you know if these records were   08:55:09

2 received by the investigator pursuant to a request to      08:55:14

3 the Center for Sight?                                      08:55:17

4    A.  Yes, ma'am.  I believe they were received by the    08:55:18

5 investigator.                                              08:55:20

6    Q.  From the Center for Sight?                          08:55:21

7    A.  Yes.                                                08:55:23

8    Q.  And why is it that starting on NSBME 0120 through   08:55:25

9 the end of this exhibit do these pages not have fax        08:55:31

10 markings?                                                  08:55:34

11    A.  Again, that, I do not know.  They don't have the    08:55:35

12 fax markings.  Like I said before, there are times we      08:55:39

13 receive records by mail, electronically, or by fax.        08:55:43

14    Q.  Okay.  So earlier when you said that the records    08:55:47

15 from the Center for Sight were faxed, that's -- not all    08:55:49

16 of the records were faxed.  Is that what you're saying?    08:55:52

17    A.  That's correct.  I'm saying the copies that do      08:55:55

18 not have the top facsimile on there were received by the   08:55:59

19 investigator that were not sent by fax.                    08:56:04

20    Q.  How were they sent?                                 08:56:10

21    A.  They were sent by mail, I believe.                  08:56:12

22    Q.  And are you looking at something to make that       08:56:15

23 determination that they were sent by mail?                 08:56:21

24    A.  Yes.  I'm looking at the documents, the records.    08:56:24

25 The last pages that we have were received by the           08:56:28
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1 investigator.  They were not received by fax.  They were   08:56:30

2 received through mail.                                     08:56:34

3    Q.  Okay.  But is there something within Exhibit 5      08:56:37

4 that you're looking at that tells you that these were      08:56:41

5 sent via mail as opposed to electronically or otherwise?   08:56:44

6    A.  No.                                                 08:56:49

7    Q.  Is there anything within Exhibit 5 to indicate      08:56:49

8 when the records starting on NSBME 0120 were sent to the   08:56:58

9 Board?                                                     08:57:05

10    A.  These records were sent, I believe, March -- are    08:57:06

11 you talking about the electronic ones, the faxed ones,     08:57:13

12 or the other ones that do not have the facsimile marks     08:57:17

13 on there?                                                  08:57:20

14    Q.  The Exhibit 5, starting with NSBME 0120.            08:57:20

15    A.  No.  In my review of the case file, there was no    08:57:28

16 note when the additional records were received.            08:57:30

17    Q.  But it's your testimony, is it not, that            08:57:32

18 Exhibit 5 reflects all of the patient's records that       08:57:39

19 were sent from the Center for Sight?                       08:57:43

20    A.  Yes.                                                08:57:46

21    Q.  Okay.  And, Mr. Diaz, are you a medical doctor?     08:57:47

22    A.  I am not.                                           08:57:52

23    Q.  Okay.  And you told us earlier you were not the     08:57:53

24 original investigator on this file.  Is that correct?      08:57:58

25    A.  That's correct.                                     08:58:00
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1    Q.  When were you assigned to this case?                08:58:01

2    A.  At the retirement, after the initial investigator   08:58:04

3 retired, I reassigned cases to myself that were still      08:58:09

4 pending any sort of board action.                          08:58:15

5    Q.  When was that?                                      08:58:16

6    A.  That would have been probably last June or July     08:58:17

7 of 2023.                                                   08:58:19

8    Q.  And so it wasn't you who personally requested the   08:58:20

9 records from Center for Sight.  Is that right?             08:58:28

10    A.  That's correct.                                     08:58:31

11    Q.  If you wouldn't mind, still within this same        08:58:31

12 exhibit, Exhibit 5, turning to Bates stamp Page NSBME      08:58:45

13 0117 and let me know when you're there.                    08:58:48

14    A.  I'm there.                                          08:58:56

15    Q.  And in the middle of the page, there's a section    08:58:57

16 entitled "Tonometry," and under that it says               08:59:05

17 "Intraocular Pressure."                                    08:59:10

18        Do you see that?                                    08:59:11

19    A.  I do.                                               08:59:12

20    Q.  And then Items 1 through 6 are dates prior to       08:59:12

21 March 2018.  Do you see that?                              08:59:18

22    A.  Yes.                                                08:59:20

23    Q.  In your review of Exhibit 5, did you see any        08:59:22

24 visit notes for any of those dates prior to March 13,      08:59:26

25 2018?                                                      08:59:31
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1    A.  Say that date again.  Prior to what date, ma'am?    08:59:31

2    Q.  March 13, 2018.                                     08:59:44

3    A.  I see a March 13th, 2018 date on here under         08:59:51

4 "Dilation."  There's other dates after March.  Let's       08:59:55

5 see.  March 14th, 2018.                                    09:00:04

6    Q.  Sure.  And my question was whether you see within   09:00:06

7 Exhibit 5 any visit notes or encounters with the patient   09:00:10

8 prior to March 13, 2018.                                   09:00:14

9    A.  Yes, I do.                                          09:00:18

10    Q.  Okay.  On what page?                                09:00:20

11    A.  The one you referred to.  NSBME Bates stamped       09:00:22

12 0117.                                                      09:00:27

13    Q.  Okay.  If you can turn back to NSBME 0115.          09:00:28

14    A.  Okay.                                               09:00:41

15    Q.  Do you see at the top of the page under the         09:00:42

16 patient's name to the right it says "Exam Date             09:00:44

17 3/13/2018"?                                                09:00:49

18    A.  Bates stamp 105?                                    09:00:51

19    Q.  115.  I'm sorry.                                    09:00:57

20    A.  Okay.  Sorry about that.  Yes.  Exam date           09:00:59

21 3/13/2018.                                                 09:01:12

22    Q.  And if you go up a little bit to the right, it      09:01:13

23 appears to say "Page 4 of 8."  Do you see that?            09:01:17

24    A.  Yes.                                                09:01:20

25    Q.  Okay.  And then if you go to the next page, it      09:01:20

Page 26

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1 says "Page 5 of 8."  Do you see that?                      09:01:25

2    A.  Yes.                                                09:01:28

3    Q.  And then to the next page which we were talking     09:01:29

4 about earlier, it says "Page 6 of 8."  Do you see that?    09:01:32

5    A.  Yes.                                                09:01:36

6    Q.  And so would that indicate to you that these        09:01:36

7 three pages we've been discussing all pertain to a visit   09:01:40

8 on March 13, 2018?                                         09:01:44

9    A.  Yes.  That would appear so.                         09:01:47

10    Q.  Okay.  And so if we could just circle back, my      09:01:59

11 original question is whether you see any visit notes for   09:02:04

12 dates of service before March 13, 2018.                    09:02:08

13    A.  I have to look at each one individually to look     09:02:18

14 at the exam date.  Give me a second.  No.  That's --       09:02:28

15 March 13, 2018 is -- I do not see any other visits in      09:03:11

16 the records we received.                                   09:03:16

17    Q.  Okay.  So when you testified earlier that           09:03:18

18 Exhibit 5 represents the entirety of the patient's chart   09:03:30

19 from the Center for Sight, umm, do you still maintain      09:03:34

20 that testimony having reviewed, like we did on             09:03:38

21 Page 0117, measurements taken prior to March 13, 2018      09:03:43

22 without seemingly corresponding visit notes?               09:03:48

23    A.  Yes.  These are the records that were provided to   09:03:52

24 us, and we requested any and all records.                  09:03:56

25    Q.  Okay.  But whether or not you were provided with    09:04:00
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1 all records, you can't say that with certainty?            09:04:03

2    A.  I can say that we received a Certificate of         09:04:13

3 Custodian of Records by the Sight -- Center for Sight      09:04:16

4 notarized and signed and said that they provided all the   09:04:20

5 records to us per our request.                             09:04:24

6    Q.  Because the request to the Center for Sight         09:04:26

7 wouldn't have been limited to any particular time          09:04:28

8 period, would it?                                          09:04:32

9    A.  No.  There was no time period requested as far as   09:04:33

10 visits or whatnot.  We request any and all.                09:04:36

11    Q.  Okay.  At least as far Exhibit 5 goes, you agree    09:04:39

12 there's no visit notes prior to March 13, 2018?            09:04:42

13    A.  Based on the records we received, that's correct.   09:05:03

14        MS. HUETH:  Those are all my questions.  Thank      09:05:07

15 you.                                                       09:05:09

16        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you, Ms. Hueth.    09:05:11

17        Mr. Cumings?                                        09:05:14

18        MR. CUMINGS:  Certainly.  I just have a couple      09:05:15

19 brief questions on redirect.                               09:05:17

20                   REDIRECT EXAMINATION                     09:05:19

21 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            09:05:19

22    Q.  Mr. Diaz, you were not the original investigator    09:05:20

23 on this case.  Correct?                                    09:05:22

24    A.  That's correct.                                     09:05:23

25    Q.  And typically when you receive a set of records     09:05:24
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1 such as this, it's not an exhaustive -- is it always an    09:05:27

2 exhaustive history of the patient's records, or can it     09:05:32

3 sometimes pertain to an instance from dates?               09:05:37

4    A.  It depends on -- yeah.  Sometimes the order will    09:05:39

5 request a certain period of date.  For example, if they    09:05:44

6 see a provider one time, then we know we have a starting   09:05:46

7 point there.  In this case, the records were requested     09:05:50

8 from Sight for Center for records of this particular       09:05:52

9 Patient A.                                                 09:05:56

10    Q.  Okay.  I'd like to turn your attention real fast    09:05:56

11 to Page 120 in Exhibit 5.  Okay.  And move forward from    09:06:00

12 there and flip to Page 126.                                09:06:16

13    A.  Yes.                                                09:06:21

14    Q.  Do you see Page 126, it's addressed at the top      09:06:23

15 there?                                                     09:06:26

16    A.  Yes.                                                09:06:27

17    Q.  Who is that addressed to?                           09:06:29

18    A.  Danielle Keel, OD.                                  09:06:31

19    Q.  And who is this letter from?  Can you see the       09:06:34

20 letterhead at the top there?                               09:06:38

21    A.  Yes.  From Retina Consultants of Nevada.            09:06:38

22    Q.  And at the bottom of the letter there, who is the   09:06:42

23 letter authored by?                                        09:06:45

24    A.  Dr. Loo.                                            09:06:46

25    Q.  Is Dr. Loo the Respondent in this case?             09:06:47
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1    A.  Yes.                                                09:06:50

2    Q.  So is it likely that these records were sent to     09:06:51

3 the Center for Sight by Dr. Loo as they pertain to one     09:06:55

4 of the practitioners there?                                09:06:58

5    A.  Yes.                                                09:07:00

6    Q.  And does this document -- you see that March 13th   09:07:02

7 date.  I'd like you to flip now back towards Page 112      09:07:07

8 and 113.                                                   09:07:11

9    A.  Okay.                                               09:07:19

10    Q.  Do you see right there on the images there it       09:07:20

11 says "Exam Date"?                                          09:07:23

12    A.  Yes.                                                09:07:24

13    Q.  What is the date there?                             09:07:26

14    A.  March 13th.                                         09:07:27

15    Q.  So is it likely that those records from Dr. Loo's   09:07:29

16 office are contained in this record as a complete record   09:07:33

17 for this patient from that date?                           09:07:36

18    A.  Yes.                                                09:07:38

19        MR. CUMINGS:  I have no further questions for you   09:07:40

20 at this time.  Thank you.                                  09:07:43

21        MS. HUETH:  I just have a quick follow-up, if       09:07:44

22 it's okay, Ms. Halstead.                                   09:07:47

23        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Go ahead.                09:07:52

24 ///                                                        09:07:52

25 ///                                                        09:07:52

Page 30

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1                    RECROSS-EXAMINATION                     09:07:52

2 BY MS. HUETH:                                              09:07:52

3    Q.  Mr. Diaz, thank you for your time.  I just want     09:07:54

4 to be sure though, when -- you testified earlier that      09:07:55

5 the patient's records from the Center for Sight were       09:07:55

6 requested in their entirety without restriction on date.   09:07:58

7 Is that right?                                             09:08:02

8    A.  Yes.                                                09:08:03

9        MS. HUETH:  That's all.  Thank you.                 09:08:05

10        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.               09:08:07

11        Who is your next witness, Mr. Cumings?              09:08:09

12        MR. CUMINGS:  I'd like to call Dr. Friedlander.     09:08:11

13        Thank you, Mr. Diaz.                                09:08:27

14        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Good morning,            09:08:29

15 Dr. Friedlander.                                           09:08:30

16        THE WITNESS:  Good morning.                         09:08:32

17        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Can you see and hear     09:08:33

18 okay?                                                      09:08:35

19        THE WITNESS:  Yep.                                  09:08:36

20        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  My name is Patricia      09:08:38

21 Halstead.  I'm the hearing officer in this matter.  I

22 appreciate you being here today.  Can you please raise

23 your right hand to be sworn.

24 Whereupon,

25                 STEVEN FRIEDLANDER, MD,
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1 having first been called as a witness, was duly sworn

2 and testified as follows:

3        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.

4        Can you please state and spell your name for the    09:08:46

5 record.                                                    09:08:46

6        THE WITNESS:  Steven Friedlander, S-T-E-V-E-N,      09:08:49

7 F-R-I-E-D-L-A-N-D-E-R.                                     09:08:53

8        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.               09:08:57

9        Mr. Cumings.                                        09:08:58

10                    DIRECT EXAMINATION                      09:08:58

11 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            09:08:58

12    Q.  Thank you, Dr. Friedlander, for being here today.   09:09:01

13 I know you're a very busy man.  Are you licensed as a      09:09:04

14 medical doctor in the state of Nevada?                     09:09:06

15    A.  Yes.                                                09:09:08

16    Q.  For how long have you been licensed here?           09:09:08

17    A.  Since 1998.                                         09:09:10

18    Q.  And are you licensed anywhere else?                 09:09:12

19    A.  Currently, no.                                      09:09:15

20    Q.  And where did you go to medical school at?          09:09:17

21    A.  Went to Hahnemann University in Philadelphia.       09:09:20

22    Q.  And what was your residency in?                     09:09:23

23    A.  Ophthalmology at University of California San       09:09:25

24 Diego.                                                     09:09:29

25    Q.  And are you certified by the American Board of      09:09:29
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1 Medical Specialties?                                       09:09:34

2    A.  Yes.                                                09:09:35

3    Q.  What is your specialty?                             09:09:35

4    A.  Ophthalmology.                                      09:09:36

5    Q.  Where do you practice medicine currently?           09:09:38

6    A.  In Reno and Carson City.                            09:09:43

7    Q.  And how long have you been practicing as an         09:09:46

8 ophthalmologist in total?                                  09:09:49

9    A.  Again, after my training, I came to Reno, so        09:09:51

10 since 1998.                                                09:09:55

11    Q.  So 26 years?                                        09:09:56

12    A.  In my 26th year, yes.                               09:09:58

13    Q.  Okay.  Please turn to what's been premarked as      09:10:01

14 Exhibit 6.  This is your CV.  Have you seen this           09:10:05

15 document before?                                           09:10:15

16    A.  Yes.                                                09:10:16

17    Q.  What is it?                                         09:10:16

18    A.  I'm sorry?                                          09:10:18

19    Q.  And what is this document?                          09:10:20

20    A.  This is a CV for myself.                            09:10:21

21    Q.  Does this appear to be the true and correct copy    09:10:25

22 of your CV?                                                09:10:29

23    A.  Yes.                                                09:10:30

24    Q.  And does this document adequately summarize your    09:10:30

25 experience and your education?                             09:10:35
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1    A.  Yes.                                                09:10:36

2    Q.  And you prepared this document?                     09:10:37

3    A.  Yes.                                                09:10:38

4    Q.  Is there anything on this document that you'd       09:10:39

5 like to add, or is this document complete?                 09:10:41

6    A.  I think it's complete.                              09:10:44

7    Q.  Okay.                                               09:10:51

8        MR. CUMINGS:  As the CV's already been admitted,    09:10:51

9 I'd like to tender Dr. Friedlander as an expert witness    09:10:54

10 in this case.                                              09:10:57

11        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth?               09:10:59

12        MS. HUETH:  No objection.                           09:11:00

13        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.  So I'll      09:11:02

14 accept the tender.                                         09:11:04

15 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            09:11:04

16    Q.  Dr. Friedlander, have you served as a peer          09:11:06

17 reviewer for the Board before?                             09:11:09

18    A.  Yes.                                                09:11:10

19    Q.  Approximately how many cases have you reviewed      09:11:12

20 for the Board?                                             09:11:14

21    A.  I'm not exactly sure.  I feel like it's about       09:11:14

22 half a dozen.                                              09:11:18

23    Q.  And are you familiar with BME Case No. 23-25326-1   09:11:18

24 regarding Dr. Loo?                                         09:11:24

25    A.  Yes.                                                09:11:26
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1    Q.  Based upon your training and experience, do you     09:11:26

2 feel that you're familiar with the standards of care to    09:11:29

3 which practitioners should be held regarding the facts     09:11:32

4 of this case in the state of Nevada?                       09:11:35

5    A.  Yes.                                                09:11:36

6    Q.  Do you have experience in the subject matter        09:11:36

7 you've been asked to review regarding this case?           09:11:39

8    A.  Yes.                                                09:11:41

9    Q.  Were you provided with materials by the Board for   09:11:42

10 your review in this matter?                                09:11:45

11    A.  Yes.                                                09:11:46

12    Q.  Do you remember what was included in those          09:11:47

13 materials?                                                 09:11:49

14    A.  Medical records.                                    09:11:49

15    Q.  Was Dr. Loo's allegation letter included as well?   09:11:54

16    A.  Yes.  Yes.  Yes, allegation, response, medical      09:11:58

17 records.                                                   09:12:02

18    Q.  And were you asked at the time those materials      09:12:03

19 were provided to make an objective determination whether   09:12:06

20 any professional medical opinion -- if there was any       09:12:09

21 departure of the proper standards of medical care by       09:12:12

22 Dr. Loo?                                                   09:12:15

23    A.  Yes.                                                09:12:16

24    Q.  And did you come to such a determination?           09:12:16

25    A.  Yes.                                                09:12:18
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1    Q.  What was that determination?                        09:12:18

2    A.  Umm, my determination was that with the -- with     09:12:20

3 the retinal tear and pursuing retinal detachment that      09:12:27

4 there was malpractice in the case.                         09:12:32

5    Q.  Thank you, Dr. Friedlander.  I'd like to shift      09:12:34

6 gears and ask you some specific questions regarding the    09:12:40

7 facts in this case.  Could you please turn to Exhibit 5?   09:12:42

8 We're looking at Pages 112 through 118 right now.  These   09:12:46

9 have been admitted as Patient A's medical records from     09:12:52

10 the Center for Sight.                                      09:12:55

11        Could you please review these documents and look    09:12:56

12 up to me when you're done?                                 09:12:59

13    A.  (Complied.)  Okay.                                  09:13:02

14    Q.  Is there a date on this record?  Dr. Friedlander,   09:13:12

15 can you see when this record was created?                  09:13:23

16    A.  This is -- this record was from March the 18th --   09:13:25

17 March the 13th of 2018.                                    09:13:31

18    Q.  And do you see a time on these records when they    09:13:32

19 were created?  If you look at the images on Page 113.      09:13:36

20    A.  That says around 2 p.m.  A little after 2 p.m.      09:13:52

21    Q.  Can you tell from this record who authored these    09:14:00

22 notes?                                                     09:14:03

23    A.  These appear to be authored by Dr. Keel.            09:14:04

24    Q.  Okay.  And can you tell what the reason for the     09:14:09

25 visit was?                                                 09:14:11
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1    A.  Umm, yeah.  The chief complaint states that her     09:14:12

2 left eye went cloudy.  She was seeing floaters, strings,   09:14:29

3 gray strings, and a flash -- circle-like flash in her      09:14:34

4 peripheral vision.  Also a flutter in the upper right      09:14:40

5 corner that was constantly there.                          09:14:44

6    Q.  What is a floater?                                  09:14:47

7    A.  Umm, the notes say the word "flutter."              09:14:48

8    Q.  Flutter.  But did she say floater on a previous     09:14:53

9 page?                                                      09:14:56

10    A.  Yes.  So a floater is -- a floater is usually       09:14:57

11 described as material in the vitreous cavity that --       09:15:02

12 from the -- I think that the opening statement with the    09:15:10

13 description of the eye anatomy and the vitreous was        09:15:13

14 pretty accurate, and so when people have liquefaction of   09:15:18

15 their vitreous, they can have sort of collagen and         09:15:24

16 proteinaceous material in it that can cast shadow on the   09:15:28

17 retina and we see these as objects moving in our eye and   09:15:32

18 they tend to float.  We thus call them floaters.           09:15:38

19    Q.  And you're referring to Ms. Hueth's opening         09:15:42

20 statements?                                                09:15:46

21    A.  Yes.                                                09:15:46

22    Q.  So the eye itself is filled with this jelly-like    09:15:46

23 material called the vitreous?                              09:15:47

24    A.  Correct.                                            09:15:49

25    Q.  What is the retina exactly?                         09:15:50
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1    A.  The retina is highly sensitive, essentially         09:15:51

2 neurological tissue that captures lights and then          09:15:56

3 transmits it via the optic nerve to the brain.             09:16:00

4    Q.  Where is the retina located at in the eye?          09:16:03

5    A.  It lines the back of the eye, for the most part,    09:16:06

6 the back 75 percent of the eye, 80 percent of the eye.     09:16:10

7    Q.  So kind of moving towards the front of it?          09:16:16

8    A.  Yeah.  Comes around.  We have a drawing or model    09:16:21

9 I can show you easier, but yes, comes sort of all the      09:16:26

10 way around the front part of the eye and the retina        09:16:30

11 lines the back of it.                                      09:16:32

12    Q.  Do you have a piece of paper there with you?        09:16:33

13    A.  Sure.                                               09:16:35

14    Q.  Could you draw us a diagram real fast?              09:16:36

15    A.  Okay.                                               09:16:40

16    Q.  Sorry.  It would be easier if it was in person.     09:16:41

17    A.  I never -- I never when to art school, so...        09:16:54

18    Q.  I don't think anybody's going to hold that          09:17:00

19 against you.                                               09:17:03

20    A.  Anyway, here's my beautiful drawing.  The front     09:17:08

21 of the eye here.  Light comes in here.  The retina kind    09:17:13

22 of goes from here at the --                                09:17:16

23    Q.  Could you hold it up more, Dr. Friedlander?         09:17:19

24    A.  Can you see that?  The anterior insertion here,     09:17:23

25 the ora serrata, and the optic nerve is back here          09:17:26
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1 somewhere and the macula is over here.  It just lines      09:17:29

2 here.  Again, this is a two-dimensional drawing of a       09:17:33

3 three-dimensional structure.  The cornea of the lens       09:17:37

4 would be up here.  So light comes in this way, gets        09:17:40

5 focused on the retina, gets transmitted to the brain.      09:17:42

6 The vitreous lives in this cavity here.                    09:17:44

7    Q.  That line out the back, that's the optic nerve?     09:17:48

8    A.  Yes.                                                09:17:50

9    Q.  All right.  I'd like to turn back to the records    09:17:51

10 here, Page 116.  Looking at the ocular history there,      09:17:53

11 did Patient A have any surgeries prior to March 13th?      09:17:58

12    A.  Umm, yes.  Patient had several intraocular          09:18:01

13 surgeries.  Cataract surgery.  Patient had implant --      09:18:14

14 essentially implanted contact lens, which is a             09:18:23

15 refractive procedure.  Patient had PRK, which is a laser   09:18:27

16 refractive procedure, and also YAG lasers done at least    09:18:32

17 twice, which is to clean up the posterior capsule when     09:18:36

18 it becomes hazy.                                           09:18:41

19    Q.  And could any of these surgeries be a risk factor   09:18:43

20 for floaters or anything along that nature?                09:18:47

21    A.  Well, the patient is described as a high myo,       09:18:51

22 thus highly nearsighted, and it makes sense that someone   09:18:55

23 nearsighted would go through these procedures.  And        09:19:01

24 nearsightedness is a major risk factor for retinal tear    09:19:06

25 and detachment, if that's what you're getting at.          09:19:12
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1    Q.  Yes.  Looking at Page 117 through 118, did          09:19:16

2 Dr. Keel perform an eye examination on Patient A at this   09:19:21

3 visit?                                                     09:19:24

4    A.  Yes.                                                09:19:24

5    Q.  Could you go through and outline what sort of       09:19:24

6 exam Dr. Keel performed?                                   09:19:28

7    A.  Umm, okay.  So they start out with the visual       09:19:29

8 acuity.  Umm, they did -- it looks like they did an auto   09:19:44

9 refraction and then a manifest refraction.  The pupils     09:19:55

10 and visual fields, motility were checked, were all         09:20:01

11 normal.  The intraocular pressure was measured.  And the   09:20:08

12 slit lamp and dilated fundus exam were performed.          09:20:15

13    Q.  Was the ocular pressure normal?                     09:20:20

14    A.  The ocular pressure appeared to be elevated         09:20:22

15 initially.  They took several readings.  They took         09:20:28

16 another reading.  This is after the patient was dilated    09:20:32

17 where it had come down a bit.  Umm...                      09:20:36

18    Q.  Looking on that next page, Page 118, the fundus     09:20:44

19 exam.  What is the fundus exam?                            09:20:50

20    A.  That's basically the examination of the -- the      09:20:52

21 vitreous and the retina.                                   09:20:56

22    Q.  And what is a fundus?                               09:20:59

23    A.  Just another name, essentially, for the retina.     09:21:00

24    Q.  Okay.  Was there any concerning findings per        09:21:04

25 Dr. Keel on the fundus exam?                               09:21:08
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1    A.  Yeah.  The findings here are in the vitreous she    09:21:09

2 notes a positive Shafer's sign, and that has to do with    09:21:14

3 pigmented cells being seen, and that is often seen in      09:21:18

4 the context of a retinal tear.  Umm, the other major       09:21:23

5 finding is the superotemporal horseshoe tear with          09:21:28

6 surrounding hemes.                                         09:21:33

7    Q.  On your handy diagram that you drew there, could    09:21:34

8 you sort of demonstrate where that horseshoe tear would    09:21:38

9 be occurring at?                                           09:21:42

10    A.  Well, I can't tell for sure.  I -- I can't tell     09:21:43

11 for sure based on just this description.                   09:21:49

12    Q.  Uh-huh.                                             09:21:51

13    A.  But, you know, it's going to be more in the         09:21:52

14 superotemporal periphery of the left eye.                  09:21:55

15    Q.  Where is that at?                                   09:21:59

16    A.  Umm, well, on me it would be up here somewhere.     09:22:00

17 Upper quadrant.                                            09:22:08

18    Q.  So towards the front of the eye?                    09:22:09

19    A.  Now, I'm -- let me do one other sort of quick       09:22:13

20 drawing for you then.                                      09:22:17

21    Q.  Please.                                             09:22:19

22    A.  Umm, we would draw something very quickly like      09:22:24

23 that.                                                      09:22:29

24    Q.  Uh-huh.                                             09:22:31

25    A.  This represents the optic nerve.  This represents   09:22:32
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1 the macular center part of the vision.  These are the --   09:22:35

2 what are called the arcades.                               09:22:38

3    Q.  Could you hold it up a little bit?                  09:22:38

4    A.  (Complied.)  This represents a tear.                09:22:40

5    Q.  Higher, Dr. Friedlander.  I'm sorry.                09:22:42

6    A.  Sorry.  Got it?                                     09:22:45

7    Q.  Perfect.                                            09:22:47

8    A.  Okay.  Umm, this tear can be -- when it's           09:22:47

9 described in this quadrant, it basically could be sort     09:22:52

10 of anywhere there.                                         09:22:55

11    Q.  Okay.                                               09:22:57

12    A.  Yeah.                                               09:22:59

13    Q.  And that little dot at the back, that's the optic   09:23:00

14 nerve?                                                     09:23:05

15    A.  The optic nerve's the round thing here.  And this   09:23:05

16 little X here is the -- represents the fovea or the        09:23:09

17 macula or the center part of the retina.                   09:23:14

18    Q.  And on your previous diagram, the optic nerve is    09:23:15

19 in the back of the eye.  Correct?                          09:23:19

20    A.  Correct.                                            09:23:21

21    Q.  What exactly is a horseshoe tear?                   09:23:21

22    A.  So in -- in retina we describe things often just    09:23:24

23 by how they look.  So a horseshoe tear is also called a    09:23:29

24 flap tear, and the vitreous is attached to -- to the       09:23:33

25 retina and then -- can you see my hands there?  Pulls up   09:23:40
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1 like this, and so -- I really should have brought my own   09:23:46

2 artist with me.  Can you see that?                         09:23:51

3    Q.  Yes.                                                09:24:07

4    A.  Okay.  So kind of looks like a horseshoe.           09:24:08

5    Q.  Uh-huh.                                             09:24:11

6    A.  So vitreous is often attached here still pulling    09:24:14

7 kind of in that direction.  The tear is here, this part.   09:24:19

8    Q.  That's the separation?                              09:24:22

9    A.  Yeah.  This is a defect in the retina.  So this     09:24:23

10 is pulling up like this and sort of opening up that        09:24:26

11 tear.                                                      09:24:30

12    Q.  And how do you diagnose a tear?                     09:24:31

13    A.  You -- you -- you -- you see it.                    09:24:34

14    Q.  Could it be diagnosed with imaging?                 09:24:39

15    A.  It can be, yes.  The imaging that would be          09:24:41

16 utilized would be usually a wide-field fundus photogram.   09:24:47

17    Q.  Could an ultrasound diagnose a tear?                09:24:54

18    A.  An ultrasound is used often to diagnose a retinal   09:24:56

19 detachment or to rule out a retinal detachment in cases    09:25:02

20 where the media is not clear.  For instance, the patient   09:25:07

21 has a dense cataract and you're unable to view the         09:25:11

22 retina or they have blood in the back of the eye,          09:25:14

23 vitreous hemorrhage, and you can't view the retina.        09:25:18

24        Very skilled practitioners can sometimes identify   09:25:20

25 tears in a attached retina with a B-scan, but in my        09:25:24
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1 experience, it's not all that particularly common to do    09:25:28

2 that.  Most -- most retinal tears -- the vast majority     09:25:31

3 of retinal tears are diagnosed by direct visualization.    09:25:35

4    Q.  So it's easy to miss a retinal tear on just a       09:25:40

5 B-scan?                                                    09:25:44

6    A.  Depends -- depends on the size of the tear and      09:25:44

7 the skill of the person doing the ultrasound.              09:25:49

8    Q.  If a -- if a tear is caught early, can it be        09:25:51

9 fixed before it detaches?                                  09:25:56

10    A.  Yes, that's -- that's the goal of the treatment.    09:25:57

11    Q.  Is that a better outcome for the patient than a     09:26:00

12 reattachment?                                              09:26:04

13    A.  Yes.                                                09:26:06

14    Q.  And why is that?                                    09:26:07

15    A.  Well, you're -- essentially what you're doing is    09:26:08

16 you're sealing the retinal tear.  When treating the        09:26:15

17 retinal tear, you treat it with either laser treatment     09:26:18

18 or freezing treatment, and I tell patients it's sort of    09:26:19

19 like spot welding it and you're preventing fluid from      09:26:23

20 getting through the tear and underneath the retina.        09:26:27

21        Once you have a retinal detachment, first of all,   09:26:31

22 it usually requires a bigger, more invasive procedure to   09:26:33

23 fix, and the prognosis is umm, you know, often -- often    09:26:37

24 worse.                                                     09:26:43

25    Q.  Could you please turn back to Page 113, and         09:26:45
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1 looking through that page, can you tell what these         09:26:50

2 images are?                                                09:26:54

3    A.  Well, these are OCT images of the patient's optic   09:26:55

4 nerve head and retinal nerve fiber layer.                  09:27:06

5    Q.  What's on OCT?                                      09:27:10

6    A.  It's an optical coherence tomography.  It's an      09:27:12

7 imaging modality that's widely used to view the            09:27:17

8 structures in the back of the eye, umm, the macula, and    09:27:22

9 optic nerve.                                               09:27:30

10    Q.  All right.  And from these images, can you tell     09:27:31

11 if there's a retinal tear present?                         09:27:36

12    A.  No.                                                 09:27:38

13    Q.  And looking, it says OD and OS.  What does OD and   09:27:38

14 OS refer to?                                               09:27:43

15    A.  Right eye and left eye respectively.                09:27:44

16    Q.  So OS is left eye?                                  09:27:49

17    A.  Correct.                                            09:27:50

18    Q.  I believe that's where the tear has been            09:27:51

19 diagnosed.  Correct?                                       09:27:53

20    A.  Correct.                                            09:27:54

21    Q.  Flipping through to the next page, Page 114 and     09:27:55

22 115.  115 has the OS.  You said that was the left eye.     09:27:59

23 Correct?                                                   09:28:04

24    A.  Yes.                                                09:28:04

25    Q.  What are these images?                              09:28:05
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1    A.  These are again OCTs through the macula.            09:28:06

2    Q.  And again, no -- no images of a tear present        09:28:11

3 there?                                                     09:28:14

4    A.  There's not an image of a -- no.  There's no tear   09:28:15

5 seen here.  And you wouldn't expect to see -- you          09:28:21

6 wouldn't expect to see a retinal tear in the macula.       09:28:24

7 That doesn't happen.                                       09:28:27

8    Q.  And why not?                                        09:28:29

9    A.  Because the pathophysiology of retinal tears is     09:28:30

10 that they happen in the retinal periphery and not in the   09:28:38

11 macula.                                                    09:28:42

12    Q.  You said the best way to diagnose them is to        09:28:42

13 visualize them?                                            09:28:46

14    A.  Correct.  Or again, if you had imaging, often       09:28:47

15 people will see retinal tears on wide-field fundus         09:28:49

16 imaging.  They can see a tear.  Referring doctor will      09:28:55

17 sometimes see a tear and send him over not without         09:28:58

18 necessarily visualizing it.                                09:29:02

19    Q.  Uh-huh.  And turning to Page 118 now, do you see    09:29:05

20 the Assessment/Plan section?                               09:29:08

21    A.  Yes.                                                09:29:10

22    Q.  What is Dr. Keel's assessment and plan for the      09:29:12

23 retinal tear?                                              09:29:16

24    A.  Umm, was to refer to retina for evaluation and      09:29:17

25 treatment.  Will refer to Retinal Consultants Nevada       09:29:22
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1 ASAP.                                                      09:29:25

2    Q.  And what's it say below that?                       09:29:27

3    A.  "Discussed the severity of this condition with      09:29:29

4 patient today.  Instructed that she visit RCN today for    09:29:33

5 treatment.  Patient understands that if she does not       09:29:40

6 seek treatment today, this may lead to a retinal           09:29:40

7 detachment and loss of vision.  Patient states             09:29:46

8 understanding."                                            09:29:46

9    Q.  Thank you, Dr. Friedlander.  I'd next like to       09:29:46

10 turn to Dr. Loo's response to the Board allegation         09:29:51

11 letter.  We can go over his narrative of his treatment     09:29:53

12 of Patient A prior to looking at his records.  Please      09:29:54

13 turn to what has been premarked as Exhibit 2.              09:29:57

14        For the record, Exhibit 2 was admitted as           09:30:00

15 Dr. Loo's response to the allegation letter.  I'd like     09:30:03

16 you to examine Page Nos. 3 through 5 of the document and   09:30:07

17 look up when you're done.                                  09:30:11

18    A.  Well, I've read the document several times.  If     09:30:18

19 there's specific questions, we can address them.           09:30:22

20    Q.  Certainly.  If you could look at Page 3             09:30:24

21 concerning Patient A's initial presentation to Dr. Loo,    09:30:27

22 could you please read that paragraph beginning with,       09:30:30

23 "The patient first presented" into the record?  That       09:30:34

24 second paragraph there.                                    09:30:37

25    A.  "Patient first presented to me on March 13, 2018    09:30:37
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1 with complaints of floaters in the left eye.  The          09:30:41

2 patient indicated she was referred to my office by her     09:30:45

3 optometrist, but I did not receive any referral            09:30:48

4 paperwork indicating a specific reason for the visit.      09:30:51

5 The patient's past history was significant for high        09:30:53

6 myopia, intraocular lens placement in both eyes, and a     09:30:57

7 YAG laser capsulotomy to the left eye.  The patient's      09:31:03

8 visual acuity was 20/25 in the right eye and 20/80 in      09:31:08

9 the left.  I performed a" -- this should say "a slit       09:31:14

10 lamp evaluation which revealed white and quiet             09:31:14

11 conjunctiva, clear cornea, deep and quiet anterior         09:31:23

12 chamber, normal iris, and posterior chamber intraocular    09:31:23

13 lens in each eye."                                         09:31:25

14        "In the right eye, I noticed 1 plus posterior       09:31:26

15 opacification and the left posterior capsule was open in   09:31:29

16 the left eye.  A dilated fundus examination was also       09:31:35

17 performed and demonstrated vitreous syneresis, 0.25 cup    09:31:36

18 to disc optic nerve, normal vasculature, and attached      09:31:41

19 periphery on 360 degrees.  Unfortunately, my examination   09:31:46

20 was limited as the patient reported she could not          09:31:52

21 tolerate keeping her eye open, light sensitivity, and      09:31:52

22 discomfort.  I tried to minimize discomfort as much as     09:31:55

23 possible, but the patient was difficult to examine,        09:32:00

24 resulting in a limited examination."                       09:32:01

25    Q.  Did Dr. Loo recount why the patient was visiting?   09:32:03
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1    A.  In the paragraph I just read?                       09:32:08

2    Q.  Yes.                                                09:32:17

3    A.  She was referred by her optometrist.                09:32:17

4    Q.  And he states that she'd already been seen by       09:32:21

5 another provider that day?                                 09:32:24

6    A.  I don't know that that is specifically in here.     09:32:25

7    Q.  I think it's on the next page.  Let's come back     09:32:44

8 to that question.                                          09:32:44

9        Real fast, can you summarize what Dr. Loo's         09:32:47

10 examination of the patient was?                            09:32:49

11    A.  His examination -- I'm sorry.  His findings or      09:32:50

12 what he did?                                               09:32:53

13    Q.  His findings there.  He said he performed a slit    09:32:54

14 lamp evaluation.  Demonstrated vitreous syneresis?         09:33:00

15    A.  Yeah.  So really, the only -- the sort of           09:33:06

16 relevant findings is that the visual acuity was            09:33:12

17 decreased to 20/80.  There was some -- there was some      09:33:16

18 posterior capsular haze in the right eye.  The capsule     09:33:23

19 was open in the left eye.  He describes vitreous           09:33:27

20 syneresis, which is the process of the vitreous, the       09:33:31

21 jelly, liquefying.  And that the retina was attached.      09:33:35

22    Q.  360 degrees?                                        09:33:41

23    A.  Uh-huh.                                             09:33:42

24    Q.  Okay.  Turning to the next page, third paragraph    09:33:44

25 down, see the "I deny"?                                    09:33:49
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1    A.  Yeah.                                               09:33:51

2    Q.  Could you read that and the following fourth        09:33:53

3 paragraph into the record?                                 09:33:55

4    A.  "I deny the allegation that the patient presented   09:33:56

5 to me on March 13, 2018 for a horseshoe retinal tear to    09:34:01

6 the left eye superotemporally with surrounding             09:34:06

7 hemorrhages.  The patient did not report any specific      09:34:10

8 reason for her evaluation.  In addition, I did not         09:34:13

9 receive any referral paperwork or other information from   09:34:16

10 the referring provider suggesting there was a specific     09:34:19

11 finding or reason for the patient's visit other than her   09:34:20

12 stated complaints.  At the time of my care, it was my      09:34:23

13 understanding (based on the information I had) that the    09:34:26

14 patient presented for evaluation complaints of floaters    09:34:29

15 when her eyes moved.  Neither the patient nor her          09:34:33

16 referring provider indicated she had been diagnosed with   09:34:37

17 possible retinal tear or hemorrhages."                     09:34:39

18        "It is further alleged that I failed to identify    09:34:42

19 and diagnose the patient's retinal tear, which I also      09:34:46

20 deny.  The patient was examined and multiple images of     09:34:48

21 her eye were obtained.  Specifically, we obtained a        09:34:52

22 B-scan ultrasound and macular optical coherence            09:34:55

23 tomography (OCT), which allows high-resolution             09:34:56

24 cross-sectional imaging of the retina.  These imaging      09:35:00

25 tests are very reliable in identifying possible retinal    09:35:02
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1 tears or vitreous detachment, neither of which showed      09:35:05

2 evidence of retinal detachment.  Scleral depression also   09:35:08

3 did not reveal detachment or tear.  Unfortunately, my      09:35:12

4 examination was quite limited by the patient's inability   09:35:16

5 to tolerate the exam.  The imaging also is dependent, in   09:35:18

6 part, on the patient's cooperation.  However, based of     09:35:22

7 the examination I was able to perform and the imaging,     09:35:25

8 there was no evidence of retinal tear.  I specifically     09:35:30

9 told the patient that I did not find evidence of retinal   09:35:30

10 tear and was never told that any prior provider found      09:35:33

11 evidence of a retinal tear.  I instructed the patient to   09:35:38

12 return if she noticed any visual decline.  This            09:35:40

13 information was also provided to the referring             09:35:41

14 provider."                                                 09:35:44

15    Q.  So looking at those two paragraphs, was Dr. Loo     09:35:45

16 actually looking for a retinal tear?                       09:35:49

17        MS. HUETH:  Objection.  Calls for speculation as    09:35:51

18 to what Dr. Loo was looking for.                           09:35:56

19 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            09:35:58

20    Q.  Did Dr. Loo perform an examination to rule out a    09:35:58

21 retinal tear?                                              09:36:02

22        MS. HUETH:  Same objection.                         09:36:03

23        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I would like to make a   09:36:05

24 ruling.  I think your first question was sufficient.  It   09:36:07

25 was based upon the document and what was indicated in      09:36:07
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1 the document.  I'm going to overrule the objection.        09:36:14

2    A.  Can you repeat the question?                        09:36:16

3 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            09:36:19

4    Q.  Was Dr. Loo looking for a retinal tear, based       09:36:19

5 upon what he's written there?                              09:36:25

6    A.  Umm, well, he's looking for any retinal             09:36:26

7 pathology, which would include a retinal tear.             09:36:32

8    Q.  Okay.  And Dr. Loo mentions an OCT?                 09:36:35

9    A.  Yes.                                                09:36:44

10    Q.  And a B-scan?                                       09:36:44

11    A.  Yes.                                                09:36:45

12    Q.  You previously testified that those cannot          09:36:45

13 definitively rule out a tear?                              09:36:49

14    A.  Correct.  Correct.  I would add -- I would add      09:36:51

15 that, you know, in the macular OCT, it does show quite     09:36:55

16 well a condition called macular hole, which is sometimes   09:37:02

17 associated with retinal detachment but very different      09:37:06

18 than a peripheral tear as being described in this case.    09:37:10

19    Q.  And you stated that Dr. Loo performed a scleral     09:37:13

20 depression?                                                09:37:18

21    A.  Correct.  That's what it says.                      09:37:20

22    Q.  And he also stated this was a limited exam.         09:37:22

23 Correct?                                                   09:37:25

24    A.  Yes.                                                09:37:25

25    Q.  Why was that?                                       09:37:26
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1    A.  Umm, the implication is the patient was not         09:37:27

2 tolerating the exam.  A, you know, patient who has been    09:37:36

3 already dilated and examined pretty thoroughly by one      09:37:44

4 doctor and then goes to another doctor on the same day,    09:37:49

5 it's a lot of bright lights in your eyes, and scleral      09:37:54

6 depression, if you've ever had that, is not the most       09:37:59

7 comfortable diagnostic evaluation in the world.  You're    09:38:02

8 taking a metal tool and literally pressing on the          09:38:13

9 eyelids so that you can visualize the entire retina.  So   09:38:18

10 it's not all that uncommon, like in this situation, that   09:38:22

11 an examination might be limited or difficult, certainly.   09:38:27

12    Q.  But you testified previously that Dr. Keel had      09:38:31

13 already confirmed a tear around 2, 2:30 in the             09:38:34

14 afternoon.  Correct?                                       09:38:40

15    A.  Yeah.  That's -- that's what the notes say.         09:38:41

16    Q.  And you just read in Dr. Loo's response that he     09:38:43

17 was not aware of the tear, nor was he aware that Patient   09:38:46

18 A had received -- why Patient A had received a STAT        09:38:50

19 referral from Dr. Keel?                                    09:38:50

20    A.  Correct.                                            09:38:51

21    Q.  In your experience as an optometrist, if you        09:38:52

22 receive a STAT referral -- or as an ophthalmologist.       09:38:56

23 Excuse me.  I'm sorry.                                     09:39:00

24        Ophthalmologist, if you receive a STAT referral     09:39:00

25 from an optometrist, what is that usually for?  Is there   09:39:04
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1 certain conditions that require a STAT referral?           09:39:08

2    A.  Yeah.  There's a long list.                         09:39:10

3    Q.  And if a patient presented without any paperwork    09:39:14

4 or any knowledge, is it reasonable to call that            09:39:18

5 referring provider to see what they were referred for?     09:39:21

6    A.  Yeah.  Definitely.                                  09:39:24

7    Q.  Whose responsibility --                             09:39:27

8    A.  If the patient is unable to provide you with that   09:39:28

9 information.                                               09:39:31

10    Q.  Whose responsibility is that?  Is that a tech or    09:39:35

11 is that on the physician?                                  09:39:38

12    A.  Well, in my practice in a case like this,           09:39:40

13 which -- which does happen where -- I guess the more       09:39:48

14 common thing is that an optometrist thinks they see a      09:39:53

15 retinal tear and I can't find it, and at that point I am   09:39:57

16 concerned that maybe I'm missing it and I will try to      09:40:06

17 get ahold of that optometrist and ask them -- the first    09:40:10

18 question is:  Did you actually see a tear or are you       09:40:15

19 just concerned there might be one, because those are two   09:40:18

20 different things.  And then, you know, go back and take    09:40:21

21 another look and just make sure.                           09:40:28

22        Again, if the optometrist is adamant that there's   09:40:30

23 a tear and I don't see it, I will try to get another set   09:40:32

24 of eyes on the patient or will do follow-up in a short     09:40:36

25 period of time to take another look.                       09:40:40
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1    Q.  So in a clinical presentation such as Patient A's   09:40:42

2 where it's a difficult exam, do you think that there was   09:40:47

3 enough done to rule out the possibility of a tear?         09:40:50

4    A.  Umm, I -- I suspect in this case that the retinal   09:40:53

5 tear was seen by the optometrist, and by the time the      09:41:00

6 patient got to Dr. Loo that it was -- I -- I totally       09:41:05

7 believe it was a difficult examination in part to see      09:41:13

8 what was going on and that he just didn't see it.          09:41:18

9    Q.  Does this record -- does Dr. Loo's response say     09:41:22

10 that he attempted to contact Dr. Keel?                     09:41:26

11    A.  No.                                                 09:41:28

12    Q.  Okay.  So let's turn now to the records from        09:41:29

13 Dr. Loo on March 13th reflecting that he documented        09:41:34

14 three years earlier from the date of this letter.          09:41:37

15 Please turn to Exhibit 4 which has been admitted as the    09:41:41

16 records from Retina Consultants for Nevada for Patient     09:41:43

17 A, specifically Pages 34 and 35.                           09:41:46

18        Please review this document and look up when        09:41:59

19 you're done.                                               09:42:01

20    A.  (Complied.)  Okay.                                  09:42:02

21    Q.  All right.  What does this document appear to be?   09:42:03

22    A.  This is -- this looks like the initial visit at     09:42:06

23 Dr. Loo's office for this patient on March 13th.           09:42:14

24    Q.  And does this record indicate that Dr. Loo          09:42:18

25 examined Patient A?                                        09:42:22
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1    A.  Yes.                                                09:42:24

2    Q.  Looking at Page 35, what does Dr. Loo note as the   09:42:25

3 chief complaint for the patient?                           09:42:31

4    A.  "Flashes when eyes move," and I -- I have trouble   09:42:32

5 making out the next two -- next two words there.           09:42:43

6    Q.  And can you tell from this document what sort of    09:42:52

7 exam Dr. Loo performed?                                    09:42:57

8    A.  Umm, Dr. Loo did -- they measured visual acuity,    09:42:59

9 confrontational visual fields, pupils, motility,           09:43:10

10 intraocular pressure, a slit lamp examination and          09:43:19

11 dilated examination of both eyes, as well as he notes an   09:43:23

12 ultrasound being done.                                     09:43:28

13    Q.  Okay.  Could you summarize the findings?            09:43:30

14    A.  So the impression was floaters in both eyes and     09:43:33

15 an inferior blind spot in the left eye.                    09:43:52

16    Q.  In the ultrasound note there it says, "Ultrasound   09:43:55

17 left eye" --                                               09:44:03

18    A.  The ultrasound states that there was no retinal     09:44:03

19 detachment in the left eye.                                09:44:06

20    Q.  So that would indicate Dr. Loo was suspicious of    09:44:07

21 a tear or ruling one out?                                  09:44:11

22    A.  It just indicates he was sus- -- that he didn't     09:44:13

23 see a retinal detachment.                                  09:44:16

24    Q.  And what's his diagnosis according to this?  Just   09:44:18

25 floaters?                                                  09:44:21
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1    A.  A -- floaters, and again, there's this notation     09:44:22

2 of an inferior blind spot.                                 09:44:27

3    Q.  Does Dr. Loo note anything in this examination      09:44:31

4 about it being difficult as characterized in his           09:44:35

5 response?                                                  09:44:38

6    A.  No.                                                 09:44:39

7    Q.  Does he note who the referring provider was?        09:44:39

8    A.  Yes.                                                09:44:41

9    Q.  Okay.  Is the difficulty in the exam, is that       09:44:45

10 something that should be included in a record such as      09:44:51

11 this?                                                      09:44:54

12    A.  I -- I generally note it.                           09:44:54

13    Q.  And does Dr. Loo note that he performed a scleral   09:45:02

14 depression that you can see on this?                       09:45:08

15    A.  Not from this note.                                 09:45:09

16    Q.  Okay.  And finally, looking at the bottom of        09:45:11

17 Page 34, it says "DNP" and that's circled.  What is DNP?   09:45:15

18    A.  I don't know.  But it seems to have something to    09:45:24

19 do with the follow-up visit.  It just doesn't appear       09:45:27

20 that one was scheduled.  So...                             09:45:34

21    Q.  Is that standard procedure for a patient with a     09:45:39

22 suspected detachment or tear?                              09:45:42

23    A.  Patients with new onset floaters that have          09:45:44

24 significant syneresis or posterior vitreous detachment,    09:45:50

25 we generally see them back at least once in a --           09:45:56
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1 somewhere between two and four weeks.  There are some      09:46:00

2 late-developing retinal tears that can occur.              09:46:05

3    Q.  So if somebody's referred to you, you would         09:46:08

4 schedule a follow-up if it was a STAT referral?            09:46:12

5    A.  In this case, I would have -- I would have          09:46:15

6 scheduled follow up for this patient in that               09:46:18

7 two-to-four-week period.                                   09:46:22

8    Q.  Could you briefly turn to Page 19 also on           09:46:23

9 Exhibit 4?  What does this document appear to be?          09:46:27

10    A.  This is a -- a bill.                                09:46:36

11    Q.  What does this document tell us about Patient A's   09:46:43

12 examination on 3/13?                                       09:46:46

13    A.  Umm, this was a new patient examination.  The       09:46:47

14 B-scan, the ultrasound was done.  The OCT was done.  And   09:46:56

15 then he's got what's called extended ophthalmoscopy in     09:47:01

16 each eye.                                                  09:47:08

17    Q.  When is an extended ophthalmoscopy?                 09:47:08

18    A.  That's generally when you have been doing scleral   09:47:12

19 depression and you provide a visual record of your         09:47:17

20 findings.                                                  09:47:20

21    Q.  Was that record present in the 3/13 record we       09:47:21

22 just reviewed, any documentation of that?                  09:47:25

23    A.  The -- you know, what we're looking for is a        09:47:28

24 fundus drawing.                                            09:47:31

25    Q.  Uh-huh.                                             09:47:33
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1    A.  I can't recall what the standards were in 2018,     09:47:34

2 but traditionally this was done with several colors that   09:47:43

3 represented different parts of the retina or different     09:47:49

4 things going on.                                           09:47:56

5    Q.  Please turn to Page 76 still on Exhibit 4 there.    09:47:57

6 Please review this document and look up when you're        09:48:01

7 done.                                                      09:48:04

8        MS. HUETH:  I'm sorry, Counsel.  What page?         09:48:04

9        MR. CUMINGS:  76, Ms. Hueth.                        09:48:08

10        MS. HUETH:  Thank you.                              09:48:11

11    A.  Okay.                                               09:48:16

12 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            09:48:16

13    Q.  What is the date of this document?                  09:48:17

14    A.  March 13th, 2018.                                   09:48:18

15    Q.  And looking at the bottom of the document there,    09:48:20

16 can you tell when this letter was dictated?                09:48:24

17    A.  Umm, it -- it says 3/14/18, if DT means dictated.   09:48:26

18    Q.  And this isn't a long letter.  Would you mind       09:48:36

19 reading this letter into the record for us?                09:48:40

20    A.  "Dear Dr. Keel:  I had the pleasure to evaluate     09:48:42

21 Patient A.  As you know, this charming lady has noted      09:48:51

22 floaters.  She does also have a history of high myopia     09:48:52

23 and has undergone intraocular contact lens placement to    09:48:57

24 each eye and YAG laser capsulotomy to the left eye."       09:49:01

25        "Today her acuity measures 20/25 in the right eye   09:49:03
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1 and 20/80 in the left eye, and she arrives already         09:49:08

2 dilated with an intraocular pressure of 22 and 21 in       09:49:09

3 each eye, respectively.  Her slit lamp examination         09:49:14

4 demonstrates a white and quiet conjunctiva, clear          09:49:17

5 cornea, deep and quiet anterior chamber, normal iris,      09:49:21

6 and posterior chamber intraocular lens in each eye.  1     09:49:23

7 plus posterior capsular opacification is present in the    09:49:26

8 right eye and the left posterior capsule is open."         09:49:31

9        "Dilated fundus examination demonstrates vitreous   09:49:32

10 syneresis, a 0.25 cup to disc optic nerve, normal          09:49:37

11 vasculature, attached periphery on 360 degree of scleral   09:49:40

12 depression, and OCT which demonstrates normal macular      09:49:45

13 profile."                                                  09:49:45

14        "B-scan ultrasound of the left eye today            09:49:49

15 demonstrates an absence of retinal detachment."            09:49:51

16        "My impression is that Patient A presents with      09:49:55

17 floaters in each eye."                                     09:49:56

18        "I have discussed these findings with her and       09:49:57

19 have asked her to return for reevaluation should she       09:50:00

20 note any visual decline."                                  09:50:04

21        "If you have any questions or concerns regarding    09:50:06

22 this patient, please feel free to contact me.  Again,      09:50:08

23 thank you for allowing me to participate in her care.      09:50:08

24 Sincerely, Roy H. Loo, MD."                                09:50:12

25    Q.  So it looks like per his letter here that he was    09:50:14
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1 look for a retinal detachment in the left eye?             09:50:18

2    A.  Umm, again, he did an ultrasound and the findings   09:50:21

3 showed absence of retinal detachment.                      09:50:27

4    Q.  Would that be indicative that he was likely         09:50:30

5 informed that there was a diagnosed tear?                  09:50:34

6        MS. HUETH:  Objection.  Calls for speculation.      09:50:36

7 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            09:50:42

8    Q.  Given that --                                       09:50:42

9        MR. CUMINGS:  I'll wait for the ruling.             09:50:43

10        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  It can be inferred       09:50:45

11 from the document itself.  I don't think he needs to       09:50:47

12 speculate.                                                 09:50:49

13        MR. CUMINGS:  Okay.                                 09:50:50

14    A.  I'm sorry.  Can you repeat that?                    09:50:53

15 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            09:50:56

16    Q.  I don't think we're going to have to cross that     09:50:56

17 bridge there.                                              09:50:59

18    A.  Okay.                                               09:51:00

19    Q.  So looking at the document, do you see anything     09:51:02

20 here that would lead you to believe that he had missed     09:51:04

21 the retinal tear, given that he was looking for a          09:51:09

22 detachment in the left eye?                                09:51:12

23    A.  Umm, I don't -- again, I don't know that Dr. Loo    09:51:14

24 was looking for a retinal -- was specifically looking      09:51:21

25 for a retinal detachment in the eye.  I mean, that's       09:51:24
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1 part of the examination.  That's a finding that could --   09:51:27

2 could be present, but he's -- I'm sure he's doing a --     09:51:30

3 you know, an eye exam and he's going to report whatever    09:51:35

4 findings he reports.                                       09:51:41

5    Q.  And you stated you can see the B-scan is testing    09:51:42

6 for retinal detachment but it can miss a retinal tear.     09:51:47

7 Correct?                                                   09:51:52

8    A.  In general, that's correct.                         09:51:52

9    Q.  Okay.  And if you look at the previous page,        09:51:54

10 Page 75, what does this document appear to be?             09:52:02

11    A.  Umm, these are, again, macular OCTs done on         09:52:04

12 March 13th.                                                09:52:11

13    Q.  And what is the date of this?  March 13th?          09:52:12

14    A.  March 13th.                                         09:52:18

15    Q.  Do the black-and-white prints make it a little      09:52:19

16 bit harder to visualize?                                   09:52:22

17    A.  Yes.                                                09:52:23

18    Q.  Could you please turn to Defendant's Exhibit 5      09:52:24

19 and please read the first page of that?                    09:52:28

20    A.  This?                                               09:52:30

21    Q.  Yes.  Do you see the baseline 3/13 -- the 3/13      09:52:44

22 exam?                                                      09:52:49

23    A.  Yes.                                                09:52:49

24    Q.  Is that consistent with what was in black and       09:52:49

25 white on that page, on the previous page, Page 75?         09:52:53
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1    A.  Sorry.  What was the previous page?                 09:53:00

2    Q.  Page 75 in IC's exhibits.                           09:53:02

3    A.  Well, I don't think that it is clinically           09:53:19

4 relevant, but the images in the left eye appear to be      09:53:52

5 slightly different based on the thickness measurements     09:53:58

6 that are here.                                             09:54:01

7    Q.  Uh-huh.                                             09:54:03

8    A.  Just looking at the right eye, that one looks to    09:54:04

9 be the same in the color and the black and white, the      09:54:08

10 two exhibits.  But again, it's not -- it's not anything    09:54:14

11 relevant.                                                  09:54:20

12    Q.  What do these images show you?                      09:54:20

13    A.  Umm, basically normal macular anatomy in both       09:54:23

14 eyes.                                                      09:54:29

15    Q.  So looking at that picture on the defense           09:54:29

16 exhibit, the color picture, the -- on OS, the left eye     09:54:32

17 side, that black dot, you said that's the optic nerve.     09:54:37

18 Correct?                                                   09:54:41

19    A.  You're going to have to point out if you want --    09:54:41

20    Q.  (Complied.)                                         09:54:50

21    A.  Yes.  That's the optic nerve.                       09:54:52

22    Q.  That's just an image of the back of the eye?        09:54:55

23    A.  Yes.                                                09:54:58

24    Q.  Is this extended or wide fundus imagery here?       09:54:58

25    A.  No.                                                 09:55:02
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1    Q.  This is just looking at that back part of the       09:55:02

2 eye?                                                       09:55:05

3    A.  Correct.                                            09:55:06

4    Q.  So it's unlikely to be able to see the retinal      09:55:06

5 tear from this image?                                      09:55:10

6    A.  More than unlikely.                                 09:55:12

7    Q.  And lastly, looking back at page -- let's go to     09:55:13

8 IC's exhibits, Page 76.  Does Dr. Loo note the             09:55:17

9 difficulty of the exam that he had in this note here?      09:55:23

10    A.  No.                                                 09:55:26

11    Q.  Okay.  I'd like you to next look back to            09:55:33

12 Exhibit 5.  That's Pages 105 through 111 in what has       09:55:40

13 been admitted as the Center for Sight records.             09:55:44

14    A.  Uh-huh.                                             09:55:49

15    Q.  What does this document appear to be?               09:55:50

16    A.  The document starting on Page 105?                  09:55:53

17    Q.  Yes.  I believe it goes all the way to Page 111.    09:56:02

18    A.  Right.  This is the -- the visit notes that were    09:56:08

19 done by Dr. -- sorry.  Okay.  These are the notes from     09:56:17

20 the next day, from March the 14th.                         09:56:43

21    Q.  Okay.  And can you tell looking at Page 106 there   09:56:45

22 what time this visit was?                                  09:56:51

23    A.  The images says 4:29 p.m.                           09:56:52

24    Q.  All right.  On Page 107, what's the current         09:57:00

25 condition listed as for the patient's visit?  Why are      09:57:06
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1 they there?                                                09:57:10

2    A.  Umm, well, it's a "46-year-old female patient       09:57:10

3 here for established patient urgent visit.  Patient was    09:57:25

4 seen yesterday and was sent to RCN for a horseshoe tear    09:57:29

5 in the OS towards the nose (indoors it's black and         09:57:34

6 outdoors it is like a brown beer bottle color).  Patient   09:57:39

7 states she is seeing a flash around the missing vision.    09:57:45

8 Very frustrated with questions because she's being asked   09:57:48

9 the same questions.  Denies any headaches.  The vision     09:57:51

10 in the OD" -- right eye -- "is fine.  Closing the eye      09:57:54

11 and sees white.  Still getting headaches since these       09:57:57

12 episodes."                                                 09:58:01

13    Q.  And can you look forward to Page 110?  Now          09:58:02

14 looking at the assessment, does the provider note that     09:58:08

15 Patient A saw Dr. Loo there?                               09:58:12

16    A.  Yes.  Down in No. 4.  "Patient saw Dr. Loo          09:58:14

17 yesterday."                                                09:58:23

18    Q.  Can you read that whole paragraph of "Condition     09:58:27

19 is worsening"?                                             09:58:30

20    A.  "Condition is worsening.  The diagnosis was         09:58:31

21 discussed in detail and all questions were answered.       09:58:34

22 Referred to retina for evaluation and treatment.           09:58:37

23 Patient saw Dr. Loo yesterday who said no further          09:58:41

24 treatment was indicated and sent her home."                09:58:44

25    Q.  Briefly, could you turn back to Page 107 looking    09:58:46
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1 at the left eye, those images?  Do those images look       09:58:50

2 different from the previous day's visit?  Can you tell     09:58:56

3 something else is going on?                                09:58:59

4    A.  Are these the best images that we have of this?     09:59:01

5    Q.  Unfortunately, yes, sir.  But you can compare       09:59:08

6 them, if you'd like, to the previous visit, which was      09:59:12

7 the day before, and that's on Page 115.                    09:59:14

8    A.  Okay.  So yeah.  This on Page 107 does look like    09:59:36

9 there is subretinal fluid into the macula coming from      09:59:44

10 the superotemporal quadrant.                               09:59:49

11    Q.  And that indicates detachment?                      09:59:54

12    A.  Yes.                                                09:59:55

13    Q.  All right.  Please turn now briefly to Page 111.    09:59:56

14        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I'm sorry.  That         10:00:00

15 indicates what?                                            10:00:01

16        MR. CUMINGS:  Retinal detachment.                   10:00:03

17 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            10:00:03

18    Q.  Looking at Paragraph 7 there, "Retinal detachment   10:00:07

19 total," could you read that section?                       10:00:10

20    A.  Yes.  "Retinal detachment total (old).  Condition   10:00:12

21 is worsening.  I called and spoke to Dr. Hollifield and    10:00:18

22 explained the situation.  Appears to be a macula-on RD.    10:00:23

23 Will get to RCN at Green Valley (Pezda) office right       10:00:28

24 now.  Patient has not eaten since 11:30, will stay NPO     10:00:33

25 until evaluated."                                          10:00:38
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1    Q.  What does that refer to, "Patient has not eaten     10:00:38

2 since 11:30"?  Why is that important?                      10:00:41

3    A.  The implication is the patient is going to need     10:00:44

4 to go to surgery and patients how shouldn't eat before     10:00:47

5 surgery.                                                   10:00:50

6    Q.  Okay.  Let's turn back to Exhibit 4, Page 79.       10:00:51

7 Please review this document and look up when you're        10:01:02

8 done.                                                      10:01:05

9    A.  Okay.                                               10:01:15

10    Q.  What does this document appear to be?               10:01:16

11    A.  This is a letter from Dr. Pezda to Dr. Keel on      10:01:18

12 March 14th with his findings and plan.                     10:01:22

13    Q.  Is this letter in regards to the referral that we   10:01:27

14 just looked at on Page 111?                                10:01:33

15    A.  Yes.                                                10:01:35

16    Q.  What is Dr. Pezda's impression of Patient A's       10:01:39

17 clinical presentation with respect to her left eye?        10:01:44

18    A.  That she had a macula-off retinal detachment with   10:01:45

19 count fingers vision and she wished to proceed with        10:01:51

20 surgical repair.                                           10:01:55

21    Q.  Pages 81 through 82 still on Exhibit 4 there,       10:02:00

22 please review this document and look up when you're        10:02:04

23 done.                                                      10:02:07

24    A.  (Complied.)  Okay.                                  10:02:07

25    Q.  What is this document?                              10:02:08
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1    A.  It's an operative note for the vitrectomy which     10:02:10

2 was done to repair the retinal detachment                  10:02:18

3 March 14th/15th.                                           10:02:23

4    Q.  And who authored the note?                          10:02:23

5    A.  Dr. Pezda.                                          10:02:26

6    Q.  Can you tell what time the document is dictated?    10:02:29

7 Should be on Page 82 there.                                10:02:39

8    A.  Umm, well, it looks like it was signed at 12:44     10:02:40

9 a.m. on the 15th.                                          10:02:47

10    Q.  And the surgery was performed immediately prior?    10:02:48

11    A.  Yes.                                                10:02:53

12    Q.  And you said that what surgery was performed        10:02:54

13 there, you said it was a core vitrectomy?                  10:03:01

14    A.  It was a vitrectomy with endolaser and placement    10:03:01

15 of intraocular gas.                                        10:03:06

16    Q.  Can you explain what that is?                       10:03:08

17    A.  Umm, sure.  So instruments are placed into the      10:03:10

18 eye and the vitreous is removed.  The -- let's see what    10:03:15

19 he did exactly.  So he was able to drain fluid out from    10:03:24

20 underneath the retina through the -- he identified a       10:03:38

21 retinal tear or break.  Drained fluid out through that.    10:03:41

22 Did laser around that break and then exchanged the air     10:03:45

23 for perfluoropropane gas, which the gas sort of acts       10:03:49

24 like a hand or a splint inside the eye, holding the        10:04:00

25 retina in place while the laser heals and the detachment   10:04:03
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1 heals.                                                     10:04:06

2    Q.  Okay.  This is the same day as the                  10:04:06

3 second referral from Dr. Keel.  Correct?                   10:04:11

4    A.  This was done on the night of March 14th.           10:04:13

5    Q.  And would you consider this an emergency surgery?   10:04:16

6    A.  Based on the -- yeah.  Based on the fact that he    10:04:23

7 saw the patient and then took her immediately to the       10:04:28

8 operating room, yes.                                       10:04:31

9    Q.  Why is it important that the retina is reattached   10:04:32

10 quickly after the detachment?                              10:04:35

11    A.  So we divide retinal detachments often into         10:04:37

12 whether the macula, the center part of the retina is       10:04:45

13 affected.  So patients with macula-on detachments, those   10:04:48

14 are more urgent usually than patients with macula-off      10:04:52

15 detachments because you want to keep -- you want to        10:04:57

16 preserve the central vision and keep the macula from       10:05:01

17 detaching.  So those patients are often treated, again,    10:05:04

18 more urgently.                                             10:05:04

19        Patients who have had recent macula-off             10:05:04

20 detachments are often treated the same way.  Recent        10:05:14

21 being in, you know, number of days.  Whereas if a          10:05:15

22 patient shows up and they've had a macula-off detachment   10:05:18

23 for a month, then it probably doesn't matter whether you   10:05:22

24 fix them that day or a week hence.                         10:05:25

25    Q.  Concerning Dr. Loo's care, is it possible that      10:05:27

Page 69

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1 the retina was not torn when he examined the patient?      10:05:32

2    A.  So when I reviewed this case, I initially did not   10:05:43

3 have Dr. Keel's notes, and without Dr. Keel's notes, I     10:05:47

4 don't believe there's any malpractice and I don't          10:05:53

5 believe that -- and I believe the retina may not -- it     10:05:56

6 may not have been torn, but the fact is that that tear     10:06:00

7 was documented prior to seeing Dr. Loo.                    10:06:03

8    Q.  Is it possible that a tear could occur and then     10:06:07

9 result in a detachment the same day?                       10:06:10

10    A.  Yes.                                                10:06:13

11    Q.  Do Dr. Loo's notes accurately reflect the exam he   10:06:17

12 performed in the letter to Dr. Keel?                       10:06:24

13    A.  I'm sorry.  Can you refer me to which one?          10:06:26

14    Q.  Certainly.  It was page, I believe, 34 and 35.      10:06:28

15 And Page 76.  Do you recall the billing codes that he      10:06:37

16 utilized?                                                  10:06:40

17    A.  Yes.                                                10:06:41

18    Q.  Does this note accurately reflect the billing       10:06:41

19 codes --                                                   10:06:45

20    A.  The thing that's missing is a diagram of the ora    10:06:46

21 serrata, which is generally indicative of performing       10:06:54

22 360 degrees of scleral depression.  That's -- that's       10:06:59

23 missing from the fundus drawing.                           10:07:05

24    Q.  In your reasonable professional medical opinion     10:07:07

25 after reviewing all the facts in this case, the medical    10:07:11

Page 70

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1 records, and in your own experience, did Dr. Loo fail to   10:07:13

2 appropriately diagnose Patient A?                          10:07:16

3    A.  Yeah.  She had a torn retina.  Was sent to him.     10:07:19

4 He didn't see it.  She developed a retinal detachment      10:07:23

5 and had to go through that.  Yes.                          10:07:26

6    Q.  Lastly, do you opine that Dr. Loo committed         10:07:28

7 malpractice?                                               10:07:31

8    A.  Based on what I just said, yes.                     10:07:32

9        MR. CUMINGS:  Thank you.  I have no further         10:07:34

10 questions at this time.                                    10:07:36

11        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.  Let's go     10:07:40

12 ahead and take a small break.  How long would everyone     10:07:41

13 like to take?                                              10:07:45

14        MR. CUMINGS:  Want to do 15 minutes?                10:07:46

15        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth, are you       10:07:55

16 fine with that?                                            10:07:52

17        It's 10 after.  Let's come back at 25 after.        10:07:56

18 Does that work for everyone?                               10:07:59

19        MS. HUETH:  Yes.                                    10:08:02

20        MR. CUMINGS:  Yes.                                  10:08:03

21        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  We'll be back at         10:08:04

22 10:25.                                                     10:08:06

23                            ***                             10:08:07

24        (RECESS TAKEN FROM 10:08 A.M. TO 10:26 A.M.)        10:08:07

25                            ***                             10:26:11
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1        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  We're back on the        10:26:11

2 record.                                                    10:26:13

3        Dr. Friedlander, I remind you that you remain       10:26:13

4 under oath.                                                10:26:17

5        Mr. Cumings, you'd completed your Direct.           10:26:17

6 Correct?                                                   10:26:22

7        MR. CUMMINGS:  Correct.                             10:26:22

8        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth, your turn     10:26:22

9 for cross-examination.                                     10:26:22

10        MS. HUETH:  Thank you.                              10:26:23

11                    CROSS-EXAMINATION                       10:26:23

12 BY MS. HUETH:                                              10:26:23

13    Q.  Good morning, Dr. Friedlander.  My name is          10:26:26

14 Chelsea and I'm Dr. Loo's attorney.                        10:26:29

15    A.  Morning.                                            10:26:33

16    Q.  You and I have never met before.  Correct?          10:26:34

17    A.  Don't think so.                                     10:26:34

18    Q.  Earlier you testified, did you not, that when you   10:26:36

19 first reviewed this case, you did not have Dr. Keel's      10:26:38

20 note.  True?                                               10:26:42

21    A.  That's correct.                                     10:26:42

22    Q.  And when you first reviewed this case without       10:26:43

23 Dr. Keel's note, you felt that there was no malpractice.   10:26:46

24 Correct?                                                   10:26:49

25    A.  Correct.                                            10:26:49
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1    Q.  When you first reviewed this case, did you have     10:26:53

2 Dr. Loo's chart?                                           10:26:56

3    A.  Can you be more specific?  Are you referring to     10:26:59

4 the notes that we are looking at today?                    10:27:06

5    Q.  Dr. Loo's visit note as well as any other visit     10:27:08

6 notes from Dr. Loo's office.                               10:27:12

7    A.  I believe I did, yes.                               10:27:15

8    Q.  Okay.  Including Dr. Pezda's note from March 14,    10:27:16

9 2018?                                                      10:27:22

10    A.  Yes.                                                10:27:22

11    Q.  And even having Dr. Pezda's note, you still felt    10:27:22

12 there was no malpractice when you first reviewed the       10:27:27

13 case?                                                      10:27:30

14    A.  Correct.                                            10:27:30

15    Q.  Do you consider yourself to be a retina             10:27:31

16 specialist?                                                10:27:37

17    A.  Yes.                                                10:27:37

18    Q.  Are you aware that Dr. Loo spent three years        10:27:38

19 completing his retina fellowship at the Bascom Palmer      10:27:45

20 Eye Institute?                                             10:27:50

21    A.  I am.  I have respect for Dr. Loo.  Stipulate       10:27:51

22 Dr. Loo's an excellent doctor.                             10:27:55

23    Q.  The Bascom Palmer Eye Institute, does that have a   10:27:57

24 good reputation in the community?                          10:28:04

25    A.  It does.                                            10:28:05
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1    Q.  Doctor, would you agree that a posterior vitreous   10:28:09

2 detachment can be a risk factor for developing a retinal   10:28:13

3 tear?                                                      10:28:18

4    A.  Yes.                                                10:28:18

5    Q.  Can you just briefly describe what a posterior      10:28:18

6 vitreous detachment is?                                    10:28:22

7    A.  Sure.  Although I think you did a pretty good job   10:28:25

8 of it before.                                              10:28:29

9    Q.  Thank you.                                          10:28:30

10    A.  Again, what I tell patients is that the eye is      10:28:30

11 filled with jelly called the vitreous; that the vitreous   10:28:34

12 when we're younger, is kind of gooey like egg white, and   10:28:38

13 that as we get older, it starts to liquefy.  And that      10:28:42

14 once it sort of liquifies enough, it eventually            10:28:46

15 collapses on itself and separates from the retina where    10:28:49

16 it's loosely attached.  And there's usually when this      10:28:52

17 happens a sudden onset of floaters and sometimes flashes   10:28:56

18 from the jelly essentially tickling the retina as it's     10:28:59

19 separating from it.  That's essentially posterior          10:29:03

20 vitreous detachment.                                       10:29:05

21    Q.  A patient can have a posterior vitreous             10:29:08

22 detachment without having a retinal tear.  True?           10:29:13

23    A.  Thankfully the vast majority of posterior           10:29:15

24 vitreous detachments are not related -- are not with a     10:29:17

25 retinal tear.                                              10:29:20
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1    Q.  Can you tell by examining a patient, if there is    10:29:21

2 a retinal tear present, how long it has been present?      10:29:28

3    A.  There are certain things you can see that can       10:29:30

4 help ascertain that, but not -- you can't say that about   10:29:38

5 every retinal tear with certainty.                         10:29:47

6    Q.  Similarly, you can't tell, based upon an exam,      10:29:50

7 how long a retinal detachment has been present.  True?     10:29:53

8    A.  Again, there are signs of chronicity in the         10:29:57

9 retinal detachment sometimes.                              10:30:02

10    Q.  Not always?                                         10:30:04

11    A.  Not always.                                         10:30:06

12    Q.  You briefly discussed earlier that one possible     10:30:08

13 treatment for a retinal tear is laser.  Is that right?     10:30:17

14    A.  Yes.                                                10:30:20

15    Q.  And is that -- you said laser or freeze.  Are       10:30:20

16 they two different types of treatment?                     10:30:25

17    A.  Yes.  You can do a laser treatment or, in some      10:30:27

18 cases, a freezing treatment.                               10:30:30

19    Q.  Are the laser and the freeze both done in the       10:30:32

20 office setting?                                            10:30:36

21    A.  Usually, yes.                                       10:30:37

22    Q.  But you would agree, would you not, that a laser    10:30:42

23 treatment of a retinal tear does not guarantee that the    10:30:44

24 patient won't go on to have a recurrent tear?              10:30:47

25    A.  I'm sorry.  When you say "a recurrent tear," are    10:30:50
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1 you referring to the same tear?                            10:30:57

2    Q.  Or have another tear?                               10:30:59

3        MR. CUMINGS:  I'd object.  Calls for speculation.   10:31:01

4        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Overruled.  He's an      10:31:06

5 expert so he can testify as to whether --                  10:31:08

6    A.  I'm sorry.  Can you just please repeat the          10:31:13

7 question?                                                  10:31:15

8 BY MS. HUETH:                                              10:31:15

9    Q.  Sure.  Would you agree that laser treatment does    10:31:16

10 not guarantee that the patient won't go on to develop      10:31:19

11 another retinal tear?                                      10:31:22

12    A.  Yeah.  I agree.  That's true.                       10:31:23

13    Q.  Laser treatment of a retinal tear does not          10:31:25

14 guarantee that the patient will not go on to develop a     10:31:29

15 retinal detachment.  True?                                 10:31:32

16    A.  There's very few guarantees in medicine.  That's    10:31:35

17 true.                                                      10:31:39

18    Q.  You've testified earlier -- but please, always      10:31:40

19 throughout correct me if I'm misquoting you or             10:31:46

20 misparaphrasing you -- that in your experience, there      10:31:49

21 are times where an optometrist thinks they found a         10:31:54

22 retinal tear that you can't find on exam.  Correct?        10:31:58

23    A.  True.                                               10:32:01

24    Q.  Okay.  If you can't see the retinal tear but the    10:32:02

25 optometrist says it's there, does that mean you've         10:32:09
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1 missed it?                                                 10:32:14

2    A.  If I can't see the retinal tear that the            10:32:14

3 optometrist says was there, I've missed it.  If there's    10:32:22

4 a retinal tear, I missed it.                               10:32:26

5    Q.  Okay.  But you said that occasionally you'll try    10:32:29

6 and call the optometrist and say, "Did you see it or did   10:32:33

7 you just think you saw a retinal tear?"  Correct?          10:32:37

8    A.  Correct.                                            10:32:39

9    Q.  What do you mean when you say you'd ask "Do you     10:32:40

10 just think you saw it?"                                    10:32:44

11    A.  Well, optometrists want to get the patient seen     10:32:45

12 by the specialist and they are often concerned in this     10:32:49

13 setting where you've got a patient with risk factors for   10:32:56

14 developing a retinal tear that they may have a retinal     10:33:00

15 tear, and the referral sometimes comes, "Yes, they have    10:33:03

16 a retinal tear," and sometimes it comes "I'm highly        10:33:06

17 suspicious.  Can you rule out a retinal tear?"             10:33:10

18    Q.  Do those referrals sometimes come -- you know,      10:33:13

19 they're suspicious.  They're trying to get the patient     10:33:17

20 seen by a retina specialist such as yourself and the       10:33:22

21 referral comes as "I see a tear," but you're not able to   10:33:26

22 see it, Dr. Friedlander?                                   10:33:31

23    A.  That does happen.                                   10:33:33

24    Q.  Is that malpractice on your part when you can't     10:33:35

25 see it?                                                    10:33:39
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1    A.  Depends if there's a retinal tear there.            10:33:40

2    Q.  If there is a tear there but you can't see it, is   10:33:43

3 that malpractice?                                          10:33:48

4    A.  If it's -- can you rephrase the question for me?    10:33:48

5    Q.  Sure.  The optometrist sends you a patient that     10:33:55

6 they suspect of having a retinal tear.  The optometrist    10:33:58

7 sees a retinal tear but you don't see it and it's there.   10:34:02

8 Have you committed malpractice?                            10:34:06

9    A.  I'm going to say it depends.                        10:34:08

10    Q.  Okay.  So it's not your testimony here today that   10:34:19

11 missing a retinal tear is automatically malpractice.       10:34:23

12 True?                                                      10:34:27

13    A.  Missing a retinal tear is not automatically         10:34:27

14 malpractice.                                               10:34:33

15    Q.  Are some retinal tears only able to be seen under   10:34:34

16 the microscope in an OR, for example?                      10:34:48

17    A.  Umm, yes.  That's probably true, yes.               10:34:51

18    Q.  For example, have you ever taken a patient who      10:35:01

19 you found a retinal tear, you take the patient to          10:35:05

20 surgery, and under the surgical microscope you found       10:35:07

21 more than the tear you saw in the clinic?  More tears.     10:35:10

22    A.  You're referring to a patient with a retinal        10:35:15

23 detachment at this point.  Right?                          10:35:18

24    Q.  Sure.                                               10:35:20

25    A.  So the question is:  When you have a patient with   10:35:21

Page 78

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1 a retinal tear that you've identified and an associated    10:35:31

2 retinal detachment, do they have more tears that you       10:35:36

3 didn't see in the office that you now see under the        10:35:40

4 microscope?                                                10:35:42

5    Q.  Correct.                                            10:35:43

6    A.  Yes, that's true.  That can happen.                 10:35:44

7    Q.  Because some retinal tears are only visible under   10:35:46

8 the surgical microscope?                                   10:35:50

9    A.  Some retinal tears are identified in the            10:35:52

10 operating room that were not identified in the office,     10:35:56

11 yes.                                                       10:35:59

12    Q.  And that's not necessarily malpractice, is it?      10:36:00

13    A.  In the setting you're describing, the retinal       10:36:06

14 detachment is being repaired, and the additional retinal   10:36:12

15 tears are being treated, so no.  That's standard of        10:36:19

16 care.                                                      10:36:24

17    Q.  Can you briefly describe how scleral depression     10:36:24

18 is performed?                                              10:36:38

19    A.  Umm, yes.  You take a metal instrument which is     10:36:39

20 called a scleral depressor and you have the -- use an      10:36:45

21 indirect ophthalmoscope with a condensing lens to          10:36:50

22 examine the retina.  And what you're looking at is the     10:36:56

23 anterior parts of the retina where often retinal tears     10:36:59

24 will occur.  Umm, and you -- you apply a small amount of   10:37:05

25 pressure usually through the patient's eyelid to move      10:37:15
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1 the anterior retina into the field of view through the     10:37:20

2 dilated pupil so that you can see it.                      10:37:25

3    Q.  And do you do that in just one position on the      10:37:28

4 eye, or do you move the depressor around the eye?          10:37:31

5    A.  Yeah.  So we generally talk about 360 degrees of    10:37:34

6 scleral depression, implying that we've looked all the     10:37:38

7 way around.                                                10:37:42

8    Q.  You testified earlier that it's not surprising or   10:37:43

9 it's not uncommon that patients can find the scleral       10:37:46

10 depression uncomfortable?                                  10:37:51

11    A.  It's uncomfortable.                                 10:37:53

12    Q.  You would agree that the patient's ability to       10:37:54

13 tolerate the exam could impact what you're able to see     10:38:01

14 upon scleral depression.  True?                            10:38:07

15    A.  True.                                               10:38:08

16    Q.  Would you also agree that a patient with an         10:38:09

17 artificial lens, that that could potentially limit your    10:38:14

18 findings during a retina exam?                             10:38:18

19    A.  Yes.  It can make it more difficult to see.         10:38:20

20    Q.  And this patient had an artificial lens in the      10:38:23

21 left eye.  Correct?                                        10:38:27

22    A.  Yes.                                                10:38:28

23    Q.  Earlier I think you testified that the exam is      10:38:29

24 sort of the gold standard or how a retinal tear is         10:38:31

25 diagnosed most often.  Correct?                            10:38:35
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1    A.  I don't think I used those words.                   10:38:37

2    Q.  Oh, no.  I'm paraphrasing.  I'm not trying to       10:38:42

3 represent those are exactly your words.                    10:38:45

4    A.  Okay.  Umm, yes, retinal tears are found these      10:38:48

5 days either by direct visualization or often they'll be    10:38:55

6 seen on wide-field fundus imaging.                         10:39:00

7    Q.  And that wide-field fundus imaging, do you have     10:39:02

8 any evidence before you that in March 2018 the Center      10:39:06

9 for Sight had the wide-field fundus imaging                10:39:11

10 capabilities?                                              10:39:14

11    A.  No.  I didn't see that in the record.               10:39:15

12    Q.  Did you see anything in the record to indicate      10:39:19

13 that in March of 2018 that Dr. Loo had wide-field fundus   10:39:21

14 imaging to him at his office?                              10:39:27

15    A.  It's not mentioned.                                 10:39:28

16    Q.  Okay.  And if Dr. Loo testified that he did not     10:39:29

17 have that wide-field fundus imaging camera in March of     10:39:37

18 2018, you would no reason to disagree with that, would     10:39:41

19 you?                                                       10:39:44

20    A.  No.                                                 10:39:44

21    Q.  Would you agree that a physician, a retina          10:39:44

22 specialist such as yourself and Dr. Loo, can't offer a     10:39:48

23 laser treatment of a retinal tear if you don't actually    10:39:52

24 see the retinal tear?                                      10:39:57

25    A.  Correct.                                            10:39:59
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1    Q.  You can't offer treatment for a retinal tear        10:39:59

2 based solely on what an optometrist thinks they saw, can   10:40:02

3 you?                                                       10:40:06

4    A.  You have to be able to see the tear to treat the    10:40:07

5 tear.                                                      10:40:09

6    Q.  Umm, do you have from the Investigative             10:40:10

7 Committee's exhibits Exhibit 5 we've been discussing,      10:40:20

8 which are the records from Center for Sight?               10:40:23

9    A.  Okay.                                               10:40:29

10    Q.  Can you please turn to Bates stamped Page 115?      10:40:30

11    A.  Okay.                                               10:40:35

12    Q.  The last sentence on this page starts with "OD      10:40:44

13 vision," and that's the right eye.  Right?                 10:40:47

14    A.  Yes.                                                10:40:50

15    Q.  Okay.  "OD vision is clear and is seeing a          10:40:50

16 flutter" -- going on to the next page in the upper right   10:40:55

17 corner -- "that is constantly there."                      10:40:58

18        Do you see that?                                    10:41:03

19    A.  Yes.                                                10:41:03

20    Q.  Okay.  That's referring to the right eye.  True?    10:41:04

21    A.  Umm, yeah.  It appears to be referring to the       10:41:07

22 right eye.                                                 10:41:14

23    Q.  So now we're on Bates stamp page NSBME 0116.  Are   10:41:15

24 you on that page, Doctor?                                  10:41:22

25    A.  Yes.                                                10:41:24
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1    Q.  Thank you.  Under ocular medications it says,       10:41:25

2 "Finished Pred-Moxi-Ketor OD QD."                          10:41:28

3        And first of all, what is Pred-Moxi-Ketor?          10:41:37

4    A.  Umm, I believe what they are talking about is --    10:41:37

5 this sounds like a combination -- this is either three     10:41:47

6 different eye drops or a combination eye drop, which is    10:41:50

7 a steroid, an antibiotic, and a nonsteroidal.              10:41:56

8    Q.  And OD being the right eye?                         10:42:02

9    A.  Correct.                                            10:42:04

10    Q.  QD meaning what?                                    10:42:05

11    A.  Once a day.                                         10:42:07

12    Q.  And then in parentheses it says "now using          10:42:08

13 Pred/Ketor."  Did I read that correctly?                   10:42:14

14    A.  Yes.                                                10:42:15

15    Q.  Why was the patient using that in her right eye     10:42:16

16 as of March 13, 2018?                                      10:42:18

17    A.  Well, this is likely that she had some type of      10:42:22

18 procedure in that eye at some point previous to that,      10:42:32

19 but I would have to take a closer look.  So it's not       10:42:37

20 clear to me why the patient was on those drops.            10:43:38

21    Q.  Based upon your review of the Center for Sight      10:43:41

22 records that are contained within the Investigative        10:43:45

23 Committee's Exhibit 5, did you see any visit notes prior   10:43:50

24 to March 13, 2018?                                         10:43:53

25    A.  Umm, the only notes were the previous notations     10:43:55
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1 regarding tonometry and dilation and previous visual       10:44:07

2 acuities where they list the past findings.                10:44:13

3    Q.  Those appear to be kind of autopopulated on         10:44:17

4 subsequent visit notes and that's how they appear?         10:44:21

5    A.  Probably so, yes.                                   10:44:21

6    Q.  Okay.  But you didn't see -- for example, under     10:44:22

7 "Visual Acuity" Entry 12 and 13 from June 6, 2016, you     10:44:24

8 don't recall seeing a visit note for that date, did you?   10:44:31

9    A.  No.  No.  No.                                       10:44:33

10    Q.  Are you still on that Page NSBME 0116?              10:44:35

11    A.  Yes.                                                10:44:45

12    Q.  Okay.  And so I just used an example of that        10:44:46

13 June 6, 2016 that's entered Lines 12 and 13.  Then the     10:44:51

14 next entry is March 13, 2018.  Do you see that?            10:44:56

15    A.  Yes.                                                10:45:01

16    Q.  Do we have any information as to whether the        10:45:01

17 patient had any ophthalmic exams in the almost two years   10:45:06

18 from June 6, 2016 to March of 2018?                        10:45:12

19    A.  No.  I don't believe so.                            10:45:14

20    Q.  In other words, what I said was correct?            10:45:36

21    A.  Yes.                                                10:45:39

22    Q.  If you can turn in the next page, 117, do you see   10:45:39

23 the IOP, or the intraocular pressure measurements?         10:46:08

24    A.  Yes.                                                10:46:13

25    Q.  Prior to March 13, 2018, when was the last          10:46:13
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1 time -- according to this note -- that the patient's       10:46:17

2 intraocular pressure was measured?                         10:46:20

3    A.  June 6th, 2016.                                     10:46:23

4    Q.  And do you see Line Entry No. 10 pertaining to      10:46:26

5 March 13, 2018, the intraocular pressure?                  10:46:43

6    A.  Yes.                                                10:46:45

7    Q.  And what time is that recorded as having been       10:46:45

8 taken?                                                     10:46:48

9    A.  The last one at 2:31 p.m.                           10:46:49

10    Q.  At least according to this note -- let me take a    10:46:56

11 step back.  I apologize.  I got ahead of myself.           10:47:00

12        If you turn back to Page 115 -- and let me know     10:47:03

13 when you're there.                                         10:47:15

14    A.  Yes.                                                10:47:16

15    Q.  The exam date is March 13, 2018.  Correct?          10:47:16

16    A.  Yes.  You're looking at the date on the OCT?        10:47:21

17    Q.  Yeah.                                               10:47:27

18    A.  Okay.                                               10:47:28

19    Q.  Okay.  And it start -- at the top it says Page 4    10:47:29

20 of 8 and then it goes on to Page 5 of 8 and then the       10:47:32

21 page we were just discussing is Page 6 of 8.               10:47:36

22    A.  Okay.                                               10:47:39

23    Q.  You understand this all refers to the March 13,     10:47:39

24 2018 visit at the Center for Sight?                        10:47:43

25    A.  Yes.                                                10:47:45
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1    Q.  Okay.  So we know that at least as of 2:31 p.m.     10:47:46

2 the patient was still at the Center for Sight.  True?      10:47:52

3    A.  According to their notes, yes.                      10:47:55

4    Q.  And if you turn to Page 119, the note was signed    10:47:58

5 by Danielle Keel.  Do you see that?                        10:48:08

6    A.  Yes.                                                10:48:11

7    Q.  And is Danielle Keel, is she an optometrist or an   10:48:14

8 ophthalmologist?                                           10:48:19

9    A.  She's an optometrist.                               10:48:20

10    Q.  And how do you know that?                           10:48:22

11    A.  How do I know that?  Umm, she uses the              10:48:24

12 designation "OD" -- or Dr. Loo uses the designation OD     10:49:25

13 when he's writing the letter to her on Page 71.            10:49:31

14    Q.  Umm, if you can turn back to Page NSBME 118 and     10:49:36

15 let me know when you're there.                             10:49:42

16    A.  Okay.  Yep.                                         10:49:43

17    Q.  Dr. Keel does not document a posterior vitreous     10:49:50

18 detachment on March 13, 2018.  True?                       10:49:54

19    A.  She does not.                                       10:49:57

20    Q.  And what are Shafer's sign or Shafer cells?         10:50:10

21        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I'm sorry to             10:50:19

22 interrupt.  Can you go back to that question just for      10:50:21

23 purposes of my notes?  I know I'll get the transcript,     10:50:23

24 but you said she doesn't note a what?                      10:50:28

25        MS. HUETH:  Posterior vitreous detachment.          10:50:30
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1        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  And refer to the         10:50:35

2 exhibit again, please.                                     10:50:37

3        MS. HUETH:  The Investigative Committee's           10:50:38

4 Exhibit 5 Bates stamped Page NSBME 0118.                   10:50:42

5        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Sorry to interrupt.      10:50:47

6 Thank you.                                                 10:50:48

7    A.  Shafer's sign is pigment in -- usually seen in      10:50:48

8 the anterior vitreous and is often associated with a       10:50:54

9 retinal tear.                                              10:51:02

10 BY MS. HUETH:                                              10:51:03

11    Q.  And Shafer's sign -- let me take a step back.       10:51:03

12        Can manipulation of the iris during a lensectomy    10:51:09

13 and intraocular lens placement release pigmented cells     10:51:13

14 into the vitreous?                                         10:51:18

15    A.  Yes.                                                10:51:20

16    Q.  And having not seen any records prior to            10:51:21

17 March 13, 2018, you can't say whether this plus Shafer's   10:51:25

18 is a new finding, can you?                                 10:51:30

19    A.  I cannot.                                           10:51:32

20    Q.  Would you agree that you can't tell from            10:51:33

21 Dr. Keel's note when it was transcribed?                   10:51:41

22    A.  My -- if I look at Page 112 and 113, there's some   10:52:15

23 numbers that are cut off on the bottom of the page.  I     10:52:21

24 don't know if that has any relevance or not.  But to       10:52:24

25 your question, the fact that I can't see it, no, I         10:52:27
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1 cannot tell you when it was transcribed.                   10:52:30

2    Q.  It's cut off on mine too.                           10:52:32

3    A.  Okay.                                               10:52:34

4    Q.  But at least from what we can see for the           10:52:35

5 March 13, 2018 visit, you can't tell when this note was    10:52:40

6 ultimately transcribed, can you?                           10:52:43

7    A.  No.                                                 10:52:45

8    Q.  You can't tell from this note when Dr. Keel         10:52:51

9 signed it, can you?                                        10:52:55

10    A.  No.  Also, I'm not sure what you mean by the word   10:52:56

11 "transcribed."  This is a -- this is a printout of an      10:53:12

12 electronic medical record.                                 10:53:16

13    Q.  You don't know in this note from March 13, 2018     10:53:18

14 when the note was typed?                                   10:53:21

15    A.  I -- I don't know -- no.  I don't know.  But...     10:53:22

16    Q.  You don't know when Dr. Keel signed this note, do   10:53:32

17 you?                                                       10:53:35

18    A.  No, I don't.                                        10:53:35

19    Q.  Did you see anywhere in Dr. Keel's March 13, 2018   10:53:36

20 note where she documents calling Dr. Loo's office to       10:53:40

21 refer the patient?                                         10:53:44

22    A.  No.  I don't believe that there's an entry like     10:53:45

23 that.                                                      10:54:01

24    Q.  In your review of Investigative Committee           10:54:01

25 Exhibit 5, the records from Center for Sight, there was    10:54:08
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1 not a written referral that was sent to Dr. Loo's          10:54:11

2 office, as far as we can tell.  True?                      10:54:14

3    A.  That's correct.                                     10:54:16

4    Q.  But you also agree there's no indication in the     10:54:17

5 record that a copy of Dr. Keel's note was sent to          10:54:26

6 Dr. Loo's office on March 13, 2018?                        10:54:29

7    A.  Sorry.  Can you just repeat that a second?          10:54:32

8    Q.  Of course.  You can't tell from Exhibit 5 or you    10:54:45

9 would agree that based upon what's contained within        10:54:50

10 Exhibit 5, there's no indication that Dr. Keel's           10:54:54

11 March 13, 2018 note was sent to Dr. Loo's office?          10:54:57

12    A.  Umm, no.  I'll agree with you.  I can't tell.       10:55:04

13    Q.  Okay.  And nowhere in Exhibit 5 does it reflect     10:55:13

14 if anybody from the Center for Sight called Dr. Loo's      10:55:19

15 office to refer the patient on March 13, 2018, does it?    10:55:22

16    A.  No.                                                 10:55:27

17    Q.  If I want you to assume --                          10:55:33

18    A.  It says the patient was referred.                   10:55:36

19    Q.  That wasn't my question though.  My question was:   10:55:38

20 Is there anything in Exhibit 5 to reflect that anybody     10:55:41

21 from Center for Sight called Dr. Loo's office?             10:55:44

22    A.  No.                                                 10:55:47

23    Q.  Assume hypothetically, please, Doctor, that         10:55:47

24 Dr. Loo will testify that his office staff was trained     10:55:54

25 to request that a referring provider send a copy of        10:55:57
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1 their note and/or a written referral.  You would have no   10:55:59

2 reason to disagree with that, would you?                   10:56:03

3    A.  No.                                                 10:56:06

4    Q.  If we assume that somebody from the Center for      10:56:06

5 Sight called Dr. Loo's office on March 13, 2018, you       10:56:12

6 would agree that we don't know what that person would      10:56:16

7 have conveyed to the other person at Dr. Loo's office.     10:56:18

8 True?                                                      10:56:21

9    A.  I -- I -- you're --                                 10:56:22

10        MR. CUMINGS:  Calls for speculation.  I mean,       10:56:28

11 this is outside the realm of what's in the medical         10:56:31

12 records.                                                   10:56:35

13        MS. HUETH:  Exactly.                                10:56:36

14 BY MS. HUETH:                                              10:56:36

15    Q.  That's my question, Doctor.                         10:56:37

16        MR. CUMINGS:  That's speculation.  Let her rule     10:56:38

17 on the objection first, please.                            10:56:40

18        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  So the question is you   10:56:42

19 would have no way of knowing what was said in the          10:56:46

20 referral call.  Is that the gist of the question?          10:56:49

21        MS. HUETH:  Yeah.  If we assume a call was made.    10:56:51

22        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I don't know.  He's      10:56:54

23 not speculating.  He would just say whether or not he      10:56:56

24 could tell from the records what was said in the           10:56:59

25 referral call, so he can either tell from the records or   10:57:03
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1 he can't.                                                  10:57:09

2        MR. CUMINGS:  If I may, she's asking if there was   10:57:10

3 a referral call made speculatively, could you then         10:57:15

4 speculate what was said in that speculative phone call     10:57:16

5 that she is saying didn't --                               10:57:20

6        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Here's the bottom        10:57:20

7 line.  We all know the answer.  It's sort of a             10:57:21

8 rhetorical question.  He wasn't there for the call.  He    10:57:24

9 wouldn't have any personal knowledge of it.  If it's not   10:57:29

10 noted in the records, that's another question that         10:57:32

11 you've already asked.  With that, I hope that can keep     10:57:35

12 everyone on a track past this question.                    10:57:38

13        MR. CUMINGS:  So sustained?                         10:57:42

14        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I don't know that it's   10:57:44

15 an unfair question.  I just think that it's sort of a      10:57:46

16 rhetorical question.  So, I mean, he -- she's allowed to   10:57:50

17 present a hypothetical.  So if they made the call, he      10:57:54

18 can't tell from the records what would have been in the    10:57:57

19 call.                                                      10:58:01

20        Is that accurate, Ms. Hueth?                        10:58:01

21        MS. HUETH:  Yes.                                    10:58:04

22        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.  You can go   10:58:05

23 ahead.                                                     10:58:06

24    A.  Okay.  Well, if they made a call, they would have   10:58:06

25 said, "I'm sending this patient over with a retinal        10:58:09
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1 tear.  Can you please see them now?"                       10:58:12

2 BY MS. HUETH:                                              10:58:14

3    Q.  What do you base that on?                           10:58:15

4    A.  The -- the notes on Page 118.  "Refer to retina     10:58:16

5 for evaluation and treatment.  Will refer to RCN ASAP."    10:58:22

6 So in your hypothetical, that's what they would have       10:58:29

7 said.                                                      10:58:32

8    Q.  But you don't know one way or the other if that     10:58:32

9 was -- No. 1, if a call was actually made?                 10:58:35

10        MR. CUMINGS:  Objection.  Asked and answered.       10:58:36

11 She's already asked this question and he's already         10:58:38

12 answered.                                                  10:58:41

13        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  She's summarizing.       10:58:42

14        Go ahead, Ms. Hueth.                                10:58:44

15 BY MS. HUETH:                                              10:58:46

16    Q.  Doctor, you do not know whether a call was made     10:58:46

17 or not?                                                    10:58:48

18    A.  I do not know.                                      10:58:49

19    Q.  If a call was made, you don't know what was         10:58:50

20 conveyed to Dr. Loo's office, do you?                      10:58:53

21    A.  I don't.  I'm not clairvoyant.                      10:58:55

22    Q.  At this March 13, 2018 visit that we've been        10:58:58

23 discussing on Page 116 -- sorry.  Let me take a step       10:59:13

24 back.  I apologize.                                        10:59:41

25        It starts at the bottom of Page 115.  And you see   10:59:42
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1 the heading where it says "CC/HPI"?                        10:59:47

2    A.  Yes.                                                10:59:52

3    Q.  What does that stand for?                           10:59:53

4    A.  Chief complaint and history of present illness.     10:59:54

5    Q.  Earlier you testified -- please correct me if I'm   10:59:59

6 wrong -- that the chief complaint is another way of        11:00:06

7 saying the reason for the visit, the reason why the        11:00:08

8 patient's there?                                           11:00:11

9    A.  I don't recall saying that, but that's correct.     11:00:12

10    Q.  Okay.                                               11:00:18

11    A.  It's true.  It's a fact.  That's why the            11:00:19

12 patient's there.                                           11:00:22

13    Q.  If you can turn to the Investigative Committee's    11:00:23

14 Exhibit 4, specifically Page NSBME 0035 and let me know    11:00:30

15 when you're there.                                         11:00:39

16    A.  Okay.                                               11:00:43

17    Q.  And do you see at the third line from the top the   11:00:44

18 line that starts with "Chief Complaint"?                   11:00:52

19    A.  Yes.                                                11:00:54

20    Q.  Okay.  So that's the reason why the patient         11:00:56

21 reports she's there.  Correct?                             11:00:59

22    A.  Yes.                                                11:01:01

23    Q.  Do you see any reference in the page that the       11:01:02

24 patient reported the flutter in the upper right corner     11:01:12

25 of her right eye?                                          11:01:15
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1    A.  No.                                                 11:01:17

2    Q.  Do you see any indication from either Page 35 or    11:01:24

3 34 that the patient reported headaches?                    11:01:28

4    A.  No.                                                 11:01:30

5    Q.  On Page 34, you'd agree that it indicates that      11:01:51

6 Dr. Loo or someone from his office dilated the patient's   11:02:01

7 eyes.  Correct?                                            11:02:05

8    A.  Yes.                                                11:02:06

9    Q.  And next to the intraocular pressure it says "OS    11:02:06

10 21" and then next to it do you see that little @ symbol?   11:02:16

11    A.  Yes.                                                11:02:22

12    Q.  If I represented to you that that says "at 3:53,"   11:02:22

13 and it represents that that's when the patient was         11:02:26

14 administered dilation drops, would you have any reason     11:02:29

15 to dispute that?                                           11:02:33

16    A.  I think that means that's when the intraocular      11:02:34

17 pressure was taken.                                        11:02:37

18    Q.  Okay.  Thank you.                                   11:02:38

19        In your experience, is the intraocular pressure     11:02:40

20 taken typically before the patient's eyes are dilated?     11:02:44

21    A.  Typically, yes.                                     11:02:50

22    Q.  So in this situation we know intraocular pressure   11:02:55

23 is taken at 3:53.  And if Dr. Loo testified that the       11:03:05

24 intraocular pressure is typically measured before          11:03:12

25 dilating the eyes, you would have no reason to disagree    11:03:16
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1 with that, would you?                                      11:03:19

2    A.  No.                                                 11:03:20

3    Q.  The note reflects that Dr. Loo performed a          11:03:20

4 dilated exam.  Correct?                                    11:03:24

5    A.  Yes.                                                11:03:26

6    Q.  He also obtained optical coherence tomography or    11:03:26

7 OCT.  Correct?                                             11:03:34

8    A.  Yes.                                                11:03:35

9    Q.  And that was reasonable for him?                    11:03:36

10    A.  Yes.                                                11:03:38

11    Q.  Dr. Loo also obtained B-scan ultrasound.            11:03:39

12 Correct?                                                   11:03:48

13    A.  Yes.                                                11:03:48

14    Q.  Was that reasonable?                                11:03:49

15    A.  I think in the setting it was, given that the       11:03:51

16 examination was difficult and he was trying to make sure   11:03:56

17 that he did as much -- a complete exam as he could.        11:04:00

18    Q.  I want you to assume for purposes of this           11:04:05

19 question, Doctor, that Dr. Loo obtained the B-scan         11:04:08

20 ultrasound after the patient's IOP was measured, after     11:04:14

21 she was given dilating drops, after his exam.  That's      11:04:19

22 when he obtained the ultrasound.  Okay?  Do you have       11:04:23

23 that hypothetical in mind?                                 11:04:26

24    A.  That makes sense.                                   11:04:28

25    Q.  Okay.  And we know the IOP was checked at 3:53.     11:04:29
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1 So if I represented to you that by the time Dr. Loo is     11:04:36

2 getting the B-scan ultrasound, it's now 5 o'clock, if      11:04:39

3 not later, would you have any reason to dispute that?      11:04:43

4    A.  I -- I don't know how busy Dr. Loo was in the       11:04:47

5 clinic, how many other patients he had, but it's not       11:04:55

6 without -- it's within reason, yes.                        11:04:59

7    Q.  Do you have knowledge of in March of 2018 at what   11:05:01

8 time the Center for Sight office closed?                   11:05:11

9    A.  I do not.                                           11:05:15

10    Q.  And do you know whether or not Dr. Loo had the      11:05:20

11 optometrist, Dr. Keel's, telephone number?                 11:05:24

12    A.  I do not.                                           11:05:28

13    Q.  Umm, earlier you testified that not all missed      11:05:29

14 retinal tears are malpractice.  Right?                     11:05:35

15    A.  That's my belief, yes.                              11:05:38

16    Q.  What's an example of a missed retinal tear that     11:05:41

17 would not constitute malpractice?                          11:05:44

18    A.  Umm, well, I think one that you're going to find    11:05:47

19 later on examination.  So you have a difficult exam.       11:05:53

20 You're not -- you're not sure.  You know, you were told    11:05:58

21 something's there.  You don't see it.  Bring the patient   11:06:03

22 back again on another day when she's not so tired and      11:06:06

23 take another look.                                         11:06:10

24    Q.  Have the patient come back the next day.  Try and   11:06:11

25 examine her --                                             11:06:15
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1    A.  It might not -- it may be not the next day, but     11:06:16

2 sometime in the near future.                               11:06:19

3    Q.  "Near future" meaning what?                         11:06:21

4    A.  Well, as I said before, patients in this            11:06:23

5 situation we would see back in two to four weeks.          11:06:27

6    Q.  And if the patient comes back in two to four        11:06:31

7 weeks, now you see a retinal tear, that doesn't            11:06:33

8 necessarily mean you missed it at the prior visit, does    11:06:37

9 it?                                                        11:06:40

10    A.  It doesn't mean you missed it at the prior visit,   11:06:40

11 no.  It could have -- it could have happened in that       11:06:44

12 interval.                                                  11:06:46

13    Q.  Or if it was present on the prior visit, that       11:06:47

14 doesn't necessarily mean malpractice because you didn't    11:06:51

15 see it?                                                    11:06:54

16    A.  Correct.                                            11:06:55

17    Q.  In this case, if Dr. Loo had instructed the         11:06:55

18 patient to come back in two to four weeks, potentially     11:07:03

19 the patient would have gone a week and a half to three     11:07:08

20 weeks with a retinal detachment?                           11:07:12

21    A.  I don't think that would have happened, umm,        11:07:18

22 because the patient lost vision the next day and           11:07:23

23 re-presented with significant loss of vision.              11:07:27

24    Q.  Do you have in front of you NSBME 34?               11:07:29

25    A.  Yes.                                                11:07:44
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1    Q.  Okay.  And do you see sort of the bottom of the     11:07:44

2 page on the right there is -- says "Report" and then       11:07:47

3 there's a colon?                                           11:07:57

4    A.  I'm sorry?  Where are you referring?                11:07:58

5    Q.  On NSBME 0034, the bottom of the page.  It's the    11:08:15

6 second line under like the last underline, and it says     11:08:23

7 "Report"?                                                  11:08:27

8    A.  Oh.  Uh-huh.                                        11:08:28

9    Q.  And then if you go over, do you see "loss of        11:08:31

10 vision" is circled?                                        11:08:36

11    A.  Yes.                                                11:08:37

12    Q.  Do you have an understanding as to what that, in    11:08:38

13 the note, is indicating?                                   11:08:41

14    A.  The patient is to report loss of vision.            11:08:44

15    Q.  And if Dr. Loo testified that he told the patient   11:08:46

16 that if her vision worsened in any way, to come back to    11:08:51

17 his office, you wouldn't have any reason to disagree       11:08:56

18 with that, would you?                                      11:09:00

19    A.  No.  I'm sure he did that.                          11:09:01

20    Q.  I want to just make sure I'm understanding your     11:09:03

21 testimony.  In that situation hypothetically that we       11:09:05

22 were describing, you see a patient.  You can't find a      11:09:08

23 tear.  Optometrist thought they saw one.  You can't find   11:09:11

24 it, so you tell the patient to come back in two weeks,     11:09:14

25 for example.                                               11:09:18
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1    A.  Uh-huh.                                             11:09:18

2    Q.  So the patient comes back in two weeks.  Now you    11:09:19

3 find the tear.  If we assume the tear was there when you   11:09:21

4 first saw the patient, that's not malpractice, is it?      11:09:26

5    A.  That's not malpractice.                             11:09:30

6    Q.  Can you turn to Exhibit 5 of the Investigative      11:09:32

7 Committee's exhibits, specifically NSBME 107?              11:09:38

8    A.  Okay.                                               11:09:43

9    Q.  Do you have an understanding that this is the       11:09:50

10 visit note from March 14, 2018?                            11:09:56

11    A.  Yes.                                                11:09:58

12    Q.  When the patient returned to the Center for Sight   11:10:00

13 on March 14, 2018, what provider examined her?             11:10:05

14    A.  That's a good question.                             11:10:08

15    Q.  Thank you.                                          11:10:41

16    A.  Someone with a star-shaped signature.               11:10:41

17    Q.  Umm, are you still on Page 107?                     11:10:45

18    A.  I'm looking at the signature on Page 111.           11:10:49

19    Q.  Oh.  Okay.  If you can, when you're done looking    11:10:54

20 at the signature, turn back to Page 107 and let me know    11:11:04

21 when you're there.                                         11:11:08

22    A.  Okay.  So possibly someone with the initials KJH    11:11:09

23 was the --                                                 11:11:32

24    Q.  What are you looking at to say that?                11:11:33

25    A.  Page 108 where it says in the middle of the page    11:11:35
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1 "Medical history reviewed with no significant changes"     11:11:37

2 on 3/14.                                                   11:11:42

3    Q.  Okay.  If you turn to Page 109 and look at the      11:11:43

4 dilation under entry 5 and do you see the tech column?     11:11:46

5    A.  That's a tech.  Yeah, that's a tech.  You're        11:11:55

6 right.  That's a tech.  Yep.                               11:11:57

7        No.  I don't know is the answer to your question.   11:12:15

8    Q.  Thank you.                                          11:12:16

9        Can you turn back to Page 107 and let me know       11:12:17

10 when you're there?                                         11:12:20

11    A.  Okay.                                               11:12:21

12    Q.  And under the chief complaint says "46-year-old     11:12:22

13 female patient here for established patient urgent         11:12:27

14 visit.  Patient was seen yesterday and was sent to RCN     11:12:30

15 for a horseshoe tear in the OS towards the nose."          11:12:34

16        Did I read that correctly?                          11:12:40

17    A.  Yes.                                                11:12:42

18    Q.  And when Dr. Keel documented that she thought she   11:12:42

19 saw a horseshoe tear the day before, did she describe it   11:12:48

20 as being towards the nose?                                 11:12:52

21    A.  No.                                                 11:12:54

22    Q.  Towards the nose, is that sometimes referred to     11:12:55

23 as superonasal?                                            11:12:57

24    A.  Towards the nose would just be nasal.               11:13:01

25    Q.  Okay.  And when Dr. Keel documented that she        11:13:05
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1 thought she saw a horseshoe tear, she said it was          11:13:08

2 superotemporal.  Correct?                                  11:13:13

3    A.  Correct.                                            11:13:15

4    Q.  Away from the nose?                                 11:13:16

5    A.  Yes.                                                11:13:17

6    Q.  If you could turn to the next page, please, 108.    11:13:17

7    A.  Okay.                                               11:13:32

8    Q.  Okay.  The first full sentence on this page,        11:13:33

9 "Denies any headaches and the vision in the OD is fine.    11:13:44

10 Closing the eye and sees white.  Still getting the         11:13:48

11 headaches since these episodes."                           11:13:53

12        Did I read that correctly?                          11:13:55

13    A.  Yeah.                                               11:13:56

14    Q.  Does that appear, at least on its face,             11:13:57

15 inconsistent to you as to whether or not she's having      11:14:00

16 headaches?                                                 11:14:03

17    A.  Yes.                                                11:14:03

18    Q.  Under the Visual Acuity chart that's on the same    11:14:05

19 page, there is a column and the heading is "Int w/o RX."   11:14:13

20 Do you see that?                                           11:14:20

21    A.  Yes.                                                11:14:21

22    Q.  Does that refer to intermediate without RX?         11:14:22

23    A.  I believe so.                                       11:14:26

24    Q.  All right.  And according to the visual acuity in   11:14:28

25 the left eye for the intermediate without RX on            11:14:36
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1 March 14, 2018 was 20/20?                                  11:14:41

2    A.  That's what it says.                                11:14:43

3    Q.  The note to the right of that states "Needs to      11:14:45

4 look around the black spot to see the letters down and     11:14:49

5 to the out."                                               11:14:53

6        Did I read that correctly?                          11:14:53

7    A.  Yes.                                                11:14:55

8    Q.  And was that a change from the day before?          11:14:55

9    A.  Umm, that notation was not there on the day         11:14:57

10 before.                                                    11:15:04

11    Q.  And you didn't see where the patient reported a     11:15:04

12 black spot that she needed to look at the letters "down    11:15:08

13 and to the out"?                                           11:15:12

14    A.  On the 13th, no.                                    11:15:12

15    Q.  If you could turn to the next page, please, 109.    11:15:15

16    A.  Okay.                                               11:15:26

17    Q.  What time, according to the note, was the           11:15:35

18 intraocular pressure measured on March 14th?               11:15:38

19    A.  4:25.                                               11:15:41

20    Q.  So at least that gives us a time frame that she     11:15:42

21 presented to the Center for Sight around 4:25 on the       11:16:04

22 14th.  Would you agree with that?                          11:16:08

23    A.  I'm not sure what time she presented.  Her eye      11:16:10

24 pressure was measured at that time, according to the       11:16:13

25 note.                                                      11:16:16
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1    Q.  Okay.  Well, if we go back a couple pages, we see   11:16:16

2 the OCT exam time is 4:31?                                 11:16:21

3    A.  Okay.                                               11:16:29

4    Q.  So is the distinction that you're drawing is        11:16:30

5 you're saying we don't know when she first got to the      11:16:33

6 Center for Sight on the 14th?                              11:16:38

7    A.  I'm not saying anything like that.                  11:16:39

8    Q.  When you say we don't know --                       11:16:41

9    A.  You asked me -- you asked me what time she got      11:16:44

10 there.  I don't know what time she got there.              11:16:46

11    Q.  Okay.  Well, we do know that this OCT was done at   11:16:49

12 4:31 and that the intraocular pressure was measured at     11:16:52

13 4:25.  Correct?                                            11:16:56

14    A.  According to the record, yes.                       11:16:57

15    Q.  If you could turn to the next page, Page 110,       11:17:01

16 please?                                                    11:17:11

17    A.  Okay.                                               11:17:12

18    Q.  Do you see the chart for the fundus exam?           11:17:12

19    A.  Yes.                                                11:17:15

20    Q.  And under the right eye, the first entry, what      11:17:15

21 does it say?                                               11:17:19

22    A.  The view "not examined."                            11:17:20

23    Q.  Okay.  Do you have an understanding one way or      11:17:28

24 the other if it was just the view that was not examined    11:17:35

25 in the right eye or if none of these entries for the       11:17:38
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1 fundus exam for the right eye were done that day?          11:17:42

2    A.  So on Page 109, under dilation on the 14th it       11:17:46

3 indicates that just the left eye was dilated, so I         11:18:02

4 don't -- I believe they wrote "not examined," and then     11:18:09

5 the rest of their exam was autopopulated as,               11:18:14

6 unfortunately, many electronic medical records do.         11:18:19

7    Q.  At the time that the provider assessed the          11:18:24

8 patient on the 14th, it's noted there was a "superior      11:18:34

9 RD" -- that means retinal detachment?                      11:18:38

10    A.  Yes.                                                11:18:42

11    Q.  -- "with horseshoe tear.  Macula appears to be      11:18:43

12 on."                                                       11:18:48

13        Did I read that correctly?                          11:18:49

14    A.  Yes.                                                11:18:50

15    Q.  Would you agree that in this note there's no        11:18:50

16 reference to hemorrhage?                                   11:18:53

17    A.  There's no reference to hemorrhage.                 11:18:55

18    Q.  No reference to a posterior vitreous detachment.    11:18:57

19 True?                                                      11:19:03

20    A.  True.                                               11:19:04

21    Q.  And then turning to the next page, 111 --           11:19:04

22    A.  Okay.                                               11:19:09

23    Q.  -- and under No. 7, the retinal detachment, it      11:19:09

24 says, "I called and spoke to Dr. Hollifield and            11:19:13

25 explained the situation.  Appears to be a macula-on RD."   11:19:17
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1        Did I read that correctly?                          11:19:24

2    A.  Yes.                                                11:19:25

3    Q.  If I represented to you that Dr. Hollifield is in   11:19:26

4 the same group as Dr. Loo, would you have any reason to    11:19:29

5 dispute that?                                              11:19:32

6    A.  No.                                                 11:19:33

7    Q.  Do you know Dr. Hollifield?                         11:19:34

8    A.  Yes.                                                11:19:37

9    Q.  There is no note like this -- we went through       11:19:38

10 that -- from the day before indicating "I called and       11:19:41

11 spoke with someone and explained the situation."  We       11:19:46

12 didn't see that on the visit the day before, did we?       11:19:49

13    A.  Correct.                                            11:19:53

14    Q.  Doctor, if you can turn to the Investigative        11:19:56

15 Committee's Exhibit 4, Bates stamped Page 33 and let me    11:20:02

16 know when you're there.                                    11:20:07

17    A.  Okay.                                               11:20:09

18    Q.  And you'd agree this is the patient's visit note    11:20:10

19 from March 14th, 2018.  True?                              11:20:19

20    A.  Yes.                                                11:20:21

21    Q.  Okay.  And the chief complaint, "Patient refers     11:20:23

22 that this morning the vision in OS was totally black.      11:20:28

23 The black spot is getting bigger."                         11:20:32

24        Do you see that?                                    11:20:34

25    A.  Yes.                                                11:20:35
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1    Q.  That's a change from the day before.  True?         11:20:36

2    A.  Yes.                                                11:20:40

3    Q.  And on Page NSBME 0032 -- do you have that in       11:20:41

4 front of you, Doctor?                                      11:21:04

5    A.  Okay.                                               11:21:05

6    Q.  Next to the intraocular measurements, do you see    11:21:05

7 another "@" and then it says 6:37?                         11:21:14

8    A.  The pressure measurements, yes.                     11:21:22

9    Q.  Like we talked about earlier, that would indicate   11:21:24

10 when the pressure measurements were taken?                 11:21:27

11    A.  Correct.                                            11:21:30

12    Q.  So this is about -- I'm sorry.  Did I interrupt     11:21:34

13 you?                                                       11:21:38

14    A.  (Moved head.)                                       11:21:38

15    Q.  This was about two hours after the measurement      11:21:39

16 taken at the Center for Sight.  True?                      11:21:42

17    A.  I'm sorry.  What time was the Center for Sight      11:21:45

18 again?                                                     11:21:50

19    Q.  4:35.                                               11:21:50

20    A.  That would be about two hours, yes.                 11:21:52

21    Q.  Okay.  And according to this note, two hours        11:21:54

22 later the macula's off.  Correct?                          11:22:00

23    A.  Correct.                                            11:22:03

24    Q.  In your opinion, can the macula go from being on    11:22:06

25 to being off within a couple of hours?                     11:22:10
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1    A.  It's unlikely.                                      11:22:13

2    Q.  And why is that?                                    11:22:21

3    A.  A couple of hours -- it's -- fluid often doesn't    11:22:23

4 move that quickly.  But also, it depends how close to      11:22:34

5 the macula it was on the first examination.  Umm, you      11:22:38

6 know, and based on the OCT, it looked like the macula      11:22:42

7 was already off in the optometrist's office.               11:22:48

8    Q.  So when the provider, whoever it was, that saw      11:22:51

9 the patient on the 14th said that the macula appeared to   11:22:54

10 be on, what your testimony is -- correct me if I'm         11:22:58

11 wrong -- is that that's perhaps not correct?               11:23:00

12    A.  I think that's probably not correct, but I          11:23:03

13 don't -- I can't say for certain.                          11:23:08

14    Q.  Okay.  The fact that the provider on March 14,      11:23:11

15 2018 at Center for Sight said that the macula appeared     11:23:16

16 to be on, was that malpractice of them?                    11:23:19

17    A.  No.                                                 11:23:22

18    Q.  Can a patient develop a retinal tear within just    11:23:26

19 a couple of hours?                                         11:23:32

20    A.  Yes.                                                11:23:33

21    Q.  On NSBME 0032 under the Impression Section, No. 2   11:23:34

22 says "PVD OS."  Do you see that?                           11:23:46

23    A.  Yes.                                                11:23:49

24    Q.  That, like we've talked about, posterior vitreous   11:23:50

25 detachment in the left eye.  Correct?                      11:23:55
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1    A.  Correct.                                            11:23:57

2    Q.  And the provider who saw the patient at the         11:23:58

3 Center for Sight two hours earlier did not document a      11:24:07

4 posterior vitreous detachment.  True?                      11:24:10

5    A.  Correct.                                            11:24:15

6    Q.  Do you think or do you have an opinion as to the    11:24:15

7 likelihood that the patient developed a posterior          11:24:17

8 vitreous detachment from the time she left the Center      11:24:21

9 for Sight to the time she's seen by another provider at    11:24:25

10 Dr. Loo's office?                                          11:24:29

11    A.  The patient, in all likelihood, had a posterior     11:24:30

12 vitreous detachment prior to when the retinal tear         11:24:37

13 occurred.                                                  11:24:40

14    Q.  Okay.  And so the notes that we've gone through     11:24:41

15 for the past hour or so before this, no one documents a    11:24:43

16 posterior vitreous detachment.  True?                      11:24:48

17    A.  Correct.                                            11:24:52

18    Q.  So that was missed, in your opinion?                11:24:52

19    A.  It was not documented.                              11:24:54

20    Q.  Hmm.  Can you turn to Bates stamped Page NSBME 81   11:24:55

21 and let me know when you're there?                         11:25:15

22    A.  Okay.                                               11:25:17

23    Q.  This is Dr. Pezda's operative report for the        11:25:18

24 repair procedure.  Correct?                                11:25:28

25    A.  Correct.                                            11:25:29
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1    Q.  Under the second paragraph, under the "Technique"   11:25:30

2 section, about halfway through it says, "Endodiathermy     11:25:33

3 was then used to mark the retinal breaks."                 11:25:41

4        Do you see that?                                    11:25:45

5    A.  Yes.                                                11:25:46

6    Q.  It goes on to say, "The peripheral retina was       11:26:23

7 then examined 360 degrees using scleral depression.  No    11:26:28

8 further retinal breaks were found."                        11:26:33

9        Did I read that correctly?                          11:26:37

10    A.  Yes.                                                11:26:38

11    Q.  Is a retinal break the same as a retinal tear?      11:26:39

12    A.  Yes.                                                11:26:42

13    Q.  And he uses breaks, plural.  Do you see that?       11:26:42

14    A.  Yes.                                                11:26:46

15    Q.  Does that indicate to you that he found more than   11:26:47

16 one tear?                                                  11:26:53

17    A.  You'd have to ask him that.                         11:26:54

18    Q.  You don't have an opinion one way or the other      11:27:01

19 whether the use of retinal breaks, plural, refers to       11:27:04

20 more than one retinal tear?                                11:27:08

21    A.  Often there will be a tiny little break next to     11:27:10

22 the causative break and that might be dictated as          11:27:16

23 retinal breaks.                                            11:27:20

24    Q.  And in that situation --                            11:27:22

25    A.  In repairing a retinal detachment, it doesn't       11:27:24
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1 really matter.                                             11:27:27

2    Q.  Sure.  I appreciate that, but when you say there    11:27:28

3 could be a retinal break when you're repairing it -- I'm   11:27:31

4 sorry.  I didn't catch what you said.                      11:27:35

5    A.  Well, you had stated previously that sometimes we   11:27:38

6 find retinal breaks at the time of surgery that weren't    11:27:44

7 seen in the office.                                        11:27:47

8    Q.  Yeah.  That's not uncommon.  Right?                 11:27:49

9    A.  I agreed with you.  That could be what he's         11:27:53

10 discussing here.  Again, I don't know.  I wasn't the       11:27:57

11 surgeon.                                                   11:27:59

12    Q.  It could be the situation that he finds more        11:27:59

13 breaks or tears in the OR than what he saw in the          11:28:03

14 office.  True?                                             11:28:07

15    A.  Correct.                                            11:28:07

16    Q.  That's not malpractice, is it?                      11:28:07

17    A.  It's not malpractice.  He's there repairing the     11:28:09

18 eye.                                                       11:28:13

19    Q.  Was it your testimony earlier that a patient's      11:28:13

20 report of flashes can be suggestive of a retinal tear?     11:28:27

21    A.  Flashes and floaters are often symptoms patients    11:28:34

22 have when they develop posterior vitreous detachment       11:28:39

23 and/or retinal tear.                                       11:28:45

24    Q.  Turning back to Exhibit 5 -- wait.  No.  Same       11:28:47

25 exhibit.  If you can turn to NSBME 21 and let me know      11:28:56
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1 when you're there.                                         11:29:02

2    A.  Okay.                                               11:29:10

3    Q.  This is a visit note from September 21, 2018.       11:29:12

4 Correct?                                                   11:29:23

5    A.  Yes.                                                11:29:23

6    Q.  So about six months after the repair procedure?     11:29:25

7    A.  Yes.                                                11:29:31

8    Q.  And do you see where it's documented "OCC" --       11:29:31

9 which I believe stands for occasional -- "flashes in       11:29:38

10 OU."                                                       11:29:42

11        Do you see that?                                    11:29:43

12    A.  Yes.                                                11:29:43

13    Q.  And OU means both eyes?                             11:29:44

14    A.  Correct.                                            11:29:46

15    Q.  Okay.  And so six months after the repair           11:29:47

16 procedure the patient is reporting of flashes in both      11:29:52

17 eyes.  Correct?                                            11:29:56

18    A.  Yes.                                                11:29:57

19    Q.  Do you think that's indicative of retinal tears     11:29:58

20 in both eyes at this point?                                11:30:02

21    A.  Unlikely.                                           11:30:03

22    Q.  If you can turn to Bates stamped Page NSBME         11:30:05

23 0035 --                                                    11:30:20

24    A.  Okay.                                               11:30:20

25    Q.  -- the visit note from March 13, 2018, "Patient     11:30:22
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1 complains of flashes when eyes move."                      11:30:27

2        Do you see that?                                    11:30:30

3    A.  Yes.                                                11:30:31

4    Q.  Eyes being plural in that sentence.  Correct?       11:30:31

5    A.  Umm, yes.                                           11:30:40

6    Q.  Sorry to keep switching exhibits on you, but if     11:30:43

7 you can turn back to Bates stamped Page NSBME 0021 and     11:30:51

8 let me know when you're there.                             11:30:55

9    A.  Okay.                                               11:30:58

10    Q.  Okay.  This is that September 21, 2018 visit note   11:30:59

11 that we were briefly discussing.  Would you agree that     11:31:11

12 according to the September 21, 2018 visit note, the        11:31:14

13 patient did not complain of constant black and white       11:31:18

14 spots in her center vision?                                11:31:21

15    A.  I'm sorry.  One more time.  The note from           11:31:23

16 September 21?                                              11:31:29

17    Q.  Yes.  On Page NSBME 0021 as well as 0020.           11:31:31

18    A.  And the question is about spots in the vision?      11:31:42

19    Q.  At least according to the note, the patient did     11:31:46

20 not complain of constant black and white spots in center   11:31:49

21 vision?                                                    11:31:53

22    A.  No.  I don't see that as a complaint.               11:31:54

23    Q.  Based upon your review of the exhibits, did you     11:32:07

24 see any further visits at Retina Consultants of Nevada     11:32:12

25 after September 21st, 2018?                                11:32:16
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1    A.  No.  That's the last one that's in the record.  I   11:32:36

2 believe that's the last one I reviewed.                    11:32:39

3    Q.  And then now if we go back to the Investigative     11:32:41

4 Committee Exhibit 5, I have the next time that there's a   11:32:45

5 visit for this patient being July 19, 2019.  Does that     11:32:55

6 sound accurate to you?                                     11:32:58

7    A.  Sorry.  What page are you on?                       11:33:00

8    Q.  NSBME 99.                                           11:33:02

9    A.  This is an OCT I'm looking at?                      11:33:20

10    Q.  Do you see the exam date as July 19, 2019?          11:33:25

11    A.  I'm going to -- I'm going to need new glasses.      11:33:28

12 On the OCT you're referring to.  Yes?                      11:33:36

13    Q.  It's easier --                                      11:33:40

14    A.  I'll take your word for it.  It's hard to read.     11:33:42

15    Q.  I was going to say I feel your pain, but if you     11:33:46

16 turn to Page 102, for example, you see the refraction      11:33:49

17 July 19, 2019.                                             11:33:53

18    A.  Yes.  Okay.                                         11:33:55

19    Q.  Okay.  So from September 21, 2018 until July 19,    11:33:55

20 2019, we have no records of any ophthalmic care that the   11:34:04

21 patient received in the interim?                           11:34:08

22    A.  Apparently not.                                     11:34:11

23    Q.  If you can turn back to Page 2 -- 101?              11:34:25

24    A.  Okay.                                               11:34:30

25    Q.  The second paragraph states, "Patient refuses       11:34:30
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1 dilation OU today, agrees to DFE OS only."                 11:34:34

2        Did I read that correctly?                          11:34:40

3    A.  Yes.                                                11:34:41

4    Q.  DFE stands for what?                                11:34:42

5    A.  Dilated fundus examination.                         11:34:46

6    Q.  Okay.  So she's agreeing to a dilated fundus exam   11:34:49

7 of the left eye only at this visit.  Correct?              11:34:53

8    A.  Correct.                                            11:34:56

9    Q.  If you can turn to Page 103, and what does it say   11:34:57

10 about the fundus exam?                                     11:35:09

11    A.  This one says the fundi were not examined.          11:35:10

12    Q.  Turning to Page 104 --                              11:35:20

13    A.  Uh-huh.                                             11:35:36

14    Q.  -- at the top says the "Patient ran out of          11:35:37

15 Timolol.  Sample of Combigan b.i.d. OS" -- so twice a      11:35:40

16 day in the left eye?                                       11:35:46

17    A.  Yes.                                                11:35:47

18    Q.  -- "provided in office.  RV four to six weeks for   11:35:48

19 IOP check."                                                11:35:52

20        Does that mean return visit?                        11:35:53

21    A.  I think so.                                         11:35:55

22    Q.  Okay.  So according to this note, the optometrist   11:35:55

23 is asking the patient to return in four to six weeks for   11:35:58

24 an IOP check.  True?                                       11:36:04

25    A.  Yes.                                                11:36:06
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1    Q.  In chronological order, what is the next visit      11:36:06

2 note that you have in that exhibit?                        11:36:11

3    A.  So this one again is July 19th is the one we were   11:36:14

4 looking at?                                                11:36:54

5    Q.  The one we were just talking about?                 11:36:54

6    A.  Yeah.                                               11:37:00

7    Q.  Yeah.                                               11:37:03

8    A.  So the next one appears to be December 27th.        11:37:04

9    Q.  And when she returns five months later, not four    11:37:10

10 to six weeks later, was the fundus examined?               11:37:18

11    A.  Can you tell me what page you're referring to?      11:37:22

12    Q.  Oh.  Of course.  Page 95.                           11:37:45

13    A.  Thank you.  Again, it says the fundi were not       11:37:50

14 examined in the middle of the page.                        11:37:55

15    Q.  Have you heard the term, Doctor, the standard of    11:37:57

16 care?                                                      11:38:01

17    A.  Yes.                                                11:38:01

18    Q.  Just in general, what is the standard of care?      11:38:01

19    A.  It's the expectation of the care that one would     11:38:03

20 receive in the community for a certain condition and in    11:38:13

21 accepted medical practices.                                11:38:23

22    Q.  Have you ever heard it described as what a          11:38:25

23 reasonable provider would do under similar                 11:38:28

24 circumstances?                                             11:38:30

25    A.  Sure.                                               11:38:30
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1    Q.  Okay.  And you mentioned what a provider would do   11:38:32

2 in the community.  Would you agree that the standard of    11:38:38

3 care is not decided by one provider's personal             11:38:40

4 practices, subjective practice, but the standard of care   11:38:47

5 is an objective measure?                                   11:38:50

6    A.  I'm sorry.  You'll have to give me perhaps an       11:38:52

7 example there to -- to understand what you're saying.      11:38:59

8    Q.  Sure.  So earlier you testified that if a patient   11:39:02

9 is difficult to examine, that in general that's            11:39:05

10 something you'd make note of.  Do you recall that          11:39:08

11 testimony?                                                 11:39:11

12    A.  Yes.                                                11:39:12

13    Q.  You're not trying to suggest that what your         11:39:12

14 personal practices define the standard of care, are you?   11:39:15

15    A.  No.                                                 11:39:19

16        MS. HUETH:  Doctor, thank you for your time and     11:39:28

17 patience with me.  Those are all the questions that I      11:39:30

18 have for now.                                              11:39:33

19        THE WITNESS:  Okay.                                 11:39:34

20        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  So just for purposes     11:39:35

21 of planning, Mr. Cumings, because we're coming up on       11:39:39

22 lunch.  I don't want to rush you, so I don't know how      11:39:42

23 much time you needed.  I'm just trying to determine for    11:39:46

24 purposes of a good time to take a break for lunch.         11:39:49

25        MR. CUMINGS:  I think I can get through my          11:39:53
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1 Redirect here in about 20, 30 minutes.  I was wondering    11:39:55

2 how long Ms. Hueth thinks her Direct of her expert is      11:39:59

3 going to take.  I'm wondering what our timeline is for     11:40:03

4 the rest of the day here.  I didn't think the Cross was    11:40:08

5 going to be over an hour.                                  11:40:11

6        Do you have an estimate, Ms. Hueth?                 11:40:13

7        MS. HUETH:  I have asked my expert to join the      11:40:15

8 Zoom at 2 o'clock.  I figured that would give more than    11:40:20

9 enough time for us to conclude with him by the end of      11:40:22

10 the day.  Just kind of -- that was my rough estimate for   11:40:23

11 planning purposes.                                         11:40:28

12        MR. CUMINGS:  Okay.  Do you plan on calling         11:40:29

13 Dr. Loo before that?                                       11:40:32

14        MS. HUETH:  I hadn't decided.  I was going to see   11:40:34

15 how our time kind of shook out and how to effectively      11:40:38

16 use all of our time today.                                 11:40:41

17        MR. CUMINGS:  Okay.  Because I believe I'll be      11:40:42

18 done with Dr. Friedlander in about half an hour, and I     11:40:44

19 don't want to hold him the entire day.  I would like to    11:40:48

20 be able to draw him back as a rebuttal witness if I need   11:40:52

21 to.  So logistically, I'm just trying to figure out is     11:40:55

22 it possible for your expert to testify at 1?  How long     11:41:00

23 do we plan on breaking for lunch?  About an hour?          11:41:04

24        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I'll leave that up to    11:41:08

25 you guys.  I'm good with whatever.                         11:41:10
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1        MR. CUMINGS:  I think we can get through the rest   11:41:12

2 of this case today if that's at all possible.              11:41:14

3        MS. HUETH:  Ambitious.  It's possible, but          11:41:18

4 whether it's probable, I don't know.                       11:41:24

5        MR. CUMINGS:  I'll continue with my Direct and      11:41:25

6 we'll break for lunch and determine then what happens.     11:41:28

7        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Go ahead, Mr. Cumings.   11:41:31

8                   REDIRECT EXAMINATION                     11:41:31

9 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            11:41:31

10    Q.  Dr. Friedlander, thank you so much for your         11:41:34

11 patience here.  I'd like to sort of clear up the           11:41:37

12 timeline a little bit.                                     11:41:40

13        Are you still on Page 94 of the IC's exhibits?      11:41:42

14    A.  Yes.                                                11:41:45

15    Q.  Counsel made a large issue of the fact that there   11:41:45

16 was no intervening exams between 6/6/2018 and 3/13/2018.   11:41:50

17 Do you recall that?                                        11:41:56

18    A.  Yes.                                                11:41:56

19    Q.  Is it likely that Patient A presented back to       11:41:57

20 Dr. Keel's office on 3/13 because she was experiencing     11:42:00

21 new symptomology?                                          11:42:05

22    A.  Yes.                                                11:42:06

23    Q.  And was that symptomology floaters in the eyes,     11:42:06

24 from your review of the records, and a change in vision?   11:42:10

25    A.  Yes.                                                11:42:14
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1    Q.  And it was Dr. Keel then who diagnosed a retinal    11:42:14

2 tear?                                                      11:42:19

3    A.  Correct.                                            11:42:19

4    Q.  I'd like to look a little bit as far as what does   11:42:20

5 an optometrist do.  Is an optometrist the expert in        11:42:23

6 retina?                                                    11:42:28

7    A.  No.                                                 11:42:29

8    Q.  What is an optometrist typically doing when they    11:42:29

9 see a patient?                                             11:42:35

10    A.  That's a difficult question to answer.              11:42:36

11    Q.  Let me rephrase, Doctor.                            11:42:42

12        Would a patient typically present off the street    11:42:46

13 to an ophthalmologist such as yourself without a           11:42:50

14 referral?                                                  11:42:54

15    A.  No.                                                 11:42:55

16    Q.  And why is that?                                    11:42:55

17    A.  Umm, well, we're a specialty practice, and most     11:42:57

18 patients will go to who they think is their primary eye    11:43:07

19 care, which is often an optometrist and sometimes a        11:43:12

20 general ophthalmologist.                                   11:43:16

21    Q.  Anecdotally, when you meet patients, do they know   11:43:19

22 exactly what you do?                                       11:43:21

23    A.  Not really when I first meet them, no.              11:43:22

24    Q.  So typically when they're referred to you, they     11:43:27

25 aren't experts in eye anatomy or their conditions.  They   11:43:31
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1 go to the optometrist first.  Correct?                     11:43:36

2    A.  Typically.                                          11:43:39

3    Q.  So is a patient always the best historian of        11:43:39

4 what's going on in a case where there's a sudden change    11:43:43

5 in their sight?                                            11:43:46

6    A.  The patient is the best historian to tell us what   11:43:48

7 symptoms they're having, what's going on with their eye.   11:43:52

8    Q.  But a patient can self-diagnose a retinal tear?     11:43:55

9    A.  No.                                                 11:43:59

10    Q.  Turning back to the care in this case, we had a     11:43:59

11 patient present on 3/13/2018 at roughly around 2:30,       11:44:03

12 judging from that note on Page 94, with new floaters in    11:44:08

13 her vision and worsening vision.  They were then STAT      11:44:13

14 referred to Dr. Loo.  Dr. Loo performed an examination     11:44:16

15 and then released the patient back.  The patient           11:44:21

16 presented next day at 3/14 with further degradation of     11:44:25

17 their sight.  Correct?                                     11:44:30

18    A.  Correct.                                            11:44:30

19    Q.  Okay.  I'd like to go back to one of the pages in   11:44:31

20 the record here.  I think it was Page 109 -- 111.  Yes.    11:44:35

21 111.  So whoever the provider was here, I know that        11:44:47

22 Dr. Pezda's letter on 3/14 was addressed to Dr. Keel.      11:44:52

23 So if it was indeed Dr. Keel, they diagnosed, again, a     11:44:57

24 worsening condition and then a complete retinal            11:45:01

25 detachment with what they thought was the macula still     11:45:04
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1 on?                                                        11:45:08

2        MS. HUETH:  Let me just object to the extent that   11:45:09

3 assumes facts that are not in evidence with respect to     11:45:11

4 who examined the patient on this day.                      11:45:14

5        MR. CUMINGS:  Say it doesn't have to be Dr. Keel.   11:45:18

6 That's why I said hypothetically.  It could be Dr. Keel,   11:45:18

7 but somebody at that office examined the patient and       11:45:20

8 diagnosed a detached retina.  Do you disagree with that?   11:45:24

9        THE WITNESS:  You're asking me?                     11:45:28

10        MR. CUMINGS:  I'm asking Ms. Hueth.                 11:45:30

11        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  She's not answering      11:45:33

12 questions, so you can ask your expert.  You can't ask      11:45:35

13 her.                                                       11:45:40

14        MR. CUMINGS:  Would you like to rule on the         11:45:41

15 objection?                                                 11:45:43

16        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  You just clarified the   11:45:43

17 question, so I don't know that I need to rule on it.       11:45:45

18 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            11:45:49

19    Q.  Dr. Friedlander, do you understand my question?     11:45:50

20        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  You said it didn't       11:45:51

21 matter who did it.  So you can either state your           11:45:53

22 question as a hypothetical who did it or say it doesn't    11:45:55

23 matter who did it and stick with that question.            11:45:58

24 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            11:45:49

25    Q.  Does it matter who examined the eye if they         11:46:00
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1 diagnosed a detached retina at this visit?                 11:46:04

2    A.  No.  I don't see how that would matter.             11:46:08

3    Q.  Because at this point we have a detached retina.    11:46:11

4 Correct?                                                   11:46:16

5    A.  Correct.                                            11:46:16

6    Q.  Is there any question in the record that the        11:46:17

7 patient's retina was detached?                             11:46:19

8    A.  Was there any question that it wasn't detached?     11:46:21

9 Everything points to it being detached.                    11:46:25

10    Q.  Does Dr. Pezda on Page 79, does he disagree that    11:46:28

11 the retina is detached?                                    11:46:38

12    A.  Well, he states pretty clearly there's a retinal    11:46:40

13 detachment in the left eye.                                11:46:49

14    Q.  Okay.  I'd like to boil down a little bit to what   11:46:51

15 exactly the Center For Eyesight was diagnosing here, so    11:47:07

16 if we stay back on Page 111, with the macula-on retinal    11:47:14

17 detachment, and you said it's unlikely that a macula       11:47:22

18 could detach in that amount of time.  Do you recall that   11:47:27

19 testimony?                                                 11:47:30

20    A.  Yes.                                                11:47:30

21    Q.  Is it likely that they were unable to               11:47:31

22 affirmatively diagnose one way or the other if the         11:47:34

23 macula was on?                                             11:47:37

24    A.  Well, first of all, when they say retinal           11:47:38

25 detachment total old and put an ICD-10 or 9 code, that     11:47:43
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1 doesn't really jibe with macula-on RD.                     11:47:53

2    Q.  How is that?                                        11:47:59

3    A.  By definition, a total retinal detachment is        11:48:00

4 going to involve the macula.  It's going to be a           11:48:04

5 macula-off RD.                                             11:48:08

6    Q.  So is it likely they were just mistaken?            11:48:09

7    A.  I think so.                                         11:48:11

8    Q.  Who is the expert in retina?  Would that be         11:48:12

9 Dr. Pezda or whoever authored this note?                   11:48:16

10    A.  Dr. Pezda is a retinal specialist.                  11:48:19

11    Q.  I'd like to look a little bit as well as to what    11:48:23

12 happened after that initial visit with Dr. Loo.  Could     11:48:46

13 you turn to Page 54?  So the Center for Sight document     11:48:50

14 that they had called and spoken with Dr. Hollander.        11:49:01

15 Correct?                                                   11:49:05

16    A.  Hollifield.                                         11:49:06

17    Q.  Hollifield.  And they referred them back to this    11:49:08

18 center.  Do you see this -- this document here?  What      11:49:11

19 does this document appear to be?                           11:49:15

20    A.  This is a note written by a front office or a       11:49:16

21 tech, I believe.                                           11:49:21

22    Q.  Can you just summarize what this note states?       11:49:22

23    A.  Umm, that the patient arrived at 5:24 p.m. and      11:49:25

24 she asks which doctor she'd be seeing.  She was informed   11:49:34

25 it would be Dr. Loo, and the patient stated she will not   11:49:39
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1 see him and was told she was supposed to see any doctor.   11:49:42

2 I informed her that Dr. Loo was the doctor here.  She      11:49:48

3 then asked us to call Dr. Liang because she was not        11:49:51

4 seeing this doctor.  And then the patient walked out       11:49:54

5 when she asked again what doctor was she seeing.           11:50:01

6    Q.  Does this indicate that her examination with        11:50:04

7 Dr. Loo the previous day didn't go well?                   11:50:07

8        MS. HUETH:  Objection.  Calls for speculation.      11:50:09

9 It's argumentative and irrelevant.                         11:50:12

10        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I'll sustain it on       11:50:14

11 speculation because I don't -- you haven't established     11:50:18

12 that this witness would have any knowledge of how to       11:50:22

13 interpret this note.  It wasn't his note.                  11:50:23

14        MR. CUMINGS:  I understand that.                    11:50:27

15 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            11:50:28

16    Q.  Let me rephrase the question then.                  11:50:28

17        Does a note like this typically -- would a note     11:50:30

18 like this typically be entered into the record?  Why is    11:50:34

19 this note here?                                            11:50:38

20    A.  The note's there because the patient is refusing    11:50:39

21 to see Dr. Loo and that's documentation of that.           11:50:44

22    Q.  Is it typical that a patient would refuse to see    11:50:48

23 a physician?                                               11:50:51

24    A.  Umm, it is highly inferred here that the            11:50:52

25 interaction on the day before was probably suboptimal.     11:50:59
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1    Q.  And Dr. Loo in his response in 2021 but not in      11:51:03

2 his note documents that this was a difficult visit.  Do    11:51:08

3 you recall that testimony?                                 11:51:11

4    A.  Yes.  Difficult examination I think is what he      11:51:12

5 said.                                                      11:51:17

6    Q.  Difficult examination.  Okay.                       11:51:18

7    A.  Yes.                                                11:51:21

8    Q.  Turn back to Page 111 now.                          11:51:21

9    A.  Okay.                                               11:51:28

10    Q.  Now, looking at Note 7 there, the retinal           11:51:29

11 detachment, could you read that out loud again for us?     11:51:33

12    A.  "Retinal detachment, Total (Old)."  There's a       11:51:36

13 code.                                                      11:51:42

14        "Condition is worsening.  I called and spoke to     11:51:42

15 Dr. Hollifield and explained the situation appears to be   11:51:46

16 a macula-on RD.  Will get to RCN at Green Valley (Pezda)   11:51:50

17 office right now.  Patient has not eaten since 11:30,      11:51:56

18 will stay NPO until evaluated."                            11:52:02

19    Q.  Looking at that previous note and then looking at   11:52:05

20 this note, it appears that that previous note occurred     11:52:09

21 prior to this phone call being made.  Correct?             11:52:10

22        MS. HUETH:  Objection.  Calls for speculation.      11:52:16

23        MR. CUMINGS:  Let's lay some foundation here.       11:52:18

24 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            11:45:49

25    Q.  Go back to Page 35, please.                         11:52:19
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1        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Actually, I get to       11:52:19

2 rule on these things, and I was going to let you           11:52:21

3 continue with the question because the document -- to      11:52:24

4 the extent the documents indicate that, he can answer.     11:52:26

5 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            11:52:31

6    Q.  Dr. Friedlander, would you like me to repeat the    11:52:31

7 question?                                                  11:52:35

8    A.  Please.                                             11:52:35

9    Q.  This note here when compared to the previous        11:52:36

10 telephone log --                                           11:52:40

11        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  What number was the      11:52:41

12 previous telephone log, please?                            11:52:44

13        MR. CUMINGS:  Ms. Halstead, I believe it was Page   11:52:47

14 35.  No, I'm sorry.  54.                                   11:52:51

15        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  54.                      11:52:57

16        MS. HUETH:  54.                                     11:52:58

17 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            11:53:00

18    Q.  Yes.  That's -- what time was that note taken?      11:53:00

19    A.  On Page 54?                                         11:53:09

20    Q.  Correct, Doctor?                                    11:53:12

21    A.  5:25 p.m.                                           11:53:14

22    Q.  5:25.  And back on Page 111, now it refers to a     11:53:17

23 conversation with Dr. Hollifield and the patient           11:53:25

24 presenting to Dr. Pezda.  Is it likely that this note      11:53:29

25 was authored after 5:24?                                   11:53:32
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1    A.  I don't know how I could know that.                 11:53:35

2    Q.  Do you see that the patient is now going to see     11:53:44

3 Dr. Pezda --                                               11:53:47

4    A.  Yes.                                                11:53:48

5    Q.  -- after they went to see Dr. Loo?                  11:53:48

6    A.  I -- I see that they are going to see Dr. Pezda.    11:53:51

7 But it doesn't -- doesn't say anything about not seeing    11:54:01

8 Dr. Loo on this optometrist's note.                        11:54:07

9    Q.  I agree, Doctor.  On Page 54, that telephone log,   11:54:09

10 that was Patient A speaking to their office and refusing   11:54:13

11 to see Dr. Loo.  Do you agree with that?                   11:54:18

12    A.  Patient was in the office, correct.                 11:54:21

13    Q.  And they refused to see Dr. Loo?                    11:54:23

14    A.  Yes.                                                11:54:26

15    Q.  And now on Page 111 this record states they're      11:54:26

16 going to RCN and see Dr. Pezda now after a phone call      11:54:30

17 with Dr. Hollifield?                                       11:54:35

18    A.  That's what it says.                                11:54:36

19    Q.  Okay.  So it's likely inferring from that note      11:54:42

20 and the patient's refusal to see Dr. Loo, Dr. Loo's        11:54:50

21 response to the Board in 2021 about a difficult            11:54:57

22 examination, that that examination didn't go well enough   11:55:00

23 that the patient absolutely refused to see Dr. Loo and     11:55:05

24 instead saw Dr. Pezda.  Would you agree with that?         11:55:11

25        MS. HUETH:  I'm going to object.  It calls for      11:55:12
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1 speculation and is argumentative.  Lacks foundation.       11:55:13

2        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Well, here's why I'm     11:55:15

3 sustaining that.  Correct me if I'm wrong, but my          11:55:20

4 understanding is the next day she had the retinal          11:55:22

5 detachment and the day before it wasn't spotted by         11:55:25

6 Dr. Loo, so she might not want to go to Dr. Loo because    11:55:29

7 now her retina is detached and he didn't note a tear.      11:55:35

8 So in that sense -- I mean, I don't know one way or the    11:55:38

9 other.  The question is speculation.                       11:55:39

10        MR. CUMINGS:  I'll withdraw the question.           11:55:42

11 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            11:55:44

12    Q.  I'd like to look a little bit at the                11:55:45

13 postoperative course of Patient A for a moment.  Can we    11:55:48

14 look at the records Pages 21 through 24, Doctor?           11:55:53

15    A.  Okay.                                               11:56:00

16    Q.  Could you examine these records and let me know     11:56:06

17 when you're done?                                          11:56:09

18    A.  Okay.                                               11:56:10

19    Q.  How would you characterize Patient A's              11:56:34

20 postoperative course?                                      11:56:38

21    A.  Well, it was -- the surgery was successful in       11:56:39

22 that the retina remained attached.  There was some         11:56:44

23 postoperative macular edema which was treated for at       11:56:49

24 least several months.  And the patient complained of       11:56:57

25 some distortion presumably from that.                      11:57:03
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1    Q.  So her vision was less than perfect then?           11:57:08

2    A.  Umm, she's measured at 20/60 with a pinhole.  I     11:57:11

3 don't know what her refraction was there, but it wasn't    11:57:17

4 20/20.                                                     11:57:24

5    Q.  And on Page 21, September, it was noted she was     11:57:25

6 still seeing floaters in her vision?                       11:57:33

7    A.  Yes.                                                11:57:35

8    Q.  Is that unexpected given her age and the vitreous   11:57:36

9 liquification?                                             11:57:41

10    A.  Well, the vitreous has been removed from the left   11:57:43

11 eye.  But the -- when a vitrectomy is done, there's        11:57:47

12 always -- there's always more vitreous, and occasionally   11:57:54

13 patients will see floaters following surgery.  It's not    11:57:59

14 that unusual.                                              11:58:03

15    Q.  I'd like to speak about the referrals that we       11:58:05

16 were speaking of.  You testified that it's not             11:58:07

17 malpractice to miss a tear.  Can you extrapolate a         11:58:09

18 little bit on that?                                        11:58:13

19    A.  I think the problem with this -- with this case     11:58:14

20 is that a tear was seen.  Patient was sent to the          11:58:18

21 specialist for treatment and then the tear was missed.     11:58:23

22 And then the patient detached, presumably, from the same   11:58:26

23 tear.                                                      11:58:30

24        So, you know, I -- I don't know -- you could ask    11:58:31

25 the question:  Do retina specialists miss tears?  The      11:58:38
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1 answer is probably yes.  But unless we get direct          11:58:43

2 feedback from that patient or from another doctor, we're   11:58:48

3 not going to know when that happens.  Does that answer     11:58:51

4 your question?                                             11:58:55

5    Q.  I believe so.  We had said that optometrists are    11:58:56

6 typically the first-line provider for a patient with an    11:59:00

7 eye issue.  Correct?                                       11:59:07

8    A.  They like to be, yes.                               11:59:07

9    Q.  Typically, when you see a patient, it's because     11:59:08

10 it was a STAT referral from an optometrist?                11:59:11

11    A.  Or an ophthalmologist usually, yes.                 11:59:14

12    Q.  So is this a common presentation in a retina        11:59:18

13 practice?                                                  11:59:21

14    A.  Yes.                                                11:59:23

15    Q.  And in a patient with flashes and floaters who is   11:59:23

16 aging, is this uncommon that they would present with       11:59:28

17 possible vitreous detachment?                              11:59:32

18    A.  It's very common that they would have a vitreous    11:59:36

19 detachment.                                                11:59:39

20    Q.  In the situation like this where there was a STAT   11:59:40

21 referral same day from an optometrist, would you believe   11:59:43

22 that it's reasonable to contact the referring physician    11:59:46

23 if you do not understand why the patient is being          11:59:50

24 transferred?                                               11:59:52

25    A.  Yes.                                                11:59:53
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1    Q.  Is there anywhere in the record that shows that     11:59:53

2 Dr. Loo contacted Dr. Keel?                                11:59:57

3    A.  No.                                                 11:59:58

4    Q.  Is there anywhere in the record that shows          11:59:59

5 Dr. Loo was confused -- in the medical records, not the    12:00:02

6 response -- that Dr. Loo was confused why the patient      12:00:06

7 had presented?                                             12:00:11

8    A.  I'm -- I'm sorry.  What do you mean "confused"?     12:00:12

9    Q.  Unclear why the patient was there.                  12:00:24

10    A.  Umm, well, I think in his response it could be      12:00:26

11 inferred that.                                             12:00:30

12    Q.  In his response three years later?                  12:00:31

13    A.  Yes.                                                12:00:35

14    Q.  Please turn to Page 76.                             12:00:36

15    A.  Okay.                                               12:00:45

16    Q.  This is Dr. Loo's response on 3/14 --               12:00:45

17    A.  Okay.                                               12:00:50

18    Q.  -- regarding his March 13th visit.  Do you          12:00:50

19 remember this record?                                      12:00:53

20    A.  Yes.                                                12:00:54

21    Q.  All right.  And in here what was -- does it say     12:00:54

22 anything about Dr. Loo being confused as to why the        12:01:02

23 patient had presented?                                     12:01:05

24    A.  No.                                                 12:01:07

25    Q.  All right.  And did Dr. Loo examine the patient     12:01:11
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1 for retinal detachment?                                    12:01:15

2    A.  Again, I would assume Dr. Loo did an examination    12:01:17

3 on the patient and would have seen a retinal detachment    12:01:24

4 had there been one.                                        12:01:29

5    Q.  So you can fairly characterize it as Dr. Loo        12:01:31

6 missed the retinal detachment and, therefore, that's       12:01:34

7 what malpractice is coming from this case?                 12:01:38

8    A.  No.  There was no retinal detachment.               12:01:40

9    Q.  Retinal tear.  He missed the retinal tear and       12:01:43

10 that's why you're saying that there's malpractice?         12:01:48

11    A.  Yes.                                                12:01:51

12        MR. CUMINGS:  No further questions at this time.    12:01:51

13 Thank you, Dr. Friedlander.                                12:01:53

14        MS. HUETH:  I just have a few follow-up, Doctor.    12:01:56

15                    RECROSS-EXAMINATION                     12:01:56

16 BY MS. HUETH:                                              12:01:56

17    Q.  You were asked some questions about that            12:01:59

18 telephone encounter note, the handwritten note.  Do you    12:02:01

19 recall that?                                               12:02:05

20    A.  Yes.  Can you give me the page number again?        12:02:06

21    Q.  Sure.  It's Page 54.                                12:02:09

22    A.  Okay.                                               12:02:17

23    Q.  But my question isn't about that page               12:02:18

24 specifically.  My question is about if you could turn to   12:02:21

25 Page 107.                                                  12:02:24
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1    A.  Okay.                                               12:02:30

2    Q.  This is that 3/14 exam.  We know the OCT is at      12:02:30

3 4:31, according to this note.  Right?                      12:02:38

4    A.  Yes.                                                12:02:41

5    Q.  And under the chief complaint the last sentence     12:02:42

6 starts with, "Very frustrated with the questions" --       12:02:45

7 going on to the next page -- "because she being asked      12:02:48

8 the same questions."                                       12:02:51

9        Did I read that correctly?                          12:02:53

10    A.  Yes.                                                12:02:54

11    Q.  Where was the Center for Sight located?  Like       12:03:00

12 where was this patient's visit?  Which location?           12:03:09

13    A.  Well, I don't know how many locations they have     12:03:12

14 or where they're at, and I'm not sure where that           12:03:31

15 information is, so if you can point to it, I can show      12:03:40

16 you.                                                       12:03:44

17    Q.  Let me just ask a different question.  You would    12:03:44

18 agree that you don't know how long it would take the       12:03:47

19 patient to get from the Center for Sight to Dr. Loo's      12:03:50

20 office, do you?                                            12:03:54

21    A.  No, I don't know.  Probably depends on traffic      12:03:55

22 and some other variables.                                  12:04:04

23        MS. HUETH:  Those are all my questions, Doctor.     12:04:22

24 Thank you.                                                 12:04:24

25        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Mr. Cumings, you get     12:04:25

Page 133

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1 the last opportunity.                                      12:04:28

2        MR. CUMINGS:  Thank you.                            12:04:30

3               FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION                 12:04:31

4 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            12:04:31

5    Q.  Dr. Friedlander, does distance from a               12:04:32

6 practitioner's office matter in a case like this if        12:04:37

7 there was a missed retinal tear or the patient was         12:04:41

8 frustrated or not?                                         12:04:45

9    A.  I don't see how it could.                           12:04:46

10    Q.  Do you think that a patient would likely be         12:04:48

11 frustrated if they'd been asked the same questions two     12:04:51

12 days in a row and they've having new and worsening         12:04:55

13 symptoms of vision loss?                                   12:04:58

14    A.  Yes.  That happens often.                           12:04:59

15    Q.  Typically, do patients you deal with that have a    12:04:59

16 STAT referral, are they typically in the best of moods?    12:05:02

17    A.  Depends.  Usually, though, patients, there's a      12:05:05

18 certain level of anxiety when you're going to see a        12:05:10

19 specialist probably of any kind, especially on a STAT      12:05:13

20 referral.                                                  12:05:16

21        MR. CUMINGS:  Dr. Friedlander, I have no more       12:05:18

22 questions for you at this time.  I thank you for your      12:05:22

23 participation in today's hearing.                          12:05:24

24        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you,               12:05:26

25 Mr. Cumings.                                               12:05:26
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1        And I understood you earlier to say that you're     12:05:26

2 retaining Dr. Friedlander for potential rebuttal.  Is      12:05:29

3 that correct?                                              12:05:34

4        MR. CUMINGS:  Dr. Friedlander, I'll release you     12:05:34

5 at this time.  I don't think that there's anything else    12:05:37

6 that you're going to testify that hasn't been covered,     12:05:39

7 and I think your position has been well documented and     12:05:42

8 well founded, so thank you for your time.                  12:05:42

9        THE WITNESS:  Okay.  Thank you.                     12:05:44

10        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you,               12:05:45

11 Dr. Friedlander.                                           12:05:47

12        Mr. Cumings, are you going to have any other        12:05:49

13 witnesses?                                                 12:05:52

14        MR. CUMINGS:  No.                                   12:05:53

15        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Do you want to rest      12:05:53

16 your case at this time?                                    12:05:54

17        MR. CUMINGS:  Yes.                                  12:05:55

18        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  So the IC's resting.     12:05:55

19        What time do you guys want to come back?            12:05:58

20        MR. CUMINGS:  Can we do 1?                          12:06:00

21        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth?               12:06:03

22        MS. HUETH:  That's fine with me.                    12:06:03

23        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Okay.  We'll see you     12:06:06

24 all back here at 1 o'clock.                                12:06:08

25 ///                                                        12:06:11
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1                            ***                             12:06:11

2        (RECESS TAKEN FROM 12:06 P.M. TO 1:01 P.M.)         12:06:11

3                            ***                             13:01:28

4        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth, it's your     13:01:28

5 case.  Do you want to announce who your next witness is    13:02:07

6 going to be?                                               13:02:12

7        MS. HUETH:  We'd like to call Dr. Kirk Hou.         13:02:13

8        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Okay.  Thank you,        13:02:17

9 Dr. Hou.  I'm the hearing officer.  Thank you for          13:02:17

10 appearing today.                                           13:02:20

11 Whereupon,

12                     KIRK K. HOU, MD,

13 having first been called as a witness, was duly sworn

14 and testified as follows:

15

16        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Can you please state     13:02:27

17 your name and spell your name for the record.              13:02:29

18        THE WITNESS:  First name Kirk, K-I-R-K, last name   13:02:32

19 Hou, H-O-U.                                                13:02:35

20        MS. HUETH:  I'm sorry, Doctor.  I mispronounced     13:02:37

21 your name.                                                 13:02:40

22        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth, your          13:02:41

23 witness.                                                   13:02:44

24        MS. HUETH:  Thank you.                              13:02:45

25 ///                                                        13:02:45
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1                    DIRECT EXAMINATION                      13:02:45

2 BY MS. HUETH:                                              13:02:45

3    Q.  Doctor, what is your medical specialty?             13:02:45

4    A.  Vitreoretinal surgery.                              13:02:47

5    Q.  Where and when did you go to medical school?        13:02:50

6    A.  Washington University in St. Louis.  I was there    13:02:53

7 from 2007 to 2015.                                         13:02:56

8    Q.  Was that the medical scientist training program?    13:02:59

9    A.  Yeah.  So it's a joint MD/Ph.D. program, so both    13:03:05

10 medical doctor and then a doctorate in biophysics.         13:03:11

11    Q.  After the medical scientist training program,       13:03:17

12 what did you do next as far as your education?             13:03:21

13    A.  I did a medicine intern year at Barnes-Jewish       13:03:24

14 Hospital in St. Louis, and then I matriculated into an     13:03:31

15 ophthalmology residency at UCLA for three years.           13:03:36

16    Q.  When did you finish your residency?                 13:03:42

17    A.  Let's see here.  I forget now.  2019.  June 2019.   13:03:44

18    Q.  We all have the benefit of having your written      13:03:49

19 CV, but it's good to put your memory to the test.          13:03:52

20    A.  I have to look it up.                               13:03:55

21    Q.  After your residency, what did you do next, as      13:03:57

22 far as anything medical?                                   13:04:00

23    A.  I went straight into vitreoretinal fellowship at    13:04:03

24 UCLA.  Finished in 2021.                                   13:04:09

25    Q.  How long was the fellowship?                        13:04:09
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1    A.  Two years.                                          13:04:12

2    Q.  Two years.  Do you do any teaching?                 13:04:13

3    A.  I do.  I teach at our county hospital affiliated    13:04:18

4 with the residency program.  So I attend the resident      13:04:23

5 clinic there; I attend resident surgeries; and then I      13:04:26

6 also attend our vitreoretinal fellows at the county        13:04:30

7 hospital as well as at UCLA itself.                        13:04:34

8    Q.  Are you a member of any professional medical        13:04:37

9 organizations?                                             13:04:40

10    A.  I am.  So I'm a member of the American Academy of   13:04:40

11 Ophthalmology and also the American Society of Retina      13:04:45

12 Specialists.                                               13:04:50

13    Q.  What is the American Society of Retina              13:04:50

14 Specialists?  It sort sounds self-explanatory.             13:04:52

15    A.  Yeah.  It's a professional organization for         13:04:57

16 vitreoretinal specialists focused on research, outreach,   13:05:03

17 sort of provider training.  It's just a pretty standard    13:05:04

18 professional organization for -- focused on                13:05:09

19 vitreoretinal surgeons.                                    13:05:13

20    Q.  Are you board certified?                            13:05:15

21    A.  I am in ophthalmology, yeah.                        13:05:16

22    Q.  Based upon your education, training, and            13:05:20

23 experience, do you believe that you're qualified to        13:05:22

24 offer opinions as to whether or not Dr. Loo's care was     13:05:26

25 reasonable?                                                13:05:30
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1    A.  I do.                                               13:05:30

2    Q.  And as part of your review of this matter, have     13:05:31

3 you been sent various records or materials?                13:05:37

4    A.  I have.  So I have in front of me the Board's       13:05:40

5 complaint letter.  I have Dr. Loo's response to the        13:05:44

6 Board, as well as records from Dr. Loo's office and from   13:05:47

7 the Center for Sight or Center for Vision.                 13:05:51

8        MS. HUETH:  At this point, Ms. Halstead, I would    13:06:00

9 move to qualify Dr. Hou as an expert witness.              13:06:03

10        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Mr. Cumings?             13:06:09

11        MR. CUMINGS:  I have no objection to that at this   13:06:11

12 time.                                                      13:06:13

13        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you.  He'll be     13:06:13

14 so designated.                                             13:06:15

15 BY MS. HUETH:                                              13:06:15

16    Q.  And did you have an opportunity to review those     13:06:21

17 materials that you just listed prior to today?             13:06:24

18    A.  Yes.                                                13:06:27

19    Q.  Based upon your education, training, and            13:06:28

20 background, as well as your review of those various        13:06:31

21 materials, do you have an opinion as to whether or not     13:06:34

22 Dr. Loo used reasonable care in his treatment of the       13:06:38

23 patient in this matter?                                    13:06:41

24    A.  Yes.                                                13:06:42

25    Q.  And what is that opinion?                           13:06:44
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1    A.  I believe that he did, yes.                         13:06:46

2    Q.  And, Doctor, we've had a crash course in retina,    13:06:48

3 all things retina today, so I'll try not to belabor        13:06:56

4 those points, but can you tell, based upon physical exam   13:07:01

5 of a patient, how long a posterior vitreous detachment     13:07:05

6 has been present?                                          13:07:12

7    A.  No.                                                 13:07:12

8    Q.  And same question.  Can you tell, based upon exam   13:07:13

9 of a patient, for how long a retinal tear has been         13:07:17

10 present?                                                   13:07:21

11    A.  You can, but you really wouldn't know that it's a   13:07:21

12 tear until maybe after weeks or months.  You can see       13:07:29

13 degenerative changes to the tear, but that wouldn't be     13:07:34

14 obvious right away.                                        13:07:37

15    Q.  Do all posterior vitreous detachment progress to    13:07:38

16 a retinal tear?                                            13:07:44

17    A.  No.  I do know that retinal tears happen in         13:07:47

18 probably 8 to 16 percent of posterior vitreous             13:07:50

19 detachments, so the majority do not have retinal tears.    13:07:55

20    Q.  The majority of patients with a posterior           13:08:00

21 vitreous detachment?                                       13:08:02

22    A.  Yes.                                                13:08:05

23    Q.  How is a retinal tear diagnosed?                    13:08:05

24    A.  The gold standard for diagnosing retinal tears      13:08:08

25 indirect -- binocular indirect ophthalmoscopy is           13:08:14
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1 typically with scleral depression.  In patients who        13:08:19

2 you're not sure or the exam is challenging, there are      13:08:22

3 supplementary methods to diagnose a tear.  One would be    13:08:25

4 an ultra wide-field fundus photography.  And then          13:08:30

5 secondarily, sometimes you can pick it up on a B-scan      13:08:34

6 ultrasound as well.                                        13:08:36

7    Q.  Are you aware of whether or not in March of 2018    13:08:38

8 Dr. Loo had ultra wide fundus photography available in     13:08:44

9 his office?                                                13:08:50

10    A.  I'm not aware.  I don't see any of those types of   13:08:51

11 pictures in the records available to me.                   13:08:55

12    Q.  In your opinion and in your experience, are         13:08:58

13 retinal tears always visible on exam?                      13:09:00

14    A.  So they're not always visible on exam.  They're     13:09:03

15 not always visible on ultra wide-field fundus              13:09:08

16 photography, and they're not always visible on             13:09:13

17 ultrasound.                                                13:09:15

18    Q.  Are there some tears that are only seen under a     13:09:16

19 surgical microscope?                                       13:09:19

20    A.  That is definitely true.  There are sometimes       13:09:21

21 small tears which can be very difficult to find in the     13:09:24

22 clinic that we'd only be able to find in the operating     13:09:29

23 room under surgical microscope.                            13:09:32

24    Q.  We've heard a little bit about how scleral          13:09:35

25 depression is performed.  Would you mind just to briefly   13:09:41
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1 remind us how a provider such as yourself would perform    13:09:44

2 that exam?                                                 13:09:48

3    A.  So typically a patient's in the exam chair and      13:09:49

4 they're reclined.  You as the provider are wearing some    13:09:52

5 method of endograft ophthalmoscope, which is a light       13:09:56

6 source and sort of binoculars for both eyes, and then in   13:09:59

7 one hand you hold an indirect condensing lens; in the      13:10:01

8 other hand you have a scleral depressor.                   13:10:06

9        Depending on where you're looking in the eye, the   13:10:09

10 patient looks in that direction, and then you basically    13:10:09

11 have to push and depress the eye, either on the eye        13:10:11

12 itself or through the eyelids to bring the peripheral      13:10:15

13 portion of the retina into view so that you can actually   13:10:19

14 see it.                                                    13:10:22

15    Q.  Do you do it just in one part of the eye or do      13:10:22

16 you do it in multiple parts of the eye?                    13:10:25

17    A.  So yeah.  You have to do each sort of gaze          13:10:27

18 direction.  I typically break it up into about nine        13:10:32

19 directions, but patient is looking up off to the side      13:10:36

20 and all the way around, 360 degrees.  They have to be      13:10:39

21 fairly cooperative with an exam like that.                 13:10:42

22    Q.  The scleral depression exam, can that be            13:10:46

23 uncomfortable for some patients?                           13:10:49

24    A.  It can be.  Especially for patients who are         13:10:51

25 photosensitive and some patients are also sensitive to     13:10:54
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1 the pressure.  It's an unusual sensation.  It's            13:10:56

2 definitely not a thing that is comparable in daily life.   13:10:56

3 I mean, I've had it performed on myself when I had a       13:11:00

4 floater.  It's definitely uncomfortable.                   13:11:03

5    Q.  You said photosensitive.  That means sensitivity    13:11:05

6 to light?                                                  13:11:10

7    A.  Yeah.  This is a little bit variable across         13:11:11

8 patients.  Some patients, you can shine a bright light     13:11:13

9 at them and they won't flinch.  Other patients can         13:11:16

10 barely tolerate it and they're squirming around the        13:11:20

11 entire time.                                               13:11:24

12    Q.  The ability to perform the scleral depression or    13:11:24

13 to see the retina via scleral depression can in some way   13:11:27

14 depend on the patient's ability to tolerate it?            13:11:32

15    A.  Yeah.  So the patient's cooperation is sort of      13:11:35

16 paramount to the successful sort of dilated exam with      13:11:37

17 depression.  There are also patient factors which can      13:11:40

18 contribute as well.  For instance, if they have a          13:11:46

19 cataract or if they have corneal edema, they have a        13:11:48

20 pathology that can make it hard.  I think in this          13:11:51

21 patient's case she had cataract surgery already, and       13:11:52

22 then she had a posterior capsular opacification which      13:11:56

23 has been opened with the YAG, so there's probably some     13:11:58

24 residual capsular opacification that could have made       13:12:02

25 that exam challenging as well.                             13:12:05
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1    Q.  Speaking of the patient's prior ocular history,     13:12:06

2 does whether or not a patient has an artificial lens       13:12:15

3 potentially impact your ability to see a retinal tear?     13:12:19

4    A.  Sometimes, yes.  Even just having the edge of the   13:12:22

5 lens -- the edge of the lens can sometimes obscure your    13:12:24

6 view, so that can sometimes impact the exam as well.       13:12:28

7    Q.  Did this patient have an artificial lens in the     13:12:32

8 left eye in March of 2018?                                 13:12:35

9    A.  She did.  She actually had a specific type of       13:12:38

10 intraocular implant called a Crystalens.                   13:12:40

11    Q.  What is the significance of the fact that she had   13:12:45

12 a Crystalens compared to a different type?                 13:12:47

13    A.  Crystalens has sort of -- it's like a rectangular   13:12:49

14 shape and it has these little sort of feet at the very     13:12:54

15 end.  Those feet have like a brown color, and that         13:12:58

16 opacity can also sometimes obscure your peripheral view.   13:13:02

17    Q.  We talked a little bit about the wide-field         13:13:07

18 fundus photography and other imaging that might be able    13:13:14

19 to aid in diagnosing a retinal tear.  What is a B-scan     13:13:18

20 ultrasound?                                                13:13:22

21    A.  A B-scan ultrasound is essentially a                13:13:23

22 two-dimensional ultrasound slice through the eye.  It's    13:13:27

23 an imperfect exam in the sense that the eye is three       13:13:32

24 dimensions but the ultrasound is only two-dimensional.     13:13:37

25    Q.  Can a B-scan ultrasound aid in an attempt to        13:13:42
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1 locate or identify a retinal tear?                         13:13:45

2    A.  It can sometimes.  I think it takes an              13:13:48

3 experienced provider to find a small tear.  It can be      13:13:51

4 very challenging.  It's easy to miss.  At UCLA even, we    13:13:54

5 have a dedicated professional ultrasonographer and         13:13:58

6 sometimes he misses tears too.                             13:14:02

7    Q.  We've heard a little bit about how retinal tears    13:14:06

8 can be repaired.  We were told that they can be repaired   13:14:12

9 by a laser or a freeze method.  Is that right?             13:14:16

10    A.  Yes.  Those would be the two sort of most common    13:14:20

11 options.                                                   13:14:23

12    Q.  Are those typically done in the office or a         13:14:24

13 surgical setting?                                          13:14:27

14    A.  Those are typically done in the office.  To do      13:14:28

15 that repair, you'd have to be able to identify the tear    13:14:33

16 and see it and sort of -- you would have to visualize      13:14:37

17 with the same -- excuse me -- with the same sort of        13:14:40

18 scleral depressed exam that you would do to find it, you   13:14:44

19 would use a similar exam to then perform the treatment.    13:14:48

20    Q.  So could you take a patient -- or excuse me --      13:14:51

21 could you laser a patient or prepare to freeze a patient   13:14:53

22 for a retinal tear based solely on a finding from an       13:14:58

23 optometrist?                                               13:15:02

24    A.  No.  I think it's incumbent on the treating         13:15:03

25 provider to ensure that the patient does in fact have      13:15:06
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1 the pathology that needs to be treated to make the         13:15:09

2 diagnosis.  Secondarily, if you can't see it, you can't    13:15:12

3 treat it.  So you have to be able to see it to treat it.   13:15:15

4    Q.  In your experience, are there occasions in which    13:15:18

5 someone such as an optometrist can think that they see a   13:15:24

6 retinal tear but it's actually not a tear?                 13:15:27

7    A.  There are times, for instance, that I've been       13:15:30

8 referred patients for retinal tears and the optometrist    13:15:33

9 has actually just been looking at either vitreoretinal     13:15:40

10 traction or just where the vitreous gel is pulling on      13:15:40

11 the retina, or lattice degeneration.  Sometimes there's    13:15:44

12 no pathology at all.                                       13:15:47

13    Q.  So the lattice degeneration, and then what was      13:15:48

14 the other thing you described?                             13:15:53

15    A.  Vitreoretinal traction or a cystic retinal tuft.    13:15:56

16 Something like that.                                       13:15:59

17    Q.  Can that sometimes give the appearance of a tear?   13:15:59

18    A.  They can sometimes.  It's elevated.  It looks a     13:16:02

19 little bit white, and so sometimes it can look like a      13:16:07

20 tear even though it's not a tear.                          13:16:11

21    Q.  Doctor, you should have a set of exhibits, and if   13:16:13

22 you could turn to Exhibit 5 from the Investigative         13:16:27

23 Committee's exhibit, and Exhibit 5 is the Center for       13:16:33

24 Sight records, and turn to Page 115.                       13:16:36

25    A.  Yes.                                                13:16:52
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1    Q.  And do you see at the top of the page where it      13:16:52

2 says the exam date?                                        13:16:56

3    A.  I just want to confirm with you that this is a      13:17:01

4 picture of an OCT on the left eye?  Are we looking at      13:17:05

5 the same picture?                                          13:17:09

6    Q.  Yeah.                                               13:17:10

7    A.  Yes.  On the copy of the OCT picture, the exam      13:17:10

8 date is 3/13/2018.                                         13:17:14

9    Q.  At the bottom of the page where it says CC/HPI,     13:17:19

10 what is this section just in general in an exam note?      13:17:25

11    A.  So CC/HPI is short for chief complaint and          13:17:28

12 history of present illness.  This is sort of where one     13:17:33

13 would document the patient's complaints, what they're      13:17:37

14 coming in for, and then sort of based on the questions     13:17:39

15 you asked and the story they tell you.                     13:17:43

16    Q.  And what complaints did the patient report,         13:17:47

17 according to this note, on March 13, 2018?                 13:17:50

18    A.  So it sounds like she was walking and then she      13:17:52

19 had a sudden episode where her left eye vision went        13:17:55

20 cloudy and then subsequently felt like she was seeing      13:18:00

21 floaters and strings of gray.  She additionally did have   13:18:03

22 a ring, like a flash ring of light in her vision.  It      13:18:06

23 happened once the previous day.                            13:18:10

24    Q.  And then the last sentence on that page starts      13:18:11

25 with "OD vision."  That's the right eye?                   13:18:14
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1    A.  Yeah.  OD is the right eye, yes.                    13:18:17

2    Q.  It says, "OD vision is clear and is seeing a        13:18:19

3 flutter in the upper right corner that is constantly       13:18:22

4 there."                                                    13:18:25

5        Do you see that?                                    13:18:25

6    A.  Yes.                                                13:18:26

7    Q.  And do you understand that to be referring to the   13:18:27

8 right eye?                                                 13:18:30

9    A.  That's what it sounds like to me, yes.              13:18:30

10    Q.  If you can turn to Page 0117 in that same           13:18:34

11 exhibit --                                                 13:18:47

12    A.  Okay.                                               13:18:47

13    Q.  -- do you see the section regarding intraocular     13:18:48

14 pressure?                                                  13:18:51

15    A.  I do, yes.                                          13:18:51

16    Q.  And can you tell from this when her intraocular     13:18:52

17 pressure was measured on March 13, 2018?                   13:18:57

18    A.  They checked twice.  They checked once at 2:03      13:19:00

19 and then a second time was at 2:31.                        13:19:05

20    Q.  Doctor, have you had an opportunity to review any   13:19:12

21 notes for this patient prior to March 13, 2018?            13:19:15

22    A.  No, this is the first exam note that I have         13:19:22

23 available.                                                 13:19:25

24    Q.  If you can turn to the next page, 0118 --           13:19:25

25    A.  Okay.                                               13:19:33

Page 148

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1    Q.  -- under the fundus exam for the left eye,          13:19:34

2 there's a reference, a plus sign in Shafer's.  Do you      13:19:37

3 see that?                                                  13:19:41

4    A.  I do, yes.                                          13:19:41

5    Q.  What is that?                                       13:19:42

6    A.  Umm, so Shafer's sign is just a term used to        13:19:44

7 refer to seeing pigmented cells within the anterior        13:19:50

8 vitreous using the slit lamp microscope.  So the           13:19:55

9 pigment -- sorry.  Go ahead.                               13:20:01

10    Q.  Sorry.  Didn't mean to interrupt you.               13:20:02

11    A.  I was going to say that pigmented cell is just      13:20:04

12 pigmented cell.  That can be from iris chafing, from       13:20:08

13 iris procedures, from cataract surgery.  You can also      13:20:12

14 sometimes see it in the context of a retinal tear.         13:20:17

15    Q.  Did this patient have any prior surgeries that      13:20:19

16 could lead to pigment noted as Shafer's?                   13:20:22

17    A.  It's possible.  I mean, she did have a peripheral   13:20:28

18 iridectomy or iridotomy.  It's not clear based off of      13:20:32

19 the records here, but she had essentially a hole induced   13:20:35

20 in her iris and that can release pigment.                  13:20:37

21        She's also had the explantation of an implantable   13:20:41

22 contact lens.  Even the placement of an implantable        13:20:44

23 contact lens, it's basically a lens that's sitting right   13:20:48

24 behind the iris.  It often causes iris chafing, iris       13:20:51

25 rubbing, which can release pigment, and it certainly --    13:20:53
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1 when you explant a lens, that also induces iris trauma.    13:20:56

2        And then having regular, run-of-the-mill cataract   13:21:00

3 surgery can sometimes also release iris pigment to cause   13:21:03

4 a Shafer's sign like this.                                 13:21:05

5        So she's had at least a few procedures which        13:21:08

6 could result in the release of iris pigment and then       13:21:12

7 pigment into the anterior vitreous.                        13:21:13

8    Q.  Since we don't have any records that predate        13:21:16

9 March 13, 2018, is there any way for you to say with any   13:21:19

10 degree of certainty whether this notation of positive      13:21:23

11 Shafer's is a new finding?                                 13:21:24

12    A.  No, it's not possible.                              13:21:25

13    Q.  Still on this same page, did the optometrist        13:21:27

14 document a tear in the left eye?                           13:21:41

15    A.  Yes.  This document, optometrist documented a       13:21:42

16 superotemporal horseshoe tear in the left eye.             13:21:47

17    Q.  We've heard a little bit today about where the      13:21:49

18 superotemporal would be, and that would be away from the   13:21:53

19 nose.  Is that right?                                      13:21:58

20    A.  Yes.  It would be away from the nose in the left    13:21:59

21 eye.                                                       13:22:03

22    Q.  Can you tell from looking at this March 13, 2018    13:22:03

23 note when the assessment or plan was documented?           13:22:13

24    A.  Yeah.  I was looking at that.  I don't see it.  I   13:22:17

25 mean, a lot of times electronic medical records do have    13:22:21
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1 a timestamp when you sign them, but I don't see them.      13:22:24

2 It may have been cut off at the very bottom here where     13:22:29

3 the scan is cut off, but I don't see an obvious notation   13:22:31

4 of the time.                                               13:22:35

5    Q.  Were you able to see any obvious notation of the    13:22:35

6 time when the note was signed?                             13:22:38

7    A.  No.                                                 13:22:40

8    Q.  Did you see anything in your review of the          13:22:46

9 materials to indicate that this note or any other          13:22:49

10 written documentation was sent from the Center for Sight   13:22:52

11 to Dr. Loo's office on March 13, 2018?                     13:22:56

12    A.  I just see that it was documented that they were    13:22:59

13 going to refer her to a retinal provider, but it doesn't   13:23:06

14 say that they transmitted these notes or made any phone    13:23:10

15 calls.                                                     13:23:13

16    Q.  And if you can turn -- so it's the Investigative    13:23:14

17 Committee's Exhibit 4, and this is the records from        13:23:25

18 Retina Consultants of Nevada.  And turn to NSBME Page 34   13:23:27

19 and let me know when you're there.                         13:23:34

20    A.  I'm there.                                          13:23:36

21    Q.  Excuse me.  Page 35.                                13:23:37

22    A.  35.  Okay.                                          13:23:44

23    Q.  Do you see any documentation of the patient's       13:23:48

24 chief complaint for this visit?                            13:23:51

25    A.  Here it states at the top of the page that          13:23:53
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1 patient is complaining of flashes when the eyes move,      13:23:57

2 and it sounds like it's been going on for two days.        13:24:01

3    Q.  And the chief complaint, that's essentially the     13:24:04

4 reason why the patient's there?                            13:24:09

5    A.  Yes.  So this -- the chief complaint is typically   13:24:11

6 reserved for the patient's statement of why they are       13:24:14

7 there in the office that day.  Sorry.  I'm a little bit    13:24:17

8 incomplete there.  I see that it's split onto two lines.   13:24:20

9 It says the visual acuity got cloudy, floaters, and veil   13:24:23

10 over eye.                                                  13:24:30

11    Q.  Did you see in your review of the records that      13:24:30

12 Dr. Loo obtained OCTs at this visit?                       13:24:33

13    A.  Yes.  There was an OCT picture from this visit.     13:24:38

14    Q.  Was that appropriate for him to do?                 13:24:44

15    A.  Yes.  I think so.  It's reasonable for evaluating   13:24:46

16 anyone coming into a retina clinic with an OCT.  Gives     13:24:51

17 you sort of a microscopic little analysis of the retinal   13:24:56

18 anatomy, helps explain any drop in vision, and can help    13:25:00

19 with any sort of analysis of what's going on with the      13:25:04

20 patient that day.                                          13:25:06

21    Q.  Sorry.  Let me take a step back.  The patient's     13:25:07

22 complaint of flashes and floaters, are those in and of     13:25:16

23 themselves indicative of a retinal tear?                   13:25:21

24    A.  No.  I mean, flashes are indicative of vitreal      13:25:24

25 traction that can also be common in the setting of, say,   13:25:30
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1 intraocular inflammation or retinal degeneration for       13:25:33

2 other reasons, so it's not specific to a retinal tear.     13:25:36

3        And floaters as well can just happen in any         13:25:40

4 normal person who has vitreous syneresis or early          13:25:43

5 degeneration of the vitreous gel.  It can also be a sign   13:25:48

6 of bleeding or inflammation or infection inside the eye.   13:25:53

7 So again, not specific to a retinal tear.                  13:25:54

8    Q.  I'm sorry I skipped this.  When we were looking     13:25:56

9 at the optometrist's note from March 13, 2018, did you     13:25:59

10 see any documentation of a posterior vitreous              13:26:04

11 detachment?                                                13:26:09

12    A.  No, I did not.  That was not documented.            13:26:09

13    Q.  Based upon your review of the records,              13:26:13

14 specifically NSBME 0034, do you see where the              13:26:22

15 intraocular pressure is measured?                          13:26:30

16    A.  I do.  Here it's measured, I think, 3:53, so        13:26:32

17 almost 4 o'clock.                                          13:26:39

18    Q.  Was it appropriate to measure the patient's         13:26:40

19 intraocular pressure?                                      13:26:43

20    A.  It's always important to sort of complete a full    13:26:44

21 exam, especially when seeing a new patient.  It's          13:26:47

22 important to keep in mind this patient has been dilated    13:26:50

23 already, so any drop in her pressure could be              13:26:54

24 artificially elevated just by that process.  It's          13:26:56

25 important to make sure you're doing a complete, thorough   13:27:00
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1 exam for every patient, and that includes intraocular      13:27:03

2 pressure.                                                  13:27:07

3    Q.  Doctor, if I can ask you to assume hypothetically   13:27:07

4 that the patient was given additional dilating drops at    13:27:10

5 Dr. Loo's office, would that have been reasonable?         13:27:14

6    A.  Yes.  I mean, it's been potentially a couple        13:27:17

7 hours since they were seen in the previous provider's      13:27:21

8 office and just to make sure that you get good dilation,   13:27:25

9 to do the best you can at a dilating exam of the retinal   13:27:29

10 periphery, then it's reasonable to dilate the patient      13:27:30

11 again, yes.                                                13:27:33

12    Q.  And did Dr. Loo perform a dilated exam?             13:27:34

13    A.  So here it's documented that dilation eye drops     13:27:38

14 were placed, and then based on the exam and fundus         13:27:43

15 drawing, it sounds like a dilated exam was performed.      13:27:47

16    Q.  Did you see indication in the record that Dr. Loo   13:27:50

17 obtained a B-scan ultrasound?                              13:27:59

18    A.  Yes.  Umm, it sounds like it's documented here in   13:28:01

19 the bottom right corner on this Page 34.  Shorthand says   13:28:07

20 ultrasound left eye, no RD.                                13:28:12

21    Q.  Was it appropriate for him to obtain that           13:28:15

22 ultrasound?                                                13:28:20

23    A.  I think it's important for a couple reasons.  Any   13:28:20

24 time someone comes in with vitreous opacities,             13:28:24

25 ultrasound can help you identify those vitreous            13:28:29
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1 opacities, can help you understand whether or not a        13:28:29

2 patient has a posterior vitreous detachment or not.  It    13:28:33

3 can sometimes find a retinal tear.  In this case, I        13:28:35

4 think the most important thing is to rule out retinal      13:28:38

5 detachment, which in this case was done.                   13:28:39

6    Q.  Other than the physical exam, the OCT, the B-scan   13:28:41

7 ultrasound, in your opinion, was there anything else       13:28:49

8 that Dr. Loo could have done to try and find a retinal     13:28:53

9 tear?                                                      13:28:57

10    A.  I don't think so.  I mean, the most important       13:29:00

11 thing -- I think the gold standard is the dilated          13:29:02

12 indirect ophthalmoscopy with scleral depression.  And      13:29:08

13 then everything else is sort of supplemental to            13:29:09

14 ultrasound or even ultra wide-field fundus photography     13:29:13

15 because all of the imaging modalities can have             13:29:14

16 artifacts, can be obscured by sort of -- imaging can be    13:29:17

17 often obscured by, like, the eyelids, per se.              13:29:20

18        So I think the gold standard is always going to     13:29:22

19 be an exam, and Dr. Loo did a peripheral dilated exam.     13:29:24

20 He did it with scleral depression and even went so far     13:29:29

21 as to get an ultrasound as well to supplement his          13:29:34

22 initial exam.  I can't think of anything else that one     13:29:37

23 could do in this situation.                                13:29:44

24    Q.  If after like in this case you do an exam, you      13:29:46

25 obtain the ultrasound, do an OCT, but you're not seeing    13:29:48
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1 a retinal tear, if it turns out that a retinal tear was    13:29:53

2 present but you didn't see it, do you have an opinion as   13:29:57

3 to whether that's malpractice?                             13:30:01

4    A.  I really don't feel like that's malpractice.  I     13:30:02

5 mean, it's possible to miss tears.  I think for any        13:30:07

6 retinal provider it's incumbent on them to do their best   13:30:11

7 to make sure that the exam is complete and thorough and    13:30:17

8 done to the best of their ability given the constraints    13:30:17

9 of the situation, whether it's patient compliance or       13:30:19

10 other ocular comorbidities.                                13:30:22

11        So I think having done sort of this exam,           13:30:24

12 especially with scleral depression, I can't think of       13:30:28

13 anything else that one could do to sort of find or         13:30:32

14 diagnose a tear.  So I do not think that Dr. Loo           13:30:36

15 exhibited malpractice in this situation.                   13:30:39

16    Q.  There's been suggestion today that one thing that   13:30:42

17 could have been done is Dr. Loo could have called the      13:30:45

18 optometrist.  Do you have an opinion as to whether by      13:30:48

19 the time Dr. Loo has finished his exam, if he called the   13:30:53

20 optometrist and he would have been able to get ahold of    13:30:57

21 her?                                                       13:31:01

22    A.  It's difficult to say.  I think sort of             13:31:02

23 correspondence between providers is a two-way street.      13:31:05

24 Certainly as a referring provider, I try and provide the   13:31:09

25 person I'm referring to complete documentation.  And       13:31:12
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1 then when I'm being referred to, I try and have my staff   13:31:16

2 try and obtain complete documentation, whether that's      13:31:19

3 through the patient or directly from the clinic.  For      13:31:22

4 instance, here in our office, the office staff will call   13:31:26

5 the referring provider and ask them to send over any       13:31:28

6 notes available.                                           13:31:32

7        It's difficult to say.  Sounds like this might      13:31:32

8 have been an end-of-the-day kind of situation.  This       13:31:35

9 patient's not arriving in Dr. Loo's office for             13:31:37

10 evaluation until almost 4 o'clock.  So it can be hard      13:31:43

11 sometimes in the flow of a regular clinic day which is     13:31:45

12 very busy to get those records obtained in real time.      13:31:47

13 We often have to rely on our office staff to help with     13:31:50

14 that.  It can be very challenging.                         13:31:54

15    Q.  If your office staff requests that the referring    13:31:54

16 provider send over records but you don't receive them,     13:31:57

17 would you then refuse to see the patient?                  13:32:01

18    A.  No.  I think that the patient's coming to you       13:32:03

19 with a very specific complaint, and regardless of the      13:32:07

20 records coming to you, you're going to be doing your own   13:32:10

21 exam to try and confirm or find additional pathology.      13:32:13

22 And so the other outside records are helpful, I think,     13:32:16

23 but in this case you're always responsible for             13:32:20

24 reevaluating the patient and sort of determining your      13:32:23

25 own assessment and plan.                                   13:32:26
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1    Q.  Even if Dr. Loo had the optometrist's note          13:32:28

2 indicating that she thought she saw a horseshoe tear,      13:32:32

3 would Dr. Loo still have to do his own exam?               13:32:36

4    A.  He'd have to do his own exam.  I don't think his    13:32:39

5 exam would have been any different.  The methodologies     13:32:42

6 that he would have used for his exam would not have been   13:32:45

7 any different with or without the other provider's         13:32:48

8 documentation.                                             13:32:52

9    Q.  Doctor, if you can go back to Exhibit 5 and turn    13:32:56

10 to Page NSBME 109 and let me know when you're there.       13:33:01

11    A.  Okay.  Yes.  109.                                   13:33:08

12    Q.  Do you see in the intraocular pressure              13:33:21

13 measurements the entry No. 11 for the intraocular          13:33:26

14 pressure measurement, what time it was done on 3/14?       13:33:30

15    A.  Sounds like -- this looks like it was done at       13:33:36

16 4:25.                                                      13:33:40

17    Q.  If you can turn to the next page, which is 110 --   13:33:44

18    A.  Okay.                                               13:33:51

19    Q.  -- do you see any reference on this page or any     13:33:52

20 of the pages from this visit note on March 14th that a     13:33:57

21 posterior vitreous detachment was seen?                    13:34:03

22    A.  No, that is not documented here.                    13:34:07

23    Q.  How rare is it, if at all, to have a retinal tear   13:34:09

24 or detachment without a posterior vitreous detachment?     13:34:14

25    A.  It is possible.  The exact numbers or percentages   13:34:19
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1 for that are not really well reported.  It's possible.     13:34:22

2 It's relatively uncommon.                                  13:34:25

3    Q.  Do you see any reference on this visit note we've   13:34:27

4 been looking at from March 14, 2018 that any hemorrhage    13:34:33

5 was seen?                                                  13:34:37

6    A.  No.  There's no documentation of any hemorrhage     13:34:37

7 on this note.                                              13:34:45

8    Q.  If you can turn back two pages to Page 108 --       13:34:46

9    A.  Okay.                                               13:35:00

10    Q.  -- the visual acuity in the left eye on March 14,   13:35:01

11 2018 was what?                                             13:35:06

12    A.  Here it's documented as being without correction    13:35:07

13 20/150 and (indiscernible) to 20/80.  There's a column     13:35:13

14 next to it.  The column heading is "Int w/o Rx."  I        13:35:18

15 don't know exactly what that stands for shorthand, but     13:35:24

16 based on that recording, that measured vision,             13:35:28

17 potentially 20/20.  But I am not sure what that stands     13:35:31

18 for.                                                       13:35:38

19    Q.  In the notes for that same entry, it states,        13:35:38

20 "Needs to look around the black spot to see the letters    13:35:41

21 down and to the out."                                      13:35:45

22        Do you see that?                                    13:35:46

23    A.  I do, yes.                                          13:35:47

24    Q.  Did you see anything written like that from the     13:35:47

25 day before?                                                13:35:51
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1    A.  No.  Nothing like that was documented the day       13:35:51

2 before.                                                    13:35:56

3    Q.  Does that appear to be a change in the patient's    13:35:56

4 condition?                                                 13:36:00

5    A.  It does, yes.                                       13:36:00

6    Q.  And the assessment by the provider who saw the      13:36:02

7 patient at Center for Sight on March 14th -- and this is   13:36:10

8 on Page 110.  Sorry to jump around on you.                 13:36:14

9    A.  That's okay.                                        13:36:19

10    Q.  -- is that there's a superior RD.  Is that          13:36:20

11 retinal detachment?                                        13:36:24

12    A.  Yes.                                                13:36:25

13    Q.  With horseshoe tear.  Macula appears to be on.      13:36:26

14        Do you see that?                                    13:36:31

15    A.  Yes, I do.                                          13:36:32

16    Q.  When Dr. Pezda sees the patient later that day,     13:36:33

17 what is his finding with respect to whether or not the     13:36:39

18 macula is on or off?                                       13:36:41

19    A.  So when this patient saw Dr. Pezda later that       13:36:43

20 day, he documented a macula-off detachment.  Actually,     13:36:48

21 you can see if you look at NSBME 0107, OCT is not          13:36:52

22 particularly good quality.  It's a copy of a printout.     13:36:59

23 From this scan you can see that there's some retinal       13:37:01

24 fluid under the fovea that constitutes a macula-off        13:37:04

25 detachment, based on this photo.                           13:37:09
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1    Q.  So perhaps --                                       13:37:11

2    A.  So that would be in line with Dr. Pezda's           13:37:15

3 assessment.                                                13:37:18

4    Q.  Okay.  And then Dr. Pezda's assessment, did he      13:37:18

5 see any evidence of vitreous hemorrhage?                   13:37:33

6    A.  He did.  He did document inferior vitreous          13:37:36

7 hemorrhage on his exam.                                    13:37:41

8    Q.  That was not documented by the provider who saw     13:37:42

9 the patient a few hours earlier at Center for Sight?       13:37:47

10    A.  Yes.                                                13:37:50

11    Q.  How does he describe the vitreous hemorrhage?       13:37:51

12    A.  He described it as primarily here in the fundus     13:37:54

13 drawing on NSBME 0032.  He just shades in a little bit     13:37:59

14 at the very bottom of the picture and then draws a line    13:38:05

15 to it, and then it's shorthand abbreviated VH.  That's     13:38:11

16 typically vitreous hemorrhage.  He does say in his         13:38:14

17 impression there's mild vitreous hemorrhage left eye.      13:38:18

18    Q.  Would you turn to NSBME Page 81, please?            13:38:22

19    A.  Page 81.  This is the operative report for the      13:38:31

20 patient's surgery?                                         13:38:42

21    Q.  Yes.                                                13:38:43

22    A.  Okay.  Yeah.  I'm here.                             13:38:44

23    Q.  Okay.  And so under the paragraph at the bottom     13:38:48

24 of the page -- it's about five lines -- it states          13:38:51

25 hemorrhage was -- excuse me.  A couple lines down it       13:38:56
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1 says, "Endodiathermy was then used to mark the retinal     13:39:03

2 breaks."                                                   13:39:09

3        Do you see that?                                    13:39:10

4    A.  I do, yes.                                          13:39:11

5    Q.  "The peripheral retina was then examined            13:39:11

6 360 degrees using scleral depression.  No further          13:39:15

7 retinal breaks were found."                                13:39:19

8        Do you see that?                                    13:39:21

9    A.  I do, yes.                                          13:39:22

10    Q.  Is a retinal break sometimes used synonymously      13:39:23

11 with retinal tear?                                         13:39:27

12    A.  Yes.                                                13:39:29

13    Q.  When Dr. Pezda refers to breaks, does that          13:39:29

14 indicate to you that it's more than one?                   13:39:33

15    A.  Yes.  Yeah.  Sounds like there may have been more   13:39:36

16 than one.                                                  13:39:43

17    Q.  And there may have been additional breaks or        13:39:44

18 tears that he didn't see in the office earlier that day?   13:39:47

19    A.  Yes.  I think based on his exam, he only            13:39:50

20 documented one.  One tear.                                 13:39:53

21    Q.  And is that unusual that you might find             13:39:55

22 additional tears under the surgical microscope that you    13:39:58

23 couldn't see in the office?                                13:40:03

24    A.  No, it's not unusual.  Sometimes these tears can    13:40:05

25 be very small, especially in a patient who is              13:40:08
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1 pseudophakic or has had cataract surgery.  Those           13:40:12

2 patients are prone to having very small, hard-to-find      13:40:16

3 tears.                                                     13:40:20

4    Q.  Is there additional equipment or tools that you     13:40:20

5 have in the operating room to visualize those small        13:40:25

6 tears that are not available in the clinic setting?        13:40:29

7    A.  You have a couple.  Primarily the central           13:40:31

8 microscope has an ability to provide a lot of              13:40:37

9 magnification and, therefore, you can see small tears      13:40:39

10 more easily.  Additionally, the patient is under           13:40:42

11 anesthesia and has some measure of sort of                 13:40:44

12 immobilization of the eye so the eye is not moving so      13:40:48

13 you can control the eye and the direction of the eye.      13:40:49

14 That helps you sort of get good visualization of the       13:40:52

15 retinal periphery.  Those are all factors that can help    13:40:56

16 identify retinal tears in surgery that are hard to find    13:41:00

17 in clinic.                                                 13:41:04

18    Q.  Doctor, based upon your review of the materials,    13:41:04

19 as well as your education, training, and background, do    13:41:08

20 you think that Dr. Loo used reasonable care when he        13:41:11

21 examined the patient?                                      13:41:16

22    A.  I do, yes.                                          13:41:17

23    Q.  Do you think Dr. Loo fell below the standard of     13:41:19

24 care by not diagnosing a retinal tear when he saw the      13:41:24

25 patient?                                                   13:41:28
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1    A.  I do not.                                           13:41:28

2    Q.  And why not?                                        13:41:29

3    A.  I think -- I think in this situation, regardless    13:41:31

4 of what other people see, you have to do your own exam     13:41:35

5 and you can only go -- you can only make an assessment     13:41:39

6 and plan based off what you see that day.                  13:41:43

7        So Dr. Loo did a full, thorough examination.  He    13:41:46

8 additionally supplemented that with an ultrasound just     13:41:50

9 to make sure and double check.  Sounds like this patient   13:41:54

10 may have been very difficult to examine and have other     13:41:57

11 ocular comorbidities which also made the exam              13:41:59

12 challenging, and so I think he did his due diligence in    13:42:02

13 trying to make sure he did the best he could to find out   13:42:05

14 if this patient had a retinal tear in front of him that    13:42:07

15 day.                                                       13:42:11

16        I think he did a good exam and I think he           13:42:11

17 supplemented that with additional methodologies to try     13:42:14

18 and just double check everything.  So I believe that he    13:42:17

19 went in line with the standard of care for a situation     13:42:20

20 like this.                                                 13:42:23

21        MS. HUETH:  Thank you, Doctor.  Those are all my    13:42:25

22 questions for now.  Mr. Cumings might have some            13:42:27

23 questions for you.                                         13:42:30

24        THE WITNESS:  Sure.                                 13:42:32

25        MR. CUMINGS:  Thank you, Ms. Hueth.                 13:42:34
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1        Ms. Halstead, may I proceed?                        13:42:37

2        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  (Moved head.)            13:42:40

3                     CROSS-EXAMINATION                      13:42:40

4 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            13:42:40

5    Q.  Doctor, how are you doing today, sir?               13:42:42

6    A.  Well.  Thank you.                                   13:42:44

7    Q.  Good.  I'd like to thank you for being here         13:42:46

8 today.  I'm going to try to make this brief for you.       13:42:47

9        I see that you were working your fellowship until   13:42:49

10 2021.  Is that correct?                                    13:42:52

11    A.  Yes.                                                13:42:53

12    Q.  Have you been seeing your own patients now?         13:42:54

13    A.  Yes.                                                13:42:57

14    Q.  For the last, what, two to three years?             13:42:58

15    A.  Two to three years, yes.                            13:43:01

16    Q.  Have you performed any surgeries in that time?      13:43:03

17    A.  Yes.                                                13:43:06

18    Q.  How often are you in surgery?                       13:43:06

19    A.  I'm in surgery two days a week.  I attend           13:43:09

20 surgeries at the county hospital and then I do my own      13:43:12

21 surgeries as well from my private clinic, so about two     13:43:16

22 days a week.                                               13:43:19

23    Q.  Have you ever practiced in Nevada?                  13:43:20

24    A.  I have not.                                         13:43:22

25    Q.  Where are you licensed at currently?                13:43:23

Page 165

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1    A.  California.                                         13:43:25

2    Q.  Just California?                                    13:43:25

3    A.  Yes.                                                13:43:26

4    Q.  Okay.  Have you ever read the Nevada Revised        13:43:27

5 Statutes Chapter 629 or 630?                               13:43:32

6    A.  I have not.                                         13:43:35

7    Q.  Have you ever been charged with malpractice         13:43:36

8 previously?                                                13:43:41

9    A.  No.                                                 13:43:41

10    Q.  Do you do a lot of expert witness work?             13:43:42

11    A.  No.                                                 13:43:46

12    Q.  Have you ever done any expert witness work          13:43:47

13 testifying in cases such as these before?                  13:43:50

14    A.  I've done case reviews but I have not testified     13:43:53

15 yet.                                                       13:43:57

16    Q.  Have you ever met Dr. Loo in person?                13:43:57

17    A.  No.                                                 13:43:59

18    Q.  Have you ever worked with him professionally in     13:43:59

19 any capacity?                                              13:44:02

20    A.  No.                                                 13:44:04

21    Q.  Are you being paid to testify today?                13:44:04

22    A.  Yes.                                                13:44:06

23    Q.  I'd like to quickly touch on a few points           13:44:12

24 medically.  I think you and our expert are in alignment    13:44:16

25 on a lot of these issues here.                             13:44:20
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1        Based upon a diagnosis on how long a tear is        13:44:23

2 present, do these things progress typically rapidly or     13:44:26

3 slowly?                                                    13:44:31

4    A.  So a tear happens, and once a tear happens, it      13:44:31

5 happens.  Is that what you're asking?                      13:44:38

6    Q.  I think you had testified that you cannot tell      13:44:40

7 from looking at a tear how long that tear has been         13:44:44

8 present.  Do you recall that?                              13:44:47

9    A.  Yes.  Yes.  I do, yeah.                             13:44:49

10    Q.  But once a tear happens, is it a rapid              13:44:50

11 progression to detachment or is it something that occurs   13:44:52

12 more slowly?                                               13:44:56

13    A.  It can be either/or.  We know that there's a        13:44:57

14 delayed rate of progression to retinal detachment.  It     13:45:01

15 can be right away, but it can also be months or years      13:45:05

16 later.                                                     13:45:09

17    Q.  It's on the more rare side.  Correct?               13:45:09

18    A.  Yes.  That is more rare.                            13:45:11

19    Q.  You said it was 8 to 16 percent of cases with a     13:45:13

20 tear result in a full detachment?                          13:45:15

21    A.  8 to 16 percent of cases patients who have a        13:45:17

22 posterior vitreous detachment will develop a retinal       13:45:21

23 tear.  If untreated, an untreated retinal tear has a 30    13:45:26

24 to 50 percent chance of progression to a retinal           13:45:28

25 detachment.                                                13:45:31
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1    Q.  You said the best ways to really diagnose a         13:45:32

2 retinal tear is with a scleral depression examination or   13:45:35

3 ultra wide-field fundus photography?                       13:45:35

4    A.  Typically I would say more in line with the exam,   13:45:39

5 because the ultra wide-field fundus picture, oftentimes    13:45:41

6 the patient's eyelid and eyelashes are in the way and      13:45:45

7 you don't see around the periphery as well as you'd like   13:45:46

8 anyways, but it can help as a supplement.                  13:45:50

9    Q.  So it's difficult doing a scleral depression        13:45:51

10 really to catch it affirmatively.  Would you equate that   13:45:53

11 to luck?                                                   13:45:57

12    A.  No.  Well, my -- I guess I would take a step back   13:45:57

13 and say that I think my statement was with regard to the   13:46:01

14 ultra wide-field fundus photography.  Scleral depression   13:46:03

15 is not just luck but provider skill as well.               13:46:07

16    Q.  Was ultra wide-field fundus photography widely      13:46:12

17 available in 2018?                                         13:46:16

18    A.  Yes.  It's an expensive machine, but it was         13:46:17

19 available at that time.                                    13:46:20

20    Q.  And then you said you can also use OCT and a        13:46:20

21 B-scan.  Correct?                                          13:46:24

22    A.  OCT probably won't tell you if a patient has a      13:46:24

23 retinal tear, but a B-scan might.                          13:46:28

24    Q.  But it might.  Right?                               13:46:29

25    A.  Might.                                              13:46:31
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1    Q.  So you also said that your -- your office employs   13:46:32

2 a full-time ultrasonographer.  Is that correct?            13:46:36

3    A.  Yes.                                                13:46:40

4    Q.  If a patient's been evaluated previously, say       13:46:42

5 in -- hypothetically, previously in the day, can that      13:46:46

6 make a subsequent exam that day less tolerable?            13:46:50

7    A.  That's a good question.  It should not change the   13:46:54

8 patient's ability to tolerate an exam.  However, I will    13:46:58

9 say being anxious can.  So this is a patient who has       13:47:01

10 anxiety and she has also just subsequently received news   13:47:06

11 that she has a tear in her retina.                         13:47:12

12        Patient's comfort is not just sort of their         13:47:15

13 ability to tolerate the scleral depression or light, but   13:47:18

14 they have to be invested in the procedure to sort of       13:47:19

15 cooperate with you.  For someone who's anxious and sort    13:47:20

16 of potentially emotional at that time, it can be very      13:47:24

17 challenging to work with the patient under the             13:47:26

18 circumstances.                                             13:47:27

19    Q.  How do you receive them -- the bulk of your         13:47:27

20 patients?                                                  13:47:31

21    A.  I have referrals internally from other doctors at   13:47:31

22 UCLA.  Also referred patients that are complex patients    13:47:34

23 from other retinal providers in the community for a        13:47:37

24 second opinion.  And then we also have sort of -- sort     13:47:40

25 of screening-type exams that we do.  We see patients       13:47:44
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1 referred from internal medicine or endocrinology with      13:47:48

2 the UCLA system as well.                                   13:47:52

3    Q.  Do you receive a lot of patients from               13:47:54

4 optometrists in the community?                             13:47:56

5    A.  A small portion, yes.                               13:47:57

6    Q.  A small portion but not a large amount of your      13:47:59

7 patients?                                                  13:48:01

8    A.  No, not the majority.                               13:48:01

9    Q.  Okay.  Can floaters indicate a tear?                13:48:02

10    A.  Floaters typically are not symptomatic for a        13:48:06

11 tear, but they can certainly happen in the context of a    13:48:11

12 posterior vitreous detachment or a vitreous syneresis.     13:48:18

13    Q.  What about a complicated clinical presentation?     13:48:18

14 Say previous cataract surgery, nearsightedness, surgery    13:48:21

15 with a YAG laser?  Can that be indicative of a possible    13:48:26

16 tear?  Is that a risk factor?                              13:48:32

17    A.  So this patient is --                               13:48:35

18    Q.  Just hypothetically, Doctor.                        13:48:37

19    A.  Hypothetically, a young myopic patient who has      13:48:40

20 had cataract surgery and a YAG laser, that's someone who   13:48:43

21 is at high risk for a posterior vitreous detachment at a   13:48:46

22 younger age.  And then again, posterior vitreous           13:48:54

23 detachment comes with 8 to 16 percent risk of developing   13:48:54

24 a retinal tear.                                            13:48:56

25    Q.  So if you had a complex presentation from a         13:48:56
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1 patient that had a Crystalens previous surgery with a      13:48:58

2 YAG laser, floaters, and cataract surgery, then would      13:49:01

3 you characterize that patient as a complex presentation?   13:49:07

4    A.  Sure.  Yeah.  It's not a standard presentation.     13:49:12

5 That's for sure.                                           13:49:14

6    Q.  You said that B-scans, they're hard to diagnose a   13:49:15

7 torn retina.  Correct?                                     13:49:22

8    A.  Yes.  It's doable, but it can be challenging.       13:49:24

9    Q.  Even your expert sonographer misses them, you       13:49:28

10 said.  Correct?                                            13:49:32

11    A.  Correct.                                            13:49:33

12    Q.  If you had a STAT referral from an optometrist      13:49:33

13 that had a diagnosed horseshoe tear from a patient, if     13:49:37

14 you were unable to find the tear yourself, would you       13:49:42

15 contact that provider?                                     13:49:45

16    A.  That's the hard part.  I don't know if Dr. Loo      13:49:47

17 knew this patient had a retinal tear when he saw her,      13:49:50

18 but certainly I would do everything in my power to make    13:49:52

19 sure that I could confirm that retinal tear.  That's       13:49:56

20 exam, ultrasound, imaging otherwise.                       13:49:58

21        I would, again, have my staff do the best they      13:50:00

22 could to sort of get those records as well.  It's always   13:50:03

23 difficult.  If at the very end of the day if we haven't    13:50:08

24 gotten the records, I might try calling myself sometimes   13:50:11

25 too, but at the very end of the day, if they're not        13:50:13
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1 there and not available, it can be very challenging to     13:50:14

2 coordinate these complex patients, as you said.            13:50:18

3    Q.  I agree.  Would you look at a quick record for      13:50:21

4 me.  I think we've already looked at it, but it was on     13:50:23

5 Page -- forgive me if I have to flip for a second.  I      13:50:23

6 believe it was on Page 34, 35.                             13:50:30

7    A.  Yes.                                                13:50:39

8    Q.  Looking at the OS side, do you see the fundus       13:50:39

9 diagram there?                                             13:50:43

10    A.  I do, yes.                                          13:50:44

11    Q.  You see below there, there's a handwritten box      13:50:45

12 with some handwriting scribbled in there?                  13:50:52

13    A.  Yes.  In the very bottom right.                     13:50:52

14    Q.  What does that say?                                 13:50:53

15    A.  Basically it says "U/S:  OS no RD," which I would   13:50:54

16 interpret to mean ultrasound left eye no retinal           13:50:54

17 detachment.                                                13:51:01

18    Q.  So a B-scan would be useful in determining if       13:51:01

19 there was retinal detachment but not necessarily           13:51:04

20 dispositive if there's a retinal tear?                     13:51:07

21    A.  Yes.                                                13:51:10

22    Q.  Do you think that the presence of this note here    13:51:10

23 would indicate that he was looking for a detachment in     13:51:13

24 the left eye?                                              13:51:16

25    A.  I mean, it's -- it's -- it's -- he performed an     13:51:17
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1 ultrasound, which is a thorough analysis of the vitreous   13:51:21

2 situation, the vitreous anatomy with the retina looking    13:51:26

3 for tears and retinal detachments and such.                13:51:27

4    Q.  Would you characterize an optometrist as a          13:51:30

5 retinal professional, an expert?                           13:51:35

6    A.  Based on training, they have training to do a       13:51:41

7 full, complete eye exam.  They also have additional        13:51:44

8 training in sort of glasses and contacts.  So they have    13:51:47

9 the ability to do a full exam, yes.                        13:51:49

10    Q.  But are they an expert in diagnosing them such as   13:51:52

11 somebody like yourself?                                    13:51:56

12    A.  That's a good question, because there are           13:52:00

13 certainly very skilled optometrists out there.  I think    13:52:01

14 it depends on the optometrists and their particular        13:52:04

15 experience.  Because there are optometrists who do         13:52:08

16 specific specialized training in retina and retinal        13:52:09

17 exams as well, so it depends on the person's level of      13:52:11

18 training.                                                  13:52:15

19    Q.  Hypothetically, your C-level student of an          13:52:15

20 optometrist?                                               13:52:18

21    A.  An average optometrist, I would say they are able   13:52:19

22 to do a full exam.  I would always want to reconfirm any   13:52:21

23 findings that they suggest a patient might have.           13:52:27

24    Q.  Certainly.  So you said you have had cases where    13:52:29

25 they said there's a tear here but you weren't able to      13:52:32
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1 find that tear.  Correct?                                  13:52:36

2    A.  Yes, that would be true.  So based on the best of   13:52:37

3 my ability, imaging, etcetera, to make sure that I did     13:52:40

4 not find a tear.  That is true.                            13:52:43

5    Q.  In such a case, would you schedule a follow-up      13:52:45

6 with that patient to ensure that you weren't missing       13:52:47

7 anything, that there was no change?                        13:52:50

8    A.  Yeah.  So there's two things I would say.  First,   13:52:53

9 I would tell that patient "You have to come back if you    13:52:56

10 have any changes in your symptoms.  If you have new        13:52:59

11 flashing lights, new floaters, blind spots in your         13:53:01

12 vision, doesn't matter, we're available for you 24/7."     13:53:04

13 And then subsequent to that, I would say, "We should see   13:53:06

14 you in the next week or the week after, even three to      13:53:09

15 four weeks out," depending on my level of concern for      13:53:11

16 that patient.                                              13:53:14

17    Q.  I agree.  I think that's a wise thing to do.        13:53:14

18        In this case, you're aware that the patient did     13:53:19

19 have a retinal detachment.  Correct?                       13:53:21

20    A.  Ultimately, yes.                                    13:53:23

21    Q.  That occurred when?                                 13:53:24

22    A.  It sounds like it happened the next day.            13:53:26

23    Q.  Next day.  Is it common that you'll have maybe a    13:53:29

24 vitreous detachment, no retinal tear, progress             13:53:33

25 immediately to a retinal detachment in that short period   13:53:37
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1 of time?                                                   13:53:39

2    A.  It can happen, yes.  It's not common, but it can    13:53:39

3 happen.                                                    13:53:43

4    Q.  How rare would that be?                             13:53:43

5    A.  I don't think there are specific numbers to give    13:53:46

6 you for data-wise.  In my personal experience, I've seen   13:53:48

7 it definitely happen more than just once or twice, but     13:53:51

8 the majority of cases, it -- typically they detach right   13:53:53

9 away or they detach later.  But it can happen even a few   13:53:58

10 days afterwards if that was going to happen.               13:54:01

11        MR. CUMINGS:  Doctor, I really appreciate your      13:54:04

12 time.  I have no more questions for you at this moment.    13:54:05

13 Thank you for testifying today.  I appreciate it.          13:54:08

14        THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.                       13:54:10

15        MS. HUETH:  I just have a few follow-up, if         13:54:10

16 that's okay.                                               13:54:12

17        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Go ahead, Ms. Hueth.     13:54:13

18                   REDIRECT EXAMINATION                     13:54:13

19 BY MS. HUETH:                                              13:54:13

20    Q.  Doctor, when in your education and training did     13:54:16

21 you first learn how to diagnose retinal tears?             13:54:21

22    A.  That's something that we start from the very        13:54:24

23 beginning of residency, the first day we step into         13:54:25

24 residency, because we're seeing patients typically in      13:54:28

25 the emergency room.  We get a lot of patients coming in    13:54:29
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1 for flashing lights and floaters, and so it's something    13:54:32

2 we start with right away.                                  13:54:35

3    Q.  Since that time in your residency when you          13:54:37

4 learned to diagnose retinal tears, you're seeing           13:54:39

5 patients in the emergency room up until today, could you   13:54:42

6 give us an estimate of how much patients you've            13:54:46

7 diagnosed with a retinal tear?                             13:54:48

8    A.  Probably a few hundred.                             13:54:50

9    Q.  Just lastly, are you -- do you still have in        13:54:51

10 front of you NSBME 34?                                     13:55:02

11    A.  I do.  I'm on that page now.                        13:55:04

12    Q.  Do you see at the bottom of the page on the         13:55:06

13 left-hand side there is in all caps "REPORT"?              13:55:09

14    A.  Yes.                                                13:55:13

15    Q.  Then to the right it's circled "loss of vision"?    13:55:20

16    A.  I do.  I do see that, yes.                          13:55:23

17    Q.  If I represented to you that Dr. Loo will testify   13:55:25

18 that he told the patient to return if she had any          13:55:28

19 worsening vision, would you have any reason to dispute     13:55:33

20 that?                                                      13:55:37

21    A.  No, I would not.                                    13:55:37

22        MS. HUETH:  Those are all my questions.  Thank      13:55:44

23 you.                                                       13:55:47

24        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Mr. Cumings, did you     13:55:49

25 have anything further?                                     13:55:52
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1        MR. CUMINGS:  I have no Recross at this time.       13:55:52

2 Thank you, Doctor.                                         13:55:54

3        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you for your       13:55:56

4 time, Doctor.                                              13:55:57

5        THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.                       13:55:59

6        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth, are you       13:56:01

7 going to retain Dr. Hou for any reason?                    13:56:02

8        MS. HUETH:  No.                                     13:56:06

9        Thank you, Doctor.                                  13:56:07

10        THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.                       13:56:08

11        MR. CUMINGS:  Have a great day, sir.                13:56:10

12        THE WITNESS:  You too.  Thank you.                  13:56:13

13        Is it okay if I log off now?                        13:56:13

14        MS. HUETH:  Yes.  Thank you.                        13:56:15

15        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Do you have any          13:56:17

16 further witnesses, Ms. Hueth?                              13:56:23

17        MS. HUETH:  Yes.  If no one needs a break, I will   13:56:26

18 call Dr. Loo.                                              13:56:29

19        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  I actually would like    13:56:31

20 a little bit of a break.  Let's come back at 2:10.         13:56:32

21        MS. HUETH:  Okay.  Thank you.                       13:56:38

22                            ***                             13:56:39

23         (RECESS TAKEN FROM 1:56 P.M. TO 2:09 P.M.)         13:56:39

24                            ***                             14:09:56

25        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  We'll go back on the     14:09:56
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1 record.  Ms. Hueth, I note that you were going to call     14:09:59

2 Dr. Loo.  Is that correct?                                 14:10:03

3        MS. HUETH:  Yes.                                    14:10:06

4        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Dr. Loo, can I have

5 you raise your right hand, please.

6 Whereupon,

7                   ROY HAN-HUI LOO, MD,

8 having first been called as a witness, was duly sworn

9 and testified as follows:

10                                                            14:10:15

11        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Go ahead, Ms. Hueth.     14:10:15

12        MS. HUETH:  Thank you.                              14:10:15

13                    DIRECT EXAMINATION                      14:10:15

14 BY MS. HUETH:                                              14:10:15

15    Q.  Dr. Loo, how long have you been practicing in       14:10:22

16 Nevada?                                                    14:10:24

17    A.  I came here in 2002, so I'm working in my 22nd      14:10:25

18 year here.                                                 14:10:31

19    Q.  And what is your specialty?                         14:10:31

20    A.  Vitreoretinal surgery.                              14:10:34

21    Q.  Where did you go to medical school?                 14:10:36

22    A.  Jefferson Medical College in Philadelphia.          14:10:37

23    Q.  When did you graduate?                              14:10:40

24    A.  1995.                                               14:10:42

25    Q.  What made you want to go to medical school?         14:10:43
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1    A.  Just the thought of helping people and just         14:10:45

2 empathy.  Just help people as much as I can.               14:10:57

3    Q.  After graduating medical school, what did you do    14:11:00

4 next as far as medical education or training?              14:11:03

5    A.  I served an internship at the Good Samaritan        14:11:05

6 Regional Medical Center in Phoenix.                        14:11:09

7    Q.  Did you have any particular area of focus during    14:11:12

8 that year?                                                 14:11:16

9    A.  No.  It was general internal medicine.  So          14:11:16

10 basically running around the hospital, taking care of      14:11:23

11 folks with stroke or heart attack or pneumonia, general    14:11:26

12 medical issues.                                            14:11:31

13    Q.  After your internship, what did you do next?        14:11:33

14    A.  I started an ophthalmology residency at the         14:11:39

15 Greater Baltimore Medical Center.                          14:11:42

16    Q.  And how long was your residency?                    14:11:44

17    A.  It was three years.                                 14:11:47

18    Q.  When did you complete that?                         14:11:48

19    A.  That was in 1999.  1996 to 1999.                    14:11:49

20    Q.  The internship -- or excuse me, the residency in    14:11:56

21 ophthalmology, is that general ophthalmology, or did you   14:12:00

22 have a particular specialty in residency?                  14:12:04

23    A.  It was a general ophthalmology.                     14:12:07

24    Q.  After completing your residency, what did you do    14:12:10

25 next?                                                      14:12:14
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1    A.  I served a retina fellowship in the vitreous of     14:12:14

2 the retina at the Bascom Palmer Eye Institute at the       14:12:23

3 University of Miami.                                       14:12:24

4    Q.  What is the reputation of the Bascom Palmer Eye     14:12:25

5 Institute?                                                 14:12:29

6    A.  I think it's among the top rated programs in the    14:12:30

7 world, according to not just myself but I would say U.S.   14:12:36

8 News and World Report ranks it as No. 1.                   14:12:41

9    Q.  How long was your fellowship?                       14:12:46

10    A.  My particular fellowship was three years.  The      14:12:48

11 first year was focused on medical retina.  The second      14:12:51

12 year was more focused on vitreoretinal surgery.  And the   14:12:58

13 third year I served as the chief to all the residents.     14:13:04

14 So I attended their surgeries and was part of their        14:13:08

15 mentorship, and I was pretty much their instructor to      14:13:14

16 them as well as the director of ocular trauma services     14:13:21

17 at the Bascom Palmer Eye Institute.                        14:13:27

18    Q.  How long were you the chief?                        14:13:30

19    A.  That was one year.                                  14:13:32

20    Q.  When did you complete your fellowship?              14:13:33

21    A.  I finished my fellowship in 2002.                   14:13:35

22    Q.  What made you decide to specialize in the retina?   14:13:39

23    A.  Well, I think it's something you fall into.  In     14:13:42

24 my opinion, it is -- it was some of the most satisfying    14:13:46

25 things that you can do to help a patient.  It's very       14:13:54
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1 challenging.  Oftentimes the retina is thought of as the   14:13:58

2 last step between the patient and a pathologist, and it    14:14:03

3 is really some of the most beautiful views in all of       14:14:10

4 medicine that one can ever gaze upon.                      14:14:14

5    Q.  At what point in your education or training did     14:14:17

6 you first learn how to diagnose a retinal tear?            14:14:20

7    A.  Again, as Dr. Hou mentioned, we first really        14:14:23

8 start to look at the retina in residency and to see        14:14:29

9 retinal tears then.                                        14:14:32

10    Q.  Since your residency up until today, could you      14:14:34

11 give us an estimate of how many retinal tears you've       14:14:39

12 diagnosed?                                                 14:14:43

13    A.  There's so many, we're sure to have lost count.     14:14:44

14 There can be, you know, eyes with multiple, multiple       14:14:51

15 tears, so it's going to go into the tens of thousands of   14:14:56

16 retinal tears that I have seen.                            14:15:00

17    Q.  Could you estimate in a given week or month how     14:15:02

18 many times you're diagnosing a retinal tear?               14:15:05

19    A.  Anywhere from, you know, the 10s to 100.            14:15:09

20 Somewhere in that range.                                   14:15:16

21    Q.  Are you a member of any professional societies?     14:15:17

22    A.  I am.  The American Academy of Ophthalmology and    14:15:22

23 the American Society of Retinal Specialists.               14:15:26

24    Q.  Is Dr. Friedlander a member of those societies as   14:15:30

25 well?                                                      14:15:33
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1    A.  I believe he mentioned he was.                      14:15:33

2    Q.  How about Dr. Hou?                                  14:15:35

3    A.  Yes.  I remember that.                              14:15:37

4    Q.  What did you do after you finished your             14:15:38

5 fellowship?                                                14:15:40

6    A.  It was time to apply for -- for a job, for a        14:15:41

7 permanent place to spend my career, so I chose private     14:15:48

8 practice and that's how I ended up here in Las Vegas.      14:15:53

9    Q.  How did you choose Las Vegas?                       14:15:58

10    A.  It was one of the more rapidly growing cities in    14:16:00

11 the United States.  Henderson, at the time.  So lots of    14:16:04

12 opportunity.  Opportunity to serve.                        14:16:09

13    Q.  You said you came to Las Vegas when?                14:16:15

14    A.  2002.                                               14:16:17

15    Q.  Have you been practicing here ever since?           14:16:19

16    A.  Yes.                                                14:16:23

17    Q.  Have you ever testified or defended your care and   14:16:23

18 treatment in a formal hearing like this before?            14:16:30

19    A.  Never.                                              14:16:33

20    Q.  Have you had a chance to review the formal          14:16:34

21 complaint that was filed in this matter?                   14:16:37

22    A.  Yes.                                                14:16:40

23    Q.  Are you aware that the first count alleges          14:16:40

24 malpractice?                                               14:16:57

25    A.  Yes.                                                14:16:58
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1    Q.  I believe you should have a copy of that            14:16:58

2 Complaint.  It's the Board's Exhibit 3 as well as the      14:17:05

3 Respondent's exhibit -- the number is Exhibit 2, so        14:17:14

4 probably the second tab in your binder of materials.  If   14:17:27

5 you could turn to Paragraph 10, do you see that it         14:17:34

6 defines malpractice as "the failure of a physician, in     14:17:47

7 treating a patient, to use the reasonable care, skill,     14:17:51

8 or knowledge ordinarily used under similar                 14:17:54

9 circumstances"?                                            14:17:57

10    A.  Yes.                                                14:17:57

11    Q.  The Complaint alleges that you committed            14:17:58

12 malpractice by failing to diagnose and treat the           14:18:01

13 patient's retinal tear, leading to detachment of the       14:18:04

14 retina in the patient's left eye.  Do you see that?        14:18:08

15    A.  Yes.                                                14:18:12

16    Q.  In your opinion, Doctor, did you commit             14:18:12

17 malpractice?                                               14:18:15

18    A.  No.                                                 14:18:16

19    Q.  Do all -- let me take a step back.                  14:18:16

20        What is the relationship, if any, between the       14:18:27

21 posterior vitreous and the retina?                         14:18:30

22    A.  Well, again, as mentioned previously, the           14:18:32

23 vitreous is the jelly-like substance that fills the        14:18:36

24 center of the eye.  It has a consistency and clarity of    14:18:40

25 about raw egg white.  As we go through life though, it     14:18:45
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1 does liquefy and contract.  The retina is the tissue       14:18:49

2 that lines the back of the eye that acts very much like    14:18:53

3 the film of a camera.                                      14:18:57

4    Q.  Can the posterior vitreous detach?                  14:18:58

5    A.  Yes.                                                14:19:02

6    Q.  And when that happens, does it always lead to a     14:19:02

7 retinal tear?                                              14:19:05

8    A.  Not always.                                         14:19:06

9    Q.  What is a retinal tear?                             14:19:07

10    A.  A retinal tear is where the vitreous may have an    14:19:14

11 abnormal attachment, and as that vitreous contracts, it    14:19:21

12 can pull on the retina and cause a tear, basically a       14:19:26

13 discontinuity of the retina.                               14:19:31

14    Q.  And how is it diagnosed in the clinic or office     14:19:32

15 setting?                                                   14:19:35

16    A.  I would agree with the other experts so far that    14:19:36

17 usually the best way to observe a tear is to look          14:19:39

18 physically with the headlamp, the indirect                 14:19:44

19 ophthalmoscope, in combination with depression of the      14:19:49

20 eye to bring the very most peripheral retina into view.    14:19:54

21    Q.  And we've heard quite a bit about how scleral       14:19:59

22 depression is performed.  Just very briefly, can you       14:20:04

23 describe for us how you typically perform it?              14:20:07

24    A.  Again, it's with the indirect ophthalmoscope,       14:20:10

25 placing that, basically, headlamp in front of our eyes,    14:20:15
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1 and then with one hand we -- we focus that light with      14:20:18

2 the condensing lens onto the inside of a patient's eye.    14:20:23

3 We would have the patient look in a direction that we      14:20:27

4 would want to observe a retinal tear in that particular    14:20:30

5 area, while at the same time using a scleral depressor,    14:20:34

6 which is basically a metal instrument, kind of a           14:20:40

7 rod-shaped stick, if you will, to as gently as possible    14:20:44

8 but still requires some amount of decent force to deform   14:20:49

9 the eye to -- the anterior part of the eye to bring that   14:20:54

10 retina into view that would otherwise not be visible       14:21:00

11 just with indirect ophthalmoscopy alone.                   14:21:05

12    Q.  Why does it require that pressure?                  14:21:08

13    A.  It's -- has to do with the geometry of the eye.     14:21:10

14 The iris, even though if it's fully dilated, still         14:21:15

15 prevents a view to the very, very far periphery without    14:21:21

16 a little assistance from the scleral depressor.            14:21:25

17    Q.  In your experience can patients find that scleral   14:21:30

18 depression uncomfortable?                                  14:21:39

19    A.  As we've heard from the other experts also, the     14:21:42

20 answer is yes.  It is oftentimes uncomfortable.  We try    14:21:45

21 to be gentle about it; we try to be compassionate about    14:21:49

22 it, but it is the most ideal way to -- I wish we could     14:21:52

23 have a more comfortable way every single time, but         14:21:57

24 that's the gold standard.                                  14:22:00

25    Q.  Do retinal tears typically cause pain?              14:22:02
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1    A.  Typically, not.                                     14:22:08

2    Q.  Based upon examination of a patient, can you tell   14:22:10

3 how long a retinal tear has been present?                  14:22:15

4    A.  In general, no.  Unless the retinal tear            14:22:18

5 sometimes has been there chronically over months, years,   14:22:22

6 something like that.  Sometimes we might see a little      14:22:26

7 bit of pigment around the tear, but we can never say for   14:22:30

8 certain exactly when that tear occurred.                   14:22:33

9    Q.  How are retinal tears treated?                      14:22:35

10    A.  As mentioned before, oftentimes in the clinic if    14:22:37

11 it's just a retinal tear alone, we can apply laser         14:22:43

12 phototherapy around that retinal tear.  Basically kind     14:22:49

13 of a welding process with light.  But other times -- an    14:22:52

14 older -- older method of treatment was to use the          14:22:58

15 freezing -- freezing-type treatment.                       14:23:01

16    Q.  Does the laser treatment or the freezing-type       14:23:06

17 treatment of a retinal tear guarantee that the patient     14:23:09

18 won't go on to develop a retinal detachment?               14:23:12

19    A.  Unfortunately, in medicine there's not too many     14:23:16

20 guarantees, so the answer to that is no.  It does not      14:23:20

21 guarantee.                                                 14:23:23

22    Q.  In your experience, are there sometimes findings    14:23:23

23 that can look like a retinal tear but aren't?              14:23:28

24    A.  Absolutely.  So a lot of times, you know, just      14:23:31

25 like patients will have pigmentation, alterations on       14:23:37
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1 their skin, turns out you can have pigmentary              14:23:42

2 alterations on the inside of the eye as well.  So          14:23:46

3 something that -- pigment configuration that looks like    14:23:48

4 a horseshoe or otherwise a retinal break or tear can       14:23:53

5 occur.                                                     14:23:57

6        Other items, as mentioned, lattice alterations or   14:23:58

7 cystic retinal tufts or transitional alterations on the    14:24:03

8 retina can look like a retinal tear that aren't really     14:24:07

9 tears.                                                     14:24:10

10    Q.  Moving on specifically to this patient, when did    14:24:10

11 you first see her?                                         14:24:15

12    A.  I saw her on 3/13/2018 is when I saw her.           14:24:16

13    Q.  Did she have a regularly scheduled appointment to   14:24:31

14 see you?                                                   14:24:35

15    A.  No.  She was added onto my schedule late in the     14:24:36

16 day.                                                       14:24:44

17    Q.  When you saw the patient, did you have an           14:24:44

18 understanding as to who referred her?                      14:24:45

19    A.  We get a kind of preprinted blank exam sheet, and   14:24:48

20 the referring doctor's name looked like it was printed     14:24:59

21 on there was Dr. Keel, optometrist.  Local optometrist.    14:25:05

22    Q.  Are you referring to your 3/13/18 note --           14:25:09

23    A.  Yes.                                                14:25:15

24    Q.  -- which, for the record, is Bates stamped NSBME    14:25:19

25 35?                                                        14:25:22
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1    A.  Correct.                                            14:25:22

2    Q.  Typically when an optometrist wants to send a       14:25:26

3 patient to you, will the optometrist contact you           14:25:29

4 directly?                                                  14:25:33

5    A.  Most of the times not, but sometimes, yes.          14:25:33

6    Q.  If they don't contact you directly, would they      14:25:36

7 sometimes call your office?                                14:25:40

8    A.  Yes.                                                14:25:42

9    Q.  And in March of 2018, did you have an expectation   14:25:43

10 as to what information your office staff would request     14:25:48

11 from a referring provider?                                 14:25:51

12    A.  Usually it's the demographics like name, age,       14:25:52

13 identity information, as well as the purpose of the        14:25:58

14 visit and any clinic notes that may come with.  A          14:26:04

15 written referral is often sent.                            14:26:11

16    Q.  Do you have any reason to believe that on           14:26:12

17 March 13, 2018 if a call was received by a staff member    14:26:15

18 from Center for Sight, that they would not have asked      14:26:19

19 for that same information?                                 14:26:22

20    A.  I expect that they would have asked for it.         14:26:23

21    Q.  In March of 2018, did you have independent access   14:26:25

22 to the Center for Sight chart?                             14:26:30

23    A.  No.                                                 14:26:32

24    Q.  By the time you saw the patient on March 13th,      14:26:33

25 2018, had you received any documents from the referring    14:26:42
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1 provider?                                                  14:26:45

2    A.  I did not.                                          14:26:45

3    Q.  If we can take a look, do you have your visit       14:26:46

4 note in front of you?                                      14:26:52

5    A.  Yes.                                                14:26:55

6    Q.  I want to start with the exam sheet that the tech   14:26:56

7 completes, and that's Bates stamped NSBME 35.              14:27:00

8    A.  Yes.                                                14:27:06

9    Q.  First of all, what is the tech's role in the kind   14:27:07

10 of visit with the patient?                                 14:27:11

11    A.  It's basically to gather initial information:       14:27:12

12 the patient's medical history, their associated            14:27:19

13 symptoms, their chief complaint, surgical history,         14:27:26

14 review of systems, and initial vision information and      14:27:32

15 intraocular pressure.                                      14:27:41

16    Q.  The chief complaint, is that akin to -- from the    14:27:43

17 patient's perspective or in the patient's words, why       14:27:49

18 they're there to see you?                                  14:27:52

19    A.  Yes.                                                14:27:53

20    Q.  Did this patient tell you on March 13, 2018 that    14:27:54

21 her optometrist had diagnosed a horseshoe retinal tear?    14:27:57

22    A.  No.                                                 14:28:02

23    Q.  According to the note, what did the patient         14:28:03

24 report as the reason for her visit?                        14:28:06

25    A.  According to our notes, as she noted, floaters      14:28:08
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1 and flashes and some cloudiness to the vision.             14:28:16

2    Q.  The chief complaint in the note, is that the        14:28:22

3 documentation of why basically the patient's there?        14:28:25

4    A.  Yes.                                                14:28:28

5    Q.  Did the patient report any loss of peripheral       14:28:28

6 vision?                                                    14:28:35

7    A.  No.                                                 14:28:36

8    Q.  Did the patient report any pain or distortion?      14:28:37

9    A.  No.                                                 14:28:40

10    Q.  Did the patient report to you that there was a      14:28:42

11 black spot that she had to look around in order to see?    14:28:44

12    A.  No.                                                 14:28:48

13    Q.  Did the patient report, at least based on the       14:28:54

14 notes, headaches?                                          14:28:57

15    A.  No.                                                 14:28:58

16    Q.  According to the note, were the patient's           14:29:08

17 intraocular pressures measured?                            14:29:12

18    A.  Yes.                                                14:29:14

19    Q.  And can you tell at what time that was done?        14:29:14

20    A.  Appears 3:53 in the afternoon.                      14:29:17

21    Q.  That's, just for the record, NSBME 34.              14:29:21

22        Were the patient's eyes dilated?                    14:29:25

23    A.  Yes.                                                14:29:29

24    Q.  And typically, would that be done before or after   14:29:30

25 obtaining the intraocular pressure?                        14:29:34
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1    A.  Typically after.                                    14:29:36

2    Q.  Is there in general a period of time after          14:29:39

3 dilating drops are administered that you'll wait for       14:29:41

4 them kind of to take effect before you see the patient?    14:29:45

5    A.  Typically about 45 minutes or so for optimum        14:29:47

6 dilation.  Sometimes longer.                               14:29:52

7    Q.  So based upon the timeline of when the              14:29:54

8 intraocular pressure was measured, do you have an          14:29:57

9 estimate as to when you would have seen the patient?       14:30:01

10    A.  I would say at the earliest, 4:30ish, if not 4:45   14:30:03

11 for the initial exam.                                      14:30:20

12    Q.  Even though, as we just discussed, the tech might   14:30:21

13 get from the patient some history and the chief            14:30:24

14 complaint, would you still also ask the patient            14:30:27

15 questions?                                                 14:30:30

16    A.  Absolutely.                                         14:30:30

17    Q.  And what is your custom and practice as far as      14:30:31

18 when you meet a new patient?  You introduce yourself,      14:30:34

19 and what sorts of questions do you ask?                    14:30:39

20    A.  Indeed, I do introduce myself.  I try to start      14:30:41

21 with general questions, such as "What brings you here      14:30:45

22 today," and we kind of refine those questions as the       14:30:49

23 examination proceeds.  I might ask more detailed           14:30:52

24 questions back and forth between general and more          14:31:00

25 detailed questions.                                        14:31:06

Page 191

Litigation Services
A Veritext Company www.veritext.com



1    Q.  Did you perform a retina exam of the patient?       14:31:13

2    A.  I did.                                              14:31:16

3    Q.  Did that include the scleral compression?           14:31:16

4    A.  As much of it as I could accomplish.  Indeed, I     14:31:21

5 recall the patient -- it was obvious that I wasn't the     14:31:23

6 first person to examine the patient that day.  And they    14:31:28

7 were somewhat anxious, exhausted from the previous         14:31:35

8 visit, and this now being their second or more visit to    14:31:41

9 have someone take a look at their retinas, they were       14:31:46

10 photosensitive to the light as well as the pressure from   14:31:53

11 the scleral depressor.                                     14:31:55

12    Q.  Earlier, Mr. Cumings asked Dr. Friedlander about    14:32:00

13 your response to the allegation letter in which you        14:32:04

14 stated that your examination was limited as the patient    14:32:07

15 reported she could not tolerate keeping her eye open,      14:32:10

16 light sensitivity, and discomfort.                         14:32:14

17        Do you remember Dr. Friedlander being asked those   14:32:17

18 questions?                                                 14:32:20

19    A.  I do.                                               14:32:21

20    Q.  Now, Doctor, did you document in your note any      14:32:21

21 difficulty or limitations in the exam because of the       14:32:24

22 patient's discomfort?                                      14:32:28

23    A.  I did not.                                          14:32:29

24    Q.  And why not?                                        14:32:30

25    A.  I don't know that it would have made the record     14:32:32
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1 more complete.  At the same time, I proceeded to           14:32:36

2 thoroughly investigate further by ordering additional      14:32:45

3 exams and testing.                                         14:32:50

4    Q.  Do you have an understanding that sometimes         14:32:57

5 copies of your notes will be sent back to a referring      14:32:58

6 provider?                                                  14:33:03

7    A.  Sure.                                               14:33:03

8    Q.  In your opinion, if your note reflected that the    14:33:04

9 patient's had difficulty tolerating the exam, would that   14:33:07

10 have impacted subsequent providers?                        14:33:12

11    A.  I don't know that it would have.                    14:33:14

12    Q.  Why do you say that?                                14:33:15

13    A.  Any given day a patient can be more or less         14:33:17

14 cooperative.  There's so many things that influence the    14:33:21

15 quality of the exam, but we always try to provide the      14:33:31

16 best possible exam at the given time.                      14:33:34

17    Q.  Did you also obtain any imaging on March 13, 2018   14:33:36

18 of the patient?                                            14:33:46

19    A.  I did.  As mentioned, we obtained an OCT, an        14:33:46

20 optical coherence tomogram, as well as a B-scan            14:33:50

21 ultrasound.                                                14:33:56

22    Q.  What is the OCT?                                    14:33:57

23    A.  The OCT simply is simplified as a laser scan of     14:33:58

24 the -- of the most posterior portion of the retina.        14:34:05

25    Q.  Why did you obtain OCT for this patient on          14:34:14
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1 March 13th?                                                14:34:18

2    A.  It's always a good idea for the obtaining of an     14:34:19

3 OCT for a retina patient.  It lets you know about a lot    14:34:25

4 of things as far as the health of the retina in general.   14:34:28

5 It can reveal a lot of pathology just on its own or        14:34:41

6 explain why a patient may not be seeing as well as you     14:34:46

7 might want.                                                14:34:50

8    Q.  Did you obtain a B-scan ultrasound for this         14:34:51

9 patient?                                                   14:34:54

10    A.  Yes.                                                14:34:55

11    Q.  In the sequence or timeline of events of your       14:34:55

12 encounter with the patient, at what point are you          14:34:58

13 getting the B-scan ultrasound?                             14:35:01

14    A.  This would be near the end after -- after a         14:35:03

15 history and physical, first of all, after the              14:35:14

16 examination of the anterior portion of the eye with the    14:35:16

17 slit lamp, after a dilated fundus exam, after the OCT, a   14:35:21

18 B-scan ultrasound would be next.                           14:35:33

19    Q.  Based on your custom and practice as well as what   14:35:35

20 is documented in the note, can you give an estimate as     14:35:38

21 to what time of day it was when you obtained the B-scan    14:35:41

22 ultrasound?                                                14:35:45

23    A.  It was easily after 5 o'clock.                      14:35:46

24    Q.  Did you have optometrist Dr. Keel's cell phone      14:35:47

25 number --                                                  14:35:53
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1    A.  I did not.                                          14:35:54

2    Q.  -- at that time?                                    14:35:57

3        Do you obtain that B-scan ultrasound on every       14:35:57

4 patient?                                                   14:36:00

5    A.  I don't.                                            14:36:00

6    Q.  And why did you obtain it in this case?             14:36:01

7    A.  Basically, it was the patient's complaints.  I      14:36:07

8 didn't want to be dismissive of her issues.  I wanted to   14:36:10

9 be as absolutely thorough as possible.  If anything        14:36:19

10 could pick up any amount of pathology, I wanted to         14:36:24

11 explore that avenue.                                       14:36:28

12    Q.  And I'm sorry.  Did you say, did you perform a      14:36:31

13 dilated fundus exam?                                       14:36:34

14    A.  I did.                                              14:36:36

15    Q.  What is a fundus exam?                              14:36:37

16    A.  A fundus exam is taking a look at the posterior     14:36:38

17 aspect of the eye.  It doesn't just include the retina,    14:36:42

18 but it includes the retinal vasculature, the macula,       14:36:45

19 which is the portion of the retina that is responsible     14:36:51

20 for the very center of the vision; the optic nerve, as     14:36:54

21 well as looking at the vitreous.                           14:36:58

22    Q.  Based upon your dilated fundus exam, did you see    14:37:00

23 any evidence of hemorrhage in the eye?                     14:37:09

24    A.  I did not.                                          14:37:12

25    Q.  Hemorrhage, is that just another word for           14:37:13
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1 bleeding?                                                  14:37:16

2    A.  I did not.                                          14:37:16

3    Q.  Based upon your dilated fundus exam and the         14:37:18

4 ultrasound, just kind of the totality of your encounter    14:37:21

5 with the patient, did you see any indication of a          14:37:25

6 posterior vitreous detachment?                             14:37:27

7    A.  I did not.                                          14:37:30

8    Q.  Did you see any indication on exam or imaging       14:37:31

9 that the patient had a retinal tear?                       14:37:34

10    A.  No.                                                 14:37:37

11    Q.  Earlier today we've been discussing Shafer's        14:37:48

12 sign?                                                      14:37:52

13    A.  Yes.                                                14:37:52

14    Q.  When you examined the patient, did you see any      14:37:53

15 indication of Shafer's sign that you felt was indicative   14:37:56

16 of a retinal tear?                                         14:38:00

17    A.  No.                                                 14:38:02

18    Q.  Did you see any evidence of a retinal detachment?   14:38:02

19    A.  No.                                                 14:38:11

20    Q.  You talk a little bit about the limitations of      14:38:12

21 the B-scan ultrasound in detecting a tear.  Are those      14:38:15

22 same limitations present if you're looking for a           14:38:20

23 detachment?                                                14:38:24

24    A.  If a detachment is small enough, yes, it's          14:38:24

25 possible to miss it on an ultrasound as well, but it       14:38:28
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1 would be a little bit harder to miss.                      14:38:32

2    Q.  To miss the detachment?                             14:38:33

3    A.  Yes.                                                14:38:36

4    Q.  With the ultrasound?                                14:38:36

5    A.  It's a little bit more obvious.  A detachment is    14:38:37

6 a little bit more obvious, a little easier to see on a     14:38:41

7 B-scan than a retinal tear.  Might be.  Sometimes if a     14:38:46

8 retinal tear is large enough, you can actually see that    14:38:49

9 on an ultrasound as well.                                  14:38:52

10    Q.  Based upon your examination of the patient, as      14:38:55

11 well as the imaging, what was your impression?             14:38:57

12    A.  As far as I could tell, what I saw in the patient   14:38:59

13 was the floaters that she noted.  I did agree with her     14:39:05

14 that she was seeing some floaters.  I did confirm I see    14:39:11

15 those floaters as well.  I didn't see any other            14:39:15

16 significant pathology.                                     14:39:19

17    Q.  Floaters in which eye?                              14:39:21

18    A.  Both eyes, actually.                                14:39:23

19    Q.  Floaters, is that indicative of a retinal tear?     14:39:26

20    A.  No.                                                 14:39:30

21    Q.  Are floaters normal?                                14:39:30

22    A.  Indeed.  If more of an adult were to be taught      14:39:34

23 how to find their own floaters, they would be visible to   14:39:45

24 an observant adult.  So yes, they're pretty typical,       14:39:51

25 pretty common.                                             14:39:56
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1    Q.  Did you have any recommendations for follow-up      14:39:56

2 for the patient?                                           14:40:01

3    A.  My admonition to her was, you know, "Hey, listen,   14:40:02

4 this is what I see.  This is what I find.  I think, you    14:40:07

5 know, I don't see any horrific pathology, but I'm          14:40:10

6 concerned," and I mentioned to her -- I admonished her     14:40:17

7 that "You're allowed to stay the same.  You're allowed     14:40:23

8 to improve in your vision symptoms, but certainly you're   14:40:26

9 not allowed to get any worse.  Any worsening, we want      14:40:30

10 you to let us know about it and to return to get           14:40:34

11 reevaluated."                                              14:40:37

12    Q.  There's reference in your note to -- it says        14:40:38

13 neuro ophth?                                               14:40:43

14    A.  Yeah.  Again, I didn't want to be dismissive of     14:40:43

15 her complaints, and I wanted to see if there were any      14:40:48

16 other further issues as far as her having some             14:40:56

17 cloudiness in the -- in her vision that I recommended      14:41:00

18 referral to a neuro ophthalmologist.                       14:41:07

19    Q.  You mentioned that you would have explained to      14:41:12

20 the patient that you didn't see any horrific pathology,    14:41:21

21 but would you have also explained that you didn't see      14:41:24

22 anything that required immediate treatment?                14:41:27

23    A.  Yes.                                                14:41:29

24    Q.  On March 13th, 2018, did you call Dr. Keel's        14:41:30

25 office to get more information?                            14:41:41
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1    A.  I didn't.                                           14:41:43

2    Q.  If, let's assume hypothetically, you called         14:41:45

3 Dr. Keel's office and you were told, "Oh, the patient's    14:41:53

4 being sent for a horseshoe tear" --                        14:41:56

5    A.  Yes.                                                14:41:56

6    Q.  -- would that have changed your exam in any way?    14:41:59

7    A.  Not at all.  I would have looked for something      14:42:02

8 like that regardless of the -- what -- whether or not      14:42:05

9 she saw a retinal tear.                                    14:42:12

10    Q.  In your opinion, can you treat a retinal tear       14:42:16

11 based solely on what another provider sees?                14:42:29

12    A.  Absolutely not.  Umm, that would be akin to         14:42:33

13 taking a laser and just firing it randomly inside          14:42:37

14 somebody's eye.  You can't treat something that you        14:42:41

15 can't see.                                                 14:42:44

16    Q.  Well, in this case, we've seen that Dr. Keel        14:42:45

17 documented a superotemporal horseshoe tear.  Where is      14:42:50

18 that?                                                      14:42:55

19    A.  It's in the upper, outer quadrant of someone's      14:42:56

20 eye.                                                       14:43:00

21    Q.  Okay.  Well, you wouldn't necessarily be firing     14:43:00

22 randomly.  Why couldn't you just laser where Dr. Keel      14:43:06

23 said it was?                                               14:43:10

24    A.  You might be treating nothing.  That would be       14:43:11

25 inappropriate.                                             14:43:13
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1    Q.  Are there risks associated with lasering the        14:43:14

2 retina?                                                    14:43:18

3    A.  Sure.  Including the blind spot in the place that   14:43:18

4 you laser.                                                 14:43:23

5    Q.  It could create a blind spot?                       14:43:23

6    A.  It would create a blind spot.                       14:43:26

7    Q.  When you saw the patient, were you specifically     14:43:29

8 looking for a retinal tear?                                14:43:31

9    A.  Not specifically, but it's among the things that    14:43:33

10 we would typically look for.                               14:43:36

11    Q.  Because you weren't specifically looking for it;    14:43:38

12 you didn't know Dr. Keel thought she found one, do you     14:43:41

13 think that made your exam any less thorough?               14:43:45

14    A.  Not at all.                                         14:43:48

15    Q.  Are you aware that the patient returned to the      14:43:50

16 Center for Sight the next day, on March 14th, 2018?        14:43:58

17    A.  Yes.                                                14:44:01

18    Q.  Doctor, do you have a copy of the Center for        14:44:02

19 Sight records?  I think they might be in your              14:44:12

20 (indiscernible) there.  Can you turn to page Bates stamp   14:44:25

21 NSBME 107?                                                 14:44:28

22    A.  Yes.                                                14:44:33

23    Q.  Under the chief complaint, the second sentence      14:44:33

24 says, "Patient was seen yesterday and was sent to RCN."    14:44:40

25 What is RCN?                                               14:44:46
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1    A.  Retina Consultants of Nevada.                       14:44:47

2    Q.  Is that your office?                                14:44:49

3    A.  Yes.                                                14:44:51

4    Q.  "For a horseshoe tear in the OS towards the         14:44:51

5 nose."  Do you see that?                                   14:44:55

6    A.  Yes.                                                14:44:55

7    Q.  When Dr. Keel documented what she thought was the   14:44:56

8 horseshoe tear, did she say it was towards the nose?       14:45:01

9    A.  No, she did not.                                    14:45:04

10    Q.  If you can turn to Page 110 of those records --     14:45:06

11    A.  Yes.                                                14:45:15

12    Q.  -- it notes the macula appears to be on.  Do you    14:45:16

13 see that?  Under the fundus exam of the left eye?  On      14:45:24

14 Page 110?                                                  14:45:41

15    A.  110.  I don't see where it says the --              14:45:41

16    Q.  Right there.                                        14:45:49

17    A.  Ah.  Yes.  I see that.                              14:45:50

18    Q.  In this note, did you see any indication that       14:45:56

19 hemorrhage was seen?                                       14:46:02

20    A.  No.                                                 14:46:03

21    Q.  Did you see any indication in this note from        14:46:09

22 March 14, 2018 that a posterior vitreous detachment was    14:46:12

23 seen?                                                      14:46:15

24    A.  No.                                                 14:46:15

25    Q.  Do you have an understanding as to whether the      14:46:16
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1 patient returned to your office on March 14th, 2018?       14:46:20

2    A.  Yes.                                                14:46:25

3    Q.  And do you recall Mr. Cumings asking the witness    14:46:25

4 about that telephone encounter handwritten note?           14:46:31

5    A.  I believe, yes.                                     14:46:35

6    Q.  And were you at the office around that time on      14:46:36

7 March 14, 2018?                                            14:46:40

8    A.  Yes, I was.                                         14:46:41

9    Q.  And were you willing to see the patient?            14:46:43

10    A.  Absolutely.  I offered to.                          14:46:45

11    Q.  And the patient ultimately indicated -- and I'm     14:46:48

12 paraphrasing -- that she wasn't comfortable to see you.    14:46:53

13 Do you recall that being in the message?                   14:46:56

14    A.  Yes.                                                14:46:58

15    Q.  Do you take offense with that?                      14:46:58

16    A.  Not at all.                                         14:47:00

17    Q.  Does that happen time to time that patients feel    14:47:02

18 more comfortable with one provider over another?           14:47:10

19    A.  Yes.  100 percent.                                  14:47:13

20    Q.  Was there any indication to you, based upon your    14:47:15

21 involvement with the patient on March 13th, that she       14:47:15

22 wasn't comfortable with you?                               14:47:22

23    A.  No.  She was uncomfortable with the exam but not    14:47:22

24 with me, that I felt.                                      14:47:25

25    Q.  If you can turn to the note from your office on     14:47:27
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1 March 14th, and can you tell us who ultimately saw the     14:47:36

2 patient that day from your office?                         14:48:00

3    A.  Dr. Pezda.                                          14:48:03

4    Q.  Is Dr. Pezda a retina specialist as well?           14:48:05

5    A.  He is.                                              14:48:08

6    Q.  Just for the record, that's Bates stamped           14:48:09

7 NSBME 32 and NSBME 33.                                     14:48:14

8        And according to Dr. Pezda's note, was the          14:48:18

9 patient's macula on or off?                                14:48:21

10    A.  Off.                                                14:48:23

11    Q.  And did you hear the testimony earlier today that   14:48:24

12 the OCT from the Center for Sight seemed to indicate       14:48:27

13 that the macula was actually off earlier?                  14:48:31

14    A.  Yes.                                                14:48:35

15    Q.  Based upon your education, training, and            14:48:35

16 experience, can a patient develop a retinal detachment     14:48:54

17 within a matter of hours?                                  14:48:59

18    A.  I've seen it happen, yes.                           14:49:00

19    Q.  In your experience, is it common for a patient to   14:49:02

20 develop a retinal tear without a posterior vitreous        14:49:07

21 detachment?                                                14:49:13

22    A.  It's possible, yes.                                 14:49:14

23    Q.  Is it common?                                       14:49:15

24    A.  Less common than developing one with a posterior    14:49:16

25 vitreous separation.                                       14:49:22
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1    Q.  Assume hypothetically that when you saw the         14:49:24

2 patient on March 13th, 2018 that you saw a retinal tear    14:49:28

3 and decided to laser it, would that guarantee that the     14:49:32

4 patient would not go on to develop a retinal detachment?   14:49:35

5    A.  No.                                                 14:49:40

6    Q.  And along those same lines, if you had seen a       14:49:40

7 tear, lasered it, and the patient still developed a        14:49:51

8 detachment, do you have an opinion as to whether the       14:49:56

9 surgical repair would have been the same?                  14:49:58

10    A.  It would have been the same.                        14:50:01

11    Q.  Can you take a look at Dr. Pezda's typed            14:50:03

12 operative report, which for the record is NSBME 81 and     14:50:09

13 then --                                                    14:50:16

14    A.  The operative report?                               14:50:17

15    Q.  Dr. Pezda's operative report.                       14:50:20

16    A.  Yes.                                                14:50:20

17    Q.  Earlier I've been asking about the line that        14:50:24

18 references retinal breaks, plural?                         14:50:27

19    A.  Yes.                                                14:50:30

20    Q.  Do you see that?                                    14:50:30

21    A.  I do.                                               14:50:31

22    Q.  For how long did you work with Dr. Pezda?           14:50:32

23    A.  Oh, let's see.  Seven years.                        14:50:34

24    Q.  In your experience, when a surgeon documents        14:50:41

25 retinal breaks, plural, is it fair to infer that there     14:50:44
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1 was more than one?                                         14:50:48

2    A.  Yes.                                                14:50:49

3    Q.  Is "retinal break" sometimes used interchangeably   14:50:49

4 with a retinal tear?                                       14:50:53

5    A.  Yes.                                                14:50:55

6    Q.  Based upon your review of Dr. Pezda's operative     14:50:55

7 report, does it appear that he found more than one tear    14:50:59

8 or break?                                                  14:51:02

9    A.  That's the implication, yeah.                       14:51:03

10    Q.  And in his clinic note from earlier in the day,     14:51:05

11 does he document more than one tear?                       14:51:08

12    A.  He does not.  He documents the one.                 14:51:10

13    Q.  In his clinic note from earlier that day, did       14:51:12

14 Dr. Pezda document a posterior vitreous detachment?        14:51:17

15    A.  Yes.                                                14:51:21

16    Q.  We've gone through today the note from the          14:51:22

17 optometrist from the day before, as well as the note       14:51:26

18 from the unknown provider on the 14th?                     14:51:29

19    A.  Yes.                                                14:51:31

20    Q.  Did you see anywhere in there that it was           14:51:32

21 documented that the patient had a posterior vitreous       14:51:34

22 detachment?                                                14:51:39

23    A.  No.                                                 14:51:40

24    Q.  How is it that in the OR a retinal tear can be      14:51:41

25 identified that wasn't seen in the clinic setting?         14:51:50
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1    A.  Conditions are certainly more ideal in the          14:51:53

2 operating room to detect pathology that is not as          14:51:56

3 visible in the clinic.  The patient, indeed, is usually    14:52:03

4 under anesthesia, a numbing injection similar to           14:52:09

5 Novocain is sometimes placed around the eye to provide     14:52:17

6 comfort if the patient is awake or if they're not          14:52:21

7 completely under general anesthesia.  The issue of a       14:52:24

8 patient's discomfort is removed from a more ideal          14:52:33

9 examination.                                               14:52:39

10        Furthermore, during surgery, you have the           14:52:41

11 assistance of a high-powered operating room scope that     14:52:43

12 is not available in the clinic.  In addition, the light    14:52:49

13 source to illuminate the patient's retina is actually a    14:52:56

14 fiberoptic cable that is inserted actually onto the        14:53:01

15 inside of the patient's eye during surgery, and in         14:53:05

16 combination with that operating room microscope, as        14:53:10

17 we've heard earlier, it's oftentimes apparent that more    14:53:13

18 tears are present than were noted by anybody in the        14:53:18

19 clinic.                                                    14:53:22

20    Q.  In March of 2018, did your office have a            14:53:23

21 wide-field fundus photography equipment?                   14:53:27

22    A.  We did not.                                         14:53:31

23    Q.  Is that sometimes referred to as an Optos camera?   14:53:32

24    A.  Yes.                                                14:53:36

25    Q.  In your opinion, in March of 2018, did the          14:53:37
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1 standard of care require retina specialists to use         14:53:40

2 wide-field fundus photography?                             14:53:45

3    A.  No.  And I don't believe it does today.  Again,     14:53:47

4 the more gold standard is actually visualization of the    14:53:50

5 retina, and that's, you know, more typically done with     14:53:55

6 the scleral depression and indirect ophthalmoscopy.        14:54:01

7    Q.  Are you familiar with the wide-field fundus         14:54:04

8 photography?                                               14:54:07

9    A.  Yeah.  We have one now.                             14:54:07

10    Q.  And can it replace the exam when looking for a      14:54:09

11 retinal tear?                                              14:54:12

12    A.  Never.  Never.                                      14:54:13

13    Q.  Why not?                                            14:54:14

14    A.  Again, the problem with a picture is that it is     14:54:15

15 two-dimensional, and a lot of pathology that can look      14:54:18

16 like a retinal tear on a picture is not a retinal tear,    14:54:25

17 such as a pigmentary alteration in the shape of a          14:54:28

18 horseshoe that looks like a tear on the picture, on the    14:54:33

19 wide field, but when you actually put the indirect on,     14:54:37

20 the headset, and press on the peripheral retina -- and     14:54:40

21 it's a dynamic exam.  It's not just press and look.        14:54:48

22 It's movement of that scleral depressor over the surface   14:54:53

23 of the -- over the surface of the retinal break to get     14:54:58

24 that flap to move.  That's really how you ideally          14:55:03

25 diagnose a retinal tear.                                   14:55:06
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1    Q.  This patient was added onto your schedule at the    14:55:09

2 end of the day?                                            14:55:14

3    A.  Yes.                                                14:55:15

4    Q.  Were you rushing?                                   14:55:15

5    A.  No.  It was just the end of the day.                14:55:16

6    Q.  Were you tired?  Could that have impacted your      14:55:18

7 exam?                                                      14:55:22

8    A.  Yes, but I wasn't tired.                            14:55:23

9    Q.  Dr. Loo, can you be absolutely certain that when    14:55:26

10 you saw the patient on March 13, 2018 that you did not     14:55:30

11 miss a retinal tear?                                       14:55:34

12    A.  You know, it's impossible to say in medicine that   14:55:36

13 you're 100 percent certain of anything.  I'd like to       14:55:39

14 think I didn't miss a retinal tear, but can I be           14:55:45

15 100 percent certain?  No.                                  14:55:49

16    Q.  Are there situations that you've experienced        14:55:52

17 where you are referred a patient who's got a retinal       14:55:55

18 tear and you find more tears?                              14:56:01

19    A.  Absolutely, yeah.                                   14:56:03

20    Q.  And in that situation, do you feel like it's        14:56:05

21 malpractice of the other provider for not finding all of   14:56:09

22 the tears?                                                 14:56:13

23    A.  I do not.                                           14:56:13

24    Q.  In this case, in your opinion, was there anything   14:56:14

25 else that you could do on March 13, 2018 to try and find   14:56:21
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1 a retinal tear?                                            14:56:25

2    A.  I still rack my brain thinking if there's           14:56:26

3 anything else I could have done, and I honestly cannot     14:56:30

4 think of one.  I spoke with the patient.  I examined the   14:56:33

5 front part of the eye, dilated them again even though      14:56:37

6 they arrived somewhat dilated, waited until when I         14:56:41

7 thought they would be completely dilated, took a look in   14:56:46

8 the back of the eye, did the dilated fundus examination,   14:56:51

9 scleral depression to the best of her tolerance.           14:56:57

10        On top of that, we obtained two supplemental        14:57:00

11 tests, both the OCT and the B-scan ultrasound, which did   14:57:04

12 not show a retinal break/tear detaching.                   14:57:11

13    Q.  If you assume for purposes of this question that    14:57:18

14 there was a retinal tear present on the day you saw the    14:57:28

15 patient but you didn't see it, do you have an opinion as   14:57:31

16 to whether or not that is malpractice?                     14:57:34

17    A.  I don't feel that it is.                            14:57:36

18    Q.  And why not?                                        14:57:39

19    A.  I think it would be arrogant to say that all        14:57:40

20 retinal tears are visible at any given moment.  They       14:57:46

21 aren't.  There's so many factors that come into play.      14:57:52

22 Even retinal tears that aren't visible in the clinic,      14:57:59

23 oftentimes we find them in the operating room              14:58:04

24 subsequently, so no.                                       14:58:07

25    Q.  Do you believe that your care of this patient was   14:58:11
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1 reasonable?                                                14:58:17

2    A.  I do.                                               14:58:18

3        MS. HUETH:  Those are all the questions I have      14:58:27

4 for now.  Thank you, Doctor.                               14:58:28

5        THE WITNESS:  Thank you.                            14:58:32

6        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  You can go ahead and     14:58:33

7 cross, Mr. Cumings.                                        14:58:34

8        MR. CUMINGS:  Thank you, Ms. Halstead.  I           14:58:40

9 appreciate that.                                           14:58:40

10                     CROSS-EXAMINATION                      14:58:40

11 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            14:58:40

12    Q.  Dr. Loo, is Dr. Pezda a good doctor?                14:58:43

13    A.  I believe so.                                       14:58:46

14    Q.  You said you practiced with him for seven years?    14:58:47

15    A.  That's approximate.  I can't be certain of the      14:58:49

16 exact number, but it's more than a few.                    14:58:52

17    Q.  He's a pretty thorough guy?                         14:58:55

18    A.  Yes.                                                14:58:58

19    Q.  Do you still have Page 32 handy in Exhibit 4?       14:58:58

20    A.  Is that going to be his exam?                       14:59:05

21    Q.  It's just going to be his diagram there.            14:59:07

22    A.  I believe it's his handwritten notes from 3/14.     14:59:11

23    Q.  Yeah.  I just wanted to ask you a couple            14:59:16

24 questions about that real fast.  OS is left eye.  Right?   14:59:18

25    A.  Correct.                                            14:59:24
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1    Q.  Left eye.  So when you're looking at that           14:59:25

2 diagram, the right side of that circle -- right?  You're   14:59:29

3 with me?  That's the temporal side.  Correct?              14:59:34

4    A.  Yes.                                                14:59:37

5    Q.  So that's where the tear was originally found by    14:59:38

6 Dr. Keel.  Correct?  In that original note?                14:59:41

7    A.  I believe that she says in her note that she saw    14:59:45

8 it there.                                                  14:59:48

9    Q.  But you said you didn't have that note?             14:59:49

10    A.  I did not.                                          14:59:51

11    Q.  You also said that if you had that note, it         14:59:52

12 wouldn't have changed your examination.  Correct?          14:59:56

13    A.  Correct.                                            14:59:58

14    Q.  And you also said that you weren't aware why the    14:59:58

15 patient was there that day.  Correct?                      15:00:01

16    A.  Other than what she mentioned to me.                15:00:02

17    Q.  How many patients a day do you see typically?       15:00:04

18    A.  Anywhere from 15 to 50, depending on the day.       15:00:07

19    Q.  And how do you get a patient normally?              15:00:16

20    A.  Oof.  So many different ways.  Umm, referrals       15:00:18

21 often.  We're more of a specialty discipline, so           15:00:24

22 sometimes a patient will visit with their primary care     15:00:30

23 physician, maybe get seen by an optometrist or             15:00:34

24 ophthalmologist or perhaps then even find their way to     15:00:39

25 me.                                                        15:00:43
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1    Q.  Uh-huh.                                             15:00:43

2    A.  Sometimes it's even from other retina               15:00:44

3 specialists.                                               15:00:46

4    Q.  Have you ever called a referring practitioner,      15:00:47

5 ever?                                                      15:00:54

6    A.  Yes.                                                15:00:54

7    Q.  Why would you do that?                              15:00:55

8    A.  To either get or receive information.               15:00:57

9    Q.  Okay.  And you said that a scleral depression is    15:01:01

10 the best way to diagnose a tear.  Isn't that correct?      15:01:09

11    A.  It's one of the more useful tools, yeah, but you    15:01:13

12 can see one without scleral depression.                    15:01:17

13    Q.  That's what Dr. Hou had said as well.  Correct?     15:01:20

14    A.  I believe so, yeah.                                 15:01:24

15    Q.  And that's also what Dr. Friedlander said as        15:01:24

16 well.  Right?                                              15:01:28

17    A.  Yes.                                                15:01:29

18    Q.  Did you contact Dr. Keel on March 13th?             15:01:31

19    A.  I did not.                                          15:01:34

20    Q.  But you saw her name on the record that was         15:01:35

21 preprinted.  Correct?                                      15:01:38

22    A.  Yes.                                                15:01:38

23    Q.  That was on the record that you had taken on        15:01:39

24 March 13th.  Is that right?                                15:01:42

25    A.  Yes.                                                15:01:43
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1    Q.  Do you typically write your notes for patients      15:01:43

2 after they've gone or during the examination?              15:01:50

3    A.  Typically, during the examination.  I try to        15:01:54

4 write as much as I can at the moment.                      15:01:56

5    Q.  While everything is fresh?                          15:01:59

6    A.  Yes.                                                15:02:00

7    Q.  Would you turn to Page 34 real fast for me?         15:02:00

8    A.  Is that this one?                                   15:02:05

9    Q.  Exhibit 4, Doctor.                                  15:02:09

10        MS. HUETH:  Counsel, the doctor is looking at the   15:02:12

11 version of those records from Respondent's exhibits,       15:02:14

12 which I apologize, are not Bates stamped, so I'm           15:02:18

13 following along with the Bates stamped version and         15:02:21

14 letting him know what we're looking at.                    15:02:24

15 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            15:02:24

16    Q.  Doctor, when I previously referenced Dr. Pezda's    15:02:27

17 exam, were you looking at the correct page?                15:02:30

18    A.  I believe so.  I think you were referencing his     15:02:32

19 exam from 3/14?                                            15:02:35

20    Q.  Yes.                                                15:02:36

21    A.  Okay.                                               15:02:37

22    Q.  And then the next page I have is your exam from     15:02:38

23 3/13 of handwritten notes.  Correct?                       15:02:42

24    A.  Yes.                                                15:02:44

25    Q.  Below the OS right there, you see you wrote         15:02:44
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1 ultrasound?                                                15:02:47

2    A.  Yes.                                                15:02:53

3    Q.  You had stated that an ultrasound isn't the best    15:02:53

4 way to find a tear.  Right?  That it's a scleral           15:02:56

5 depression test?                                           15:03:01

6    A.  It's a supplement to everything else that we        15:03:02

7 have.                                                      15:03:05

8    Q.  And then over in your Impressions section you       15:03:05

9 said "blind spot OS."  That's the blind spot on the left   15:03:08

10 eye.  Right?                                               15:03:13

11    A.  Correct.  It's kind of a reference to the           15:03:13

12 floaters that the patient was noticing as well.            15:03:16

13    Q.  And you were aware of the patient's previous        15:03:19

14 surgeries.  Correct?                                       15:03:23

15    A.  Indirectly.  In the patient we can see the          15:03:24

16 artificial lenses in place --                              15:03:31

17    Q.  I think if you go to the next page, Page 35, you    15:03:34

18 documented, if that's your handwriting -- is this your     15:03:38

19 handwriting, sir?                                          15:03:41

20    A.  No.  This is the technician's handwriting.          15:03:42

21    Q.  Oh, so you didn't author this note.  Your           15:03:44

22 technician did?                                            15:03:47

23    A.  My portion is on the other page.  That's my         15:03:48

24 handwriting.                                               15:03:53

25    Q.  Do you review this page when you examine the        15:03:54
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1 patient?                                                   15:03:57

2    A.  Yes.  They're back to back.                         15:03:57

3    Q.  Did you see the -- it's about halfway down the      15:03:59

4 page there, it says "Previous laser or surgery"?           15:04:03

5    A.  Yes.                                                15:04:05

6    Q.  Can you kind of interpret that for us?  What do     15:04:06

7 all those things mean?                                     15:04:12

8    A.  It looks like CE with IOL OU.  That's               15:04:13

9 basically -- it looks like it's cataract extraction with   15:04:17

10 the placement of an intraocular lens both eyes.  Next is   15:04:20

11 comma and then ICL, or intraocular contact lens            15:04:26

12 implants; OU, both eyes basically; and then a comma and    15:04:33

13 then is referencing a YAG laser capsulotomy to the left    15:04:37

14 eye.                                                       15:04:43

15    Q.  You had said this patient presented for floaters?   15:04:45

16    A.  Yes.                                                15:04:52

17    Q.  Right?                                              15:04:52

18        And you documented that the patient had a blind     15:04:53

19 spot in the left eye?                                      15:04:56

20    A.  Yes.                                                15:04:58

21    Q.  You saw that there's documentation that there was   15:04:58

22 a lens placed?                                             15:05:00

23    A.  Yes.                                                15:05:02

24    Q.  And you saw that there was documentation of a       15:05:02

25 previous cataract surgery?                                 15:05:05
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1    A.  Yes.                                                15:05:07

2    Q.  And you saw that there was also documentation of    15:05:07

3 a previous laser surgery in the left eye as well.          15:05:10

4 Right?                                                     15:05:13

5    A.  Correct.                                            15:05:13

6    Q.  Can any of those things be risk factors for a       15:05:13

7 possible retinal tear?                                     15:05:19

8    A.  Yes.                                                15:05:20

9    Q.  Would you consider that to be a complex             15:05:20

10 presentation for a patient?                                15:05:23

11    A.  It's subjective, I suppose.  Some things may be     15:05:24

12 complex to somebody else, simple to, you know, yet         15:05:33

13 another person.  Relative.  I don't want to get too        15:05:36

14 bogged down --                                             15:05:38

15    Q.  I think your expert --                              15:05:41

16        MS. HUETH:  Sorry.  Can he just be permitted to     15:05:42

17 finish his answer?                                         15:05:44

18    A.  Yeah.  I don't know how to judge whether            15:05:46

19 something is complex or simple.                            15:05:49

20 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            15:05:49

21    Q.  Dr. Hou --                                          15:05:55

22    A.  What might be complex to somebody is simple to      15:05:56

23 somebody else.                                             15:05:59

24    Q.  Do you recall Dr. Hou testifying that this was a    15:05:59

25 relatively complex presentation for such a patient?        15:06:03
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1    A.  Maybe relative to another patient who hasn't had    15:06:05

2 all this.  That, I could understand.                       15:06:10

3    Q.  Do you recall Dr. Hou testifying that these         15:06:13

4 things can be risk factors for a tear?                     15:06:15

5    A.  Sure.  I agree.                                     15:06:18

6    Q.  And you had said also that you had never done a     15:06:20

7 laser treatment on a patient that didn't have a tear.      15:06:27

8 Right?                                                     15:06:30

9    A.  Yes.  I think the idea there is that you don't      15:06:30

10 just shoot a laser into a region that someone says "Hey,   15:06:35

11 there's a tear there" but you don't actually see one.      15:06:42

12    Q.  And you've also said that if a tear is not          15:06:44

13 visible in the clinic, that you've seen it in the OR.      15:06:46

14 Right?                                                     15:06:49

15    A.  Ask the question again.                             15:06:49

16    Q.  At the end of your testimony with Ms. Hueth, you    15:06:51

17 had stated if a tear is not visible in the clinic, that    15:06:55

18 you can see it in the OR when you're operating.  Right?    15:06:59

19 It's easier?                                               15:07:01

20    A.  Often, but not always.                              15:07:02

21    Q.  How would that happen?  Would a patient be          15:07:04

22 sedated typically?                                         15:07:08

23    A.  I want to answer the how would it happen first.     15:07:08

24    Q.  Sure.                                               15:07:12

25    A.  Because there's two questions that you asked at     15:07:13
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1 the same time.  The how is the conditions are certainly    15:07:16

2 more ideal in the operating room, as we've heard from      15:07:24

3 the other physicians as well, to reveal pathology that     15:07:27

4 wouldn't otherwise be seen in the clinic.                  15:07:33

5    Q.  Okay.  But that would be if they had a confirmed    15:07:36

6 tear.  Right?                                              15:07:40

7    A.  No.  That's not what we're saying at all.  We're    15:07:41

8 saying that pathology that is -- that is present in the    15:07:44

9 clinic but not visible is sometimes more visible or        15:07:50

10 easily -- more easily seen in the operating room with      15:07:54

11 kind of the more ideal instrumentation.                    15:07:59

12    Q.  What kind of -- I'm sorry, Doctor.  What kind       15:08:07

13 of --                                                      15:08:09

14    A.  Tears, for example, that may be very, very small    15:08:09

15 that you don't see in the clinic are more easily           15:08:15

16 identifiable in the operating room.                        15:08:19

17    Q.  Okay.  So I understand that you mean it's a tear    15:08:21

18 that you can't really see in the clinic on an              15:08:24

19 examination but is present and needs to be fixed and is    15:08:26

20 more easily visualized in that surgical setting?           15:08:31

21    A.  Correct.  Sometimes the tears are even suspected    15:08:35

22 to be even smaller than the operating room equipment can   15:08:39

23 identify.                                                  15:08:42

24    Q.  And that would probably be a tear that's not        15:08:43

25 going to be picked up on a B-scan.  Right?                 15:08:47
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1    A.  Typically, no.                                      15:08:49

2    Q.  You said it's got to be a big tear to pick it up    15:08:50

3 on a B-scan.  Right?                                       15:08:54

4    A.  It's a lot easier to see a bigger tear.             15:08:55

5    Q.  So a B-scan is more useful for viewing a detached   15:08:56

6 retina, not a torn retina?                                 15:09:01

7    A.  I would agree with that.                            15:09:04

8    Q.  Okay.  Now, you had said the time of the day that   15:09:05

9 you saw the patient, it was later in the day.  Correct?    15:09:08

10    A.  Yes.                                                15:09:11

11    Q.  You had said that it would have been hard to get    15:09:12

12 ahold of Dr. Keel.  Right?                                 15:09:19

13    A.  Yes.                                                15:09:22

14    Q.  Did you attempt to call Dr. Keel?                   15:09:22

15    A.  No.                                                 15:09:25

16    Q.  Did anybody from your office call Dr. Keel?         15:09:25

17    A.  It appears that there was a referral at some        15:09:28

18 point.                                                     15:09:32

19    Q.  From Dr. Keel?                                      15:09:32

20    A.  Yeah.  There has to be some communication with      15:09:34

21 their office and ours, such that we even know that the     15:09:38

22 patient's expected.                                        15:09:43

23    Q.  Exactly.  So it's likely that they had sent this    15:09:45

24 patient over and contacted your office, because it was     15:09:49

25 on your schedule.  She just didn't walk in off the         15:09:52
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1 street.  Right?                                            15:09:56

2    A.  Because it was on my schedule but it was added      15:09:56

3 late in the day.  So in other words, I'm seeing the        15:09:59

4 patients that are known from me from, say, for example,    15:10:03

5 the day before, that schedule is set.  But during the      15:10:07

6 day, you know, for any number of reasons I could have      15:10:11

7 someone added to my schedule.  Not necessarily without     15:10:16

8 me knowing.  It can happen even late in the day.           15:10:21

9    Q.  Certainly.  And you said you never do a B-scan on   15:10:25

10 every single patient.  Right?                              15:10:28

11    A.  It's not never.  Never is a strong word.  We're     15:10:29

12 saying that I don't provide a B-scan on every single       15:10:33

13 patient.                                                   15:10:37

14    Q.  So you don't always provide a B-scan?               15:10:37

15    A.  Correct.                                            15:10:40

16    Q.  Approximately how many patients do you provide a    15:10:41

17 B-scan to?                                                 15:10:44

18    A.  Per day or...                                       15:10:45

19    Q.  Just -- so say there's a patient that's a STAT      15:10:48

20 referral from another practitioner.  Do you always         15:10:52

21 provide a B-scan on those?                                 15:10:55

22    A.  No. No, no.                                         15:10:56

23    Q.  Why did you do it in this case?                     15:10:57

24    A.  I felt it would assist in us just trying to be as   15:10:59

25 thorough as possible.                                      15:11:05
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1    Q.  So you were looking for a possible tear or          15:11:06

2 detachment?                                                15:11:12

3    A.  I was looking for anything that might help us       15:11:12

4 find something of substance.                               15:11:15

5    Q.  You've been sitting here all day listening to the   15:11:16

6 questions back and forth between Dr. Friedlander and       15:11:19

7 Dr. Hou.  Right?                                           15:11:23

8    A.  Yes.                                                15:11:23

9    Q.  You've been paying pretty close attention?          15:11:23

10    A.  Yes.                                                15:11:27

11    Q.  There's been lots of questions about all the exam   15:11:28

12 notes from the -- let me get it right -- the Center for    15:11:30

13 Sight.  Do you recall those sort of questions?             15:11:32

14    A.  Sure.                                               15:11:33

15    Q.  Do you remember Ms. Hueth asking extensively of     15:11:34

16 Dr. Friedlander about office notes that said there was a   15:11:39

17 sub temporal horseshoe tear?                               15:11:46

18    A.  You have to rephrase that one.                      15:11:49

19    Q.  Let me refresh your memory.  Maybe we can do it     15:11:51

20 with the help of the record.  Can you turn at Exhibit 5    15:11:56

21 of the IC exhibits, and we're going to look at Page 110.   15:11:59

22    A.  Yes.                                                15:12:04

23    Q.  Ms. Hueth questioned extensively both               15:12:04

24 Dr. Friedlander and Dr. Hou about this horseshoe tear.     15:12:10

25    A.  Okay.                                               15:12:13
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1    Q.  Do you recall that?                                 15:12:14

2    A.  Yes.                                                15:12:15

3    Q.  All right.  And then if you look at Page 110,       15:12:15

4 she's saying that the tear has now moved to the nose       15:12:18

5 side.  Right?                                              15:12:22

6        MS. HUETH:  Objection.  That misstates my           15:12:24

7 question.                                                  15:12:28

8        MR. CUMINGS:  Ms. Halstead.                         15:12:36

9        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  You want to rephrase     15:12:36

10 the question.                                              15:12:39

11 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            15:12:39

12    Q.  If you look at Page 111, sir --                     15:12:45

13    A.  111?                                                15:12:49

14    Q.  Yes.                                                15:12:51

15    A.  111.                                                15:12:51

16    Q.  111.  Just a little foundation here.  It says       15:12:52

17 appears to be a macula-on RD?                              15:12:57

18    A.  Yes.                                                15:13:03

19    Q.  Retinal detachment?                                 15:13:04

20    A.  Yes.                                                15:13:06

21    Q.  Right?                                              15:13:07

22        And then on the previous page, OS, it says          15:13:08

23 superior OD with horseshoe tear, macula appears to be      15:13:11

24 on.                                                        15:13:18

25    A.  Yes.                                                15:13:19
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1    Q.  Right?                                              15:13:21

2        And a few pages past that, on the 3/13 note,        15:13:22

3 which was the first time that Dr. Keel referred the        15:13:27

4 patient to your office, that's on Page 118.                15:13:29

5    A.  118.  Yes.                                          15:13:32

6    Q.  See the OS side there on the fundus --              15:13:40

7    A.  Yes.                                                15:13:42

8    Q.  It says superotemporal horseshoe tear?              15:13:43

9    A.  Yes.                                                15:13:48

10    Q.  Now let's turn back to Dr. Pezda's note.  This is   15:13:48

11 the hand-drawn one we looked at at the very start.  Do     15:13:52

12 you recall that?                                           15:13:55

13    A.  Yes.                                                15:13:55

14    Q.  This is the superotemporal side we had discussed.   15:13:55

15 Right?                                                     15:13:59

16    A.  Yes.                                                15:13:59

17    Q.  So that's where the tear occurred?                  15:14:00

18    A.  It appears so.                                      15:14:02

19    Q.  That's where the detachment occurred here?          15:14:04

20    A.  Appears so.                                         15:14:07

21    Q.  Right in that exact spot?                           15:14:09

22    A.  Approximately.                                      15:14:10

23    Q.  And you said you never saw that record?             15:14:11

24    A.  Which record did I not see?                         15:14:15

25    Q.  Any of the records from the Center For Eyesight     15:14:17
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1 is what I recall you saying.                               15:14:21

2    A.  Correct.                                            15:14:23

3    Q.  There's been a lot of talk about how these          15:14:23

4 records aren't accurate, but you didn't see them.          15:14:26

5 Correct?                                                   15:14:29

6    A.  Not until after.                                    15:14:30

7    Q.  Not until after.                                    15:14:31

8        Then looking at Dr. Pezda's record, it's            15:14:32

9 consistent with that first note from Dr. Keel.  Sub        15:14:35

10 temporal tear?                                             15:14:44

11    A.  Superotemporal.                                     15:14:44

12    Q.  Superotemporal.  I'm sorry.                         15:14:45

13        So that's consistent with that first note, and      15:14:46

14 you also stated that you've called referring providers     15:14:46

15 in some cases but not all cases.  Right?                   15:14:49

16    A.  Yes.                                                15:14:52

17    Q.  You didn't call the provider in this case?          15:14:52

18    A.  Yes.                                                15:14:56

19    Q.  You had a STAT referral on 3/13?                    15:14:56

20    A.  It was -- yes.                                      15:15:00

21    Q.  Same-day referral?                                  15:15:00

22    A.  Yes.  Appears so.                                   15:15:02

23    Q.  This patient had previous cataract surgery?         15:15:03

24    A.  Yes.                                                15:15:07

25    Q.  And an intraocular lens placement?                  15:15:08
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1    A.  Yes.                                                15:15:11

2    Q.  A YAG laser surgery?                                15:15:11

3    A.  Yes.                                                15:15:13

4    Q.  What you documented as a blind pot in the left      15:15:13

5 eye?                                                       15:15:17

6    A.  Yes.                                                15:15:17

7    Q.  Correct?  Right?                                    15:15:18

8        And new and worsening eye vision with the           15:15:21

9 floaters?                                                  15:15:26

10    A.  That -- her complaint was floaters.                 15:15:26

11    Q.  Correct.  So is it likely that you just missed      15:15:29

12 the tear on your sub temporal -- your scleral depression   15:15:32

13 exam?                                                      15:15:37

14    A.  I don't feel like I did.                            15:15:37

15    Q.  You said that you can't be certain that you         15:15:39

16 missed it is how I believe you characterized it.           15:15:44

17    A.  Not 100 percent certain, but I don't feel I did.    15:15:46

18    Q.  Did this complaint end up in a lawsuit?             15:15:50

19    A.  Yes.                                                15:15:53

20    Q.  Did you pay out on that lawsuit?                    15:15:53

21        MS. HUETH:  I'm going to object to relevance        15:15:55

22 because whether or not a doctor resolved a case or         15:15:59

23 settled a case is not indicative of whether or not he      15:16:02

24 met the standard of care unless it was established in      15:16:05

25 that lawsuit by a preponderance of the evidence that the   15:16:08
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1 doctor committed malpractice.                              15:16:11

2        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Sustained.               15:16:14

3 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            15:16:16

4    Q.  Dr. Loo, you've opined about the standard of care   15:16:18

5 in this case.  Isn't that correct?                         15:16:21

6    A.  Yes.                                                15:16:22

7    Q.  You felt that you met the standard of care?         15:16:23

8    A.  Yes.                                                15:16:25

9    Q.  Did you schedule this patient for a follow-up?      15:16:26

10    A.  The follow-up was not a definite day.  It was       15:16:29

11 under conditions that would highly merit a follow-up.      15:16:36

12    Q.  Is it something that you scheduled anything?        15:16:41

13    A.  No, nothing scheduled.                              15:16:43

14    Q.  Nothing scheduled.  Okay.                           15:16:45

15        And your colleague found a tear that resulted in    15:16:50

16 a detachment the very next day in the same spot that       15:16:51

17 Dr. Keel had seen it?                                      15:16:54

18    A.  Appears so.                                         15:16:57

19        MR. CUMINGS:  No more questions.  Thank you,        15:16:58

20 Doctor.                                                    15:17:04

21        MS. HUETH:  I just have a few follow-up, if         15:17:04

22 that's okay.                                               15:17:06

23        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Go ahead, Ms. Hueth.     15:17:07

24 ///                                                        15:17:07

25 ///                                                        15:17:07
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1                   REDIRECT EXAMINATION                     15:17:07

2 BY MS. HUETH:                                              15:17:07

3    Q.  Doctor, Counsel was asking you about the            15:17:12

4 patient's potential risk factors for a retinal tear.       15:17:14

5 Right?                                                     15:17:18

6    A.  Yes.                                                15:17:18

7    Q.  Okay.  And you acknowledged that the patient's      15:17:18

8 prior ocular surgery could be a risk factor for            15:17:21

9 developing a retinal tear?                                 15:17:27

10    A.  Sure.                                               15:17:28

11    Q.  Okay.  You were aware of those prior ocular         15:17:29

12 surgeries at the time you saw the patient.  Is that        15:17:31

13 right?                                                     15:17:34

14    A.  Yes.                                                15:17:34

15    Q.  In light of those risk factors, what else could     15:17:35

16 you do to find the retinal tear?                           15:17:39

17    A.  I'll say that a lot of patients present with a      15:17:41

18 lot of risk factors for anything and everything all the    15:17:44

19 time, but just because someone has a risk factor doesn't   15:17:48

20 change the thoroughness of our exam.  Our exams are        15:17:53

21 meant to be as thorough as possible, regardless of any     15:17:58

22 risk factor.  Someone could have no risk factors and       15:18:01

23 we're still going to look just as hard and do a            15:18:07

24 thorough -- as thorough an examination as possible         15:18:09

25 whether or not those factors are present.                  15:18:12
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1        The risk factors are helpful sometimes in           15:18:13

2 suggesting, you know, Hey, maybe, you know, why don't      15:18:17

3 you look out for certain things that may be associated     15:18:20

4 with those risk factors, but it doesn't make a retinal     15:18:23

5 tear appear just because someone has those risk factors.   15:18:28

6    Q.  Do those risk factors change the way you do your    15:18:32

7 exam?                                                      15:18:35

8    A.  Not at all.  It's the same exam.                    15:18:36

9        MS. HUETH:  Those are all my questions.  Thank      15:18:38

10 you.                                                       15:18:40

11        THE WITNESS:  Thank you.                            15:18:42

12        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Mr. Cumings, did you     15:18:42

13 have anything further?                                     15:18:45

14        MR. CUMINGS:  Yeah.  I just had a couple more       15:18:45

15 questions, Doctor.                                         15:18:48

16                    RECROSS-EXAMINATION                     15:18:48

17 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            15:18:48

18    Q.  You had stated three years later in your response   15:18:50

19 to the Board but nowhere in your previous records or       15:18:52

20 your letter to Dr. Keel on 3/13 that this was a            15:18:55

21 difficult exam.  Do you recall that?                       15:19:00

22    A.  I do.                                               15:19:02

23    Q.  Okay.  And you also had stated that in certain      15:19:02

24 cases you haven't directly visualized a tear in the        15:19:04

25 clinic but you knew the tear was there and corrected       15:19:08
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1 that tear in a surgical setting.  Right?                   15:19:11

2    A.  No.  Rephrase that question because it's -- the     15:19:14

3 inference isn't correct.                                   15:19:18

4    Q.  Certainly, sir.  You had said if a tear's not       15:19:20

5 visible in clinic, the best way to look at it is in the    15:19:24

6 OR.  Right?                                                15:19:28

7    A.  No.  No.  That's not the implication.  Sometimes    15:19:29

8 a tear that is not visible in the clinic can be visible    15:19:33

9 in the OR.  It doesn't mean that a tear is present in      15:19:37

10 the clinic that can only be seen in the operating room.    15:19:41

11 It just means that the OR setting is more ideal, as        15:19:45

12 you've heard from both of the experts here in this case.   15:19:51

13    Q.  And this tear was visible in the clinic.  Right?    15:19:55

14    A.  Not to me.  I didn't see it there.                  15:19:59

15        MR. CUMINGS:  I have no more questions at this      15:20:05

16 time, Doctor.  Thank you for your time.                    15:20:07

17        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth, it's your     15:20:09

18 witness.  I'll give you the last question, if you have     15:20:12

19 one.                                                       15:20:12

20               FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION                 15:20:12

21 BY MS. HUETH:                                              15:20:12

22    Q.  Is a patient going to get to the OR without you     15:20:15

23 seeing a tear?                                             15:20:18

24    A.  No.                                                 15:20:19

25        MS. HUETH:  That's it.                              15:20:20
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1        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Do you guys mind if I    15:20:21

2 ask some clarifying questions?                             15:20:23

3        MS. HUETH:  Of course not.                          15:20:25

4        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  The other two tests      15:20:31

5 that were undertaken, not the visual exam, but the OCT     15:20:33

6 and the B-scan ultrasound, were those records part of      15:20:38

7 the record before me?                                      15:20:40

8        THE WITNESS:  Is she asking me?                     15:20:46

9        MS. HUETH:  She's asking me.                        15:20:50

10        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  No, I'm actually         15:20:50

11 asking Mr. Cumings.  I'm sorry.  You can't tell who I'm    15:20:52

12 looking at.                                                15:20:53

13        MR. CUMINGS:  If you look at Defendant's Exhibit    15:20:53

14 No. 5, those are the color copies of the OCT on 3/13,      15:20:58

15 and I think that black one below with the line is the      15:21:04

16 B-scan.                                                    15:21:07

17        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Okay.  Correct me if     15:21:09

18 I'm wrong, but I didn't hear anyone ask the experts if     15:21:10

19 they saw a tear on any of those images or any of those     15:21:13

20 other tests.  Is that correct?                             15:21:16

21        MR. CUMINGS:  No.  I asked Dr. Friedlander that.    15:21:18

22        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  What was his answer,     15:21:21

23 because I don't recall.  I'll get the transcript and       15:21:23

24 I'll look and see, but...                                  15:21:25

25        MR. CUMINGS:  Certainly.  Dr. Loo I think can       15:21:28
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1 back me up on this.  He says that shot in the back, the    15:21:30

2 OCT, is just a picture of the back of the eye.  It's not   15:21:32

3 the entire eye, and the B-scan is a slice.  It's not a     15:21:35

4 picture of the entire eye.  I think there's been a lot     15:21:39

5 of testimony that the B-scan is good for detecting a       15:21:42

6 retinal detachment but not necessarily a retinal tear.     15:21:47

7 If you look actually on Dr. --                             15:21:51

8        MS. HUETH:  Why don't you stay with the question.   15:21:54

9        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Here's what I'm          15:21:58

10 getting at.  No one identified a tear on those other two   15:21:59

11 tests.  Correct?  Neither of the other experts.            15:22:01

12        MS. HUETH:  No.                                     15:22:03

13        MR. CUMINGS:  That's incorrect.  On the OCT scan    15:22:04

14 on 3/14 from the Center for Sight, it's visible there,     15:22:08

15 and actually, Dr. Loo -- Dr. Hou said that as well.        15:22:14

16        MS. HUETH:  That's not what he said.  They said     15:22:17

17 that you can tell that there's fluid and that the macula   15:22:18

18 appears to be off.  No one said anything about a tear      15:22:21

19 being visible on either --                                 15:22:25

20        MR. CUMINGS:  No, a detachment.                     15:22:25

21        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Okay.  I'll look at      15:22:28

22 the record.  I don't want you guys to debate it.  I'll     15:22:28

23 just look it up myself.  Give me one moment.  I want to    15:22:32

24 make sure I don't have any other questions because I       15:22:58

25 wrote them down as we went along.  Some of them were       15:23:01
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1 covered.  I think most of them were.                       15:23:05

2        I think Dr. Loo mentioned that there was a          15:23:09

3 referral and there was a referral form.  Did I             15:23:12

4 misunderstand that?                                        15:23:15

5        MS. HUETH:  I believe so, because Dr. Loo           15:23:16

6 testified that there was no referral form or any sort of   15:23:18

7 written referral that his office received from the         15:23:22

8 Center for Sight.                                          15:23:25

9        I'm so sorry.  Were you asking me or Dr. Loo?       15:23:31

10        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Whoever.  I mean, this   15:23:33

11 is on the record, so I'll look it up.  I was trying to     15:23:35

12 get an understanding.                                      15:23:38

13        MR. CUMINGS:  I believe he testified that           15:23:43

14 somebody in his office spoke to somebody there because     15:23:45

15 the patient was on his schedule.                           15:23:48

16        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Right.  So I             15:23:50

17 understand there was -- I didn't know if there was a       15:23:51

18 referral form that had been sent over, but it sounded      15:23:54

19 like there wasn't or it hadn't gotten to Dr. Loo if it     15:23:56

20 happened.  Again, I'll double check the record.            15:23:58

21        Do my questions raise any further questions for     15:24:06

22 Dr. Loo by either of you?                                  15:24:13

23        MR. CUMINGS:  Just one brief one real fast.         15:24:22

24 ///                                                        15:24:22

25 ///                                                        15:24:22
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1                FURTHER RECROSS-EXAMINATION                 15:24:22

2 BY MR. CUMINGS:                                            15:24:22

3    Q.  Dr. Loo, can you see this page?  It's the color     15:24:26

4 scans from your office.  I just want to confirm, that's    15:24:30

5 an OCT.  Right?                                            15:24:33

6    A.  Yes.                                                15:24:34

7    Q.  And that's a B-scan?                                15:24:34

8    A.  Okay.  No, no.  Go up.  That's more of a            15:24:37

9 black-and-white photograph.  The OCT is actually down      15:24:41

10 one and over one.  That one.                               15:24:45

11    Q.  And then that's a B-scan?                           15:24:47

12    A.  That is -- no.  That is a comparison.  It's the     15:24:49

13 computer's comparison between two OCTs.  The B-scan is     15:24:56

14 nowhere on there.                                          15:25:02

15        MR. CUMINGS:  Oh.  Okay.  Thank you, Doctor.        15:25:03

16        THE WITNESS:  Sure.                                 15:25:07

17        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth, anything      15:25:10

18 further?                                                   15:25:12

19        MS. HUETH:  Yes.                                    15:25:13

20               FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION                 15:25:13

21 BY MS. HUETH:                                              15:25:13

22    Q.  Doctor, I'm going to show you what's in the         15:25:14

23 Investigative Committee's Exhibit 4, and it's Bates        15:25:18

24 stamped NSBME 80.  Is this the B-scan ultrasound?          15:25:20

25    A.  That's the B-scan.                                  15:25:26
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1    Q.  Doctor, based upon everything you've reviewed and   15:25:30

2 heard today, did you ever receive anything in writing      15:25:33

3 from the Center for Sight referring the patient to you?    15:25:36

4    A.  No.                                                 15:25:36

5        MR. CUMINGS:  Chelsea, I'm sorry.  What page was    15:25:39

6 that on?                                                   15:25:40

7        MS. HUETH:  80.                                     15:25:41

8        MR. CUMINGS:  Thank you.                            15:25:43

9        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  We're going to move to   15:25:47

10 closings, but I'm going to ask you to both go really       15:25:48

11 slow because you guys have been -- there's a lot of        15:25:52

12 terminology.  This is the first time I'm hearing it.       15:25:56

13 You guys have been both working on this for months, not    15:26:01

14 me.  So go very slow for me because I'm trying to take     15:26:04

15 copious notes.                                             15:26:06

16        MS. HUETH:  Would it be possible to request a       15:26:07

17 15-minute break?  That way I can gather my thoughts and    15:26:10

18 notes and prepare it or give it in a slow, thoughtful      15:26:13

19 manner.                                                    15:26:16

20        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Absolutely.              15:26:16

21        Mr. Cumings?                                        15:26:16

22        MR. CUMINGS:  I have no objection to that.          15:26:18

23        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  It's 3:26, according     15:26:20

24 to my clock.  We'll come back at 3:45.                     15:26:23

25        MS. HUETH:  Thank you.                              15:26:30
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1                            ***                             15:26:32

2         (RECESS TAKEN FROM 3:26 P.M. TO 3:48 P.M.)         15:26:32

3                            ***                             15:48:31

4        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  We're back on the        15:48:31

5 record.  Go ahead and do your closing, Mr. Cumings.        15:48:32

6                     CLOSING STATEMENT                      15:48:36

7        MR. CUMINGS:  On behalf of the Investigative        15:48:36

8 Committee, I want to thank the hearing officer,            15:48:39

9 Ms. Halstead; Ms. Smith, the court reporter; Dr. Loo's     15:48:40

10 counsel, and Dr. Loo himself for your good work today,     15:48:43

11 and all the witnesses for their time and consideration.    15:48:47

12        As I mentioned in my opening statement, we're       15:48:49

13 here today to present evidence so the Board can            15:48:51

14 determine if Dr. Loo violated the Medical Practice Act.    15:48:55

15 As you heard from Dr. Friedlander, the Board's expert,     15:48:57

16 an ophthalmologist practicing for decades in Nevada, it    15:48:59

17 can be difficult to diagnose a torn retina.  However,      15:49:05

18 after a STAT referral, it is the ophthalmologist's         15:49:05

19 responsibility to treat a patient with a torn retina.      15:49:09

20        Dr. Friedlander first testified that Patient A      15:49:12

21 had a confirmed diagnosis of a superotemporal horseshoe    15:49:13

22 tear by Dr. Keel, the optometrist who made the STAT        15:49:18

23 referral to Retina Consultants of Nevada, right where      15:49:20

24 Dr. Pezda, Dr. Loo's partner, found a tear on March 14th   15:49:24

25 after the retina detached.                                 15:49:26
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1        Secondly, Dr. Friedlander testified that Dr. Loo    15:49:27

2 failed to diagnose and treat Patient A's torn retina.      15:49:30

3 Despite Dr. Loo's self-serving response to the IC's        15:49:36

4 allegation letter three years after the events in          15:49:38

5 question, asserting that he was not aware of the           15:49:41

6 situation, Dr. Loo's own records demonstrate that he was   15:49:43

7 looking for a detached retina and simply missed the        15:49:44

8 horseshoe tear as he doesn't always perform a B-scan.      15:49:50

9 He himself stated that he cannot be sure that he didn't    15:49:50

10 miss this torn retina.                                     15:49:53

11        Third, if what Dr. Loo asserts in his response is   15:49:55

12 true, it does not excuse the fact that he failed to        15:49:58

13 inquire why Patient A was referred -- was referred STAT    15:50:00

14 to Retina Consultants of Nevada on the same day.           15:50:03

15 Dr. Loo has in the past called referring providers for     15:50:07

16 additional information.  Despite a large amount of         15:50:10

17 testimony being expelled on the time of day which the      15:50:12

18 referral occurred and whether or not Dr. Keel was          15:50:14

19 available, it appears that when it mattered, Dr. Loo       15:50:16

20 didn't pick up the phone and call.                         15:50:21

21        Dr. Hou, the Respondent's own expert, himself       15:50:21

22 recognizes the importance of appropriate management of     15:50:25

23 such a patient.  He at least schedules follow-ups for      15:50:26

24 his referrals with torn retinas.                           15:50:30

25        Dr. Hou and Dr. Friedlander's testimony was         15:50:31
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1 remarkably consistent.  The best way to diagnose a torn    15:50:34

2 retina is with a scleral depression examination and not    15:50:38

3 fancy imaging or B-scans, which are unlikely to detect a   15:50:42

4 tear, even by an ultrasound expert, as Dr. Hou             15:50:46

5 testified.                                                 15:50:50

6        Dr. Loo also agrees that when a tear cannot be      15:50:50

7 visualized in the clinic, it can be found and treated in   15:50:54

8 the OR so long as they know it's there.  However, this     15:50:57

9 can be difficult, and Dr. Loo stated that he didn't        15:51:01

10 bother to obtain records or contact Dr. Keel and           15:51:02

11 admitted if he did, it wouldn't have changed his mind.     15:51:05

12        If it was not for Dr. Loo's failure to              15:51:08

13 appropriately diagnose and treat the patient and his       15:51:08

14 failure to follow up with Dr. Keel, Patient A's retina     15:51:11

15 would not have detached and necessitated an emergency      15:51:14

16 surgery to reattach the retina.                            15:51:16

17        As Dr. Friedlander stated, torn and detached        15:51:19

18 retinas are commonplace for an ophthalmologist and it is   15:51:21

19 their responsibility to follow the patient to ensure       15:51:23

20 that they don't suffer the complications incurred from a   15:51:25

21 detached retina such as Patient A did.                     15:51:28

22        The evidence and testimony presented today show     15:51:31

23 clearly that Dr. Loo missed the torn retina.  He did not   15:51:33

24 confirm with the referring optometrist what Patient A's    15:51:38

25 STAT referral was, and furthermore, his records            15:51:38
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1 demonstrate that he either failed to perform or document   15:51:41

2 the thorough examination of Patient A's left eye, which    15:51:42

3 was billed per his CPT codes.                              15:51:47

4        The difficulty of Patient A's examination is only   15:51:50

5 documented in one place and one place only, and that's     15:51:51

6 in his letter to the Board three years later.  The         15:51:54

7 exhibits admitted here today, along with the testimony,    15:51:57

8 support the allegations of malpractice and a failure to    15:52:00

9 maintain proper medical records, and on behalf of the      15:52:03

10 Investigative Committee, we ask the Board to consider      15:52:05

11 the record that was presented here today and render the    15:52:06

12 appropriate findings and discipline.  Thank you very       15:52:09

13 much.                                                      15:52:12

14        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Thank you,               15:52:13

15 Mr. Cumings.                                               15:52:15

16        I'm going to switch panes with Ms. Hueth so I can   15:52:17

17 take my copious notes.                                     15:52:19

18        MR. CUMINGS:  I hope that wasn't too fast.  I'm     15:52:22

19 sorry if it was.                                           15:52:25

20        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  You were a little        15:52:26

21 fast, but we all do that.  You weren't too fast that I     15:52:28

22 didn't catch it, and if you were too fast, the court       15:52:31

23 reporter would have told you to slow down, I'm sure.       15:52:32

24 I've been told that many, many times by court reporters.   15:52:34

25        Ms. Hueth, go ahead.                                15:52:39
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1        MS. HUETH:  Thank you.                              15:52:41

2                     CLOSING STATEMENT                      15:52:41

3        MS. HUETH:  On behalf of Dr. Loo, it's been my      15:52:42

4 privilege to defend Dr. Loo throughout this process.       15:52:45

5 Dr. Loo takes this matter very seriously and believes      15:52:50

6 very strongly that he met the standard of care and that    15:52:54

7 his care of the patient was reasonable and that his        15:52:57

8 records were appropriate.                                  15:52:59

9        Malpractice is the failure to use reasonable        15:53:01

10 care, skill, or knowledge ordinarily used under similar    15:53:05

11 circumstances.  Simply the claim that Dr. Loo allegedly    15:53:08

12 missed a retinal tear does not automatically constitute    15:53:12

13 malpractice.  It is not strict liability.  At the end of   15:53:17

14 the day, whether or not Dr. Loo committed malpractice      15:53:21

15 comes down to whether or not his care was reasonable.      15:53:24

16        Dr. Friedlander agrees that anybody can miss a      15:53:29

17 retinal tear and that it is not malpractice.               15:53:32

18 Dr. Friedlander agrees that Dr. Loo is very well trained   15:53:37

19 and very well qualified and a good doctor.  In fact,       15:53:41

20 when Dr. Friedlander reviewed Dr. Loo's records,           15:53:45

21 including Dr. Pezda's subsequent note documenting a        15:53:49

22 retinal detachment, he did not think there was             15:53:54

23 malpractice.  He found no malpractice.                     15:53:57

24        Dr. Friedlander testified over and over again       15:54:01

25 regarding the circumstances in which a retinal tear        15:54:04
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1 cannot be seen in clinic and that it may exist at the      15:54:07

2 time, but that is not malpractice.                         15:54:11

3        All of the experts agree that unless you can see    15:54:14

4 yourself a retinal tear, you do not treat with laser,      15:54:18

5 freezing, or take the patient to the OR.  There's been     15:54:24

6 no expert testimony that Dr. Loo should have taken the     15:54:28

7 patient to the OR without seeing the retinal tear, if it   15:54:32

8 existed at the time, himself.                              15:54:36

9        Dr. Loo testified and the records demonstrate       15:54:42

10 that the patient was added onto his schedule at the end    15:54:45

11 of the day.  Dr. Loo's office staff, as part of their      15:54:48

12 normal protocol, requested the information from the        15:54:52

13 referring provider, including the patient's name, age,     15:54:54

14 demographics, as well as why is the patient being          15:54:59

15 referred, and requested a referral note or the             15:55:02

16 provider's most recent note.  Nothing was sent.  There's   15:55:05

17 nothing in the Center for Sight records to indicate that   15:55:09

18 any documents were sent to Dr. Loo.                        15:55:14

19        Dr. Loo, nonetheless, as was appropriate, as all    15:55:18

20 experts agree, still saw the patient, asked the patient    15:55:21

21 "What brings you in?  What is your chief complaint?"       15:55:25

22 All of the experts agree that the chief complaint is the   15:55:28

23 reason why the patient is there.  And although no one      15:55:31

24 expects the patient to diagnose themselves, they do get    15:55:35

25 a history and symptomatology from the patient.             15:55:41
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1        The patient provides the reason for her visit,      15:55:44

2 why she's been sent there, and that's documented on        15:55:47

3 Page 35, NSBME 35.                                         15:55:50

4        Everyone who has testified, all of the experts,     15:55:55

5 agree scleral depression is uncomfortable.                 15:55:59

6 Dr. Friedlander agreed it is not surprising -- he's not    15:56:03

7 surprised that the patient would find the scleral          15:56:06

8 depression exam uncomfortable and have difficulty          15:56:09

9 tolerating it.  This notion that Dr. Loo somehow made      15:56:13

10 this up three years after the fact is completely           15:56:19

11 dispelled by Dr. Friedlander's own testimony that it's     15:56:23

12 not surprising, given this is the patient's second exam    15:56:27

13 of the day; she's having a bright light flash in her eye   15:56:30

14 and a scleral depressor is pressed upon her eye not just   15:56:33

15 in one spot, but in a 360 around the eye to visualize      15:56:38

16 the retina.  The notion that Dr. Loo somehow made up       15:56:42

17 this theory of this patient having difficulty tolerating   15:56:47

18 the exam is further dispelled by the fact that Dr. Loo     15:56:52

19 took the extra step to get the B-scan ultrasound after     15:56:55

20 his exam.                                                  15:56:59

21        Dr. Loo is not here to testify that the B-scan      15:56:59

22 would have picked up a retinal tear, if there was one,     15:57:02

23 but testified, and as the experts agreed, it can be a      15:57:05

24 supplement; it can be an aid to evaluate the retina to     15:57:09

25 look for potential detachment, tear, but not just those    15:57:13
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1 specifically, to look for any acute pathology.             15:57:17

2        As Dr. Friedlander testified, he agrees that        15:57:21

3 Dr. Loo performed the appropriate exam and it was          15:57:24

4 appropriate to obtain the B-scan ultrasound to evaluate    15:57:27

5 the patient for anything going on that required            15:57:30

6 treatment at the time.                                     15:57:33

7        Ultimately, the scleral depressor tool is the       15:57:36

8 best tool that they have to evaluate the eye.  No one      15:57:40

9 testified that a tear was seen on OCT or the B-scan        15:57:45

10 ultrasound.  However, all of the experts agree it was      15:57:49

11 appropriate and reasonable to obtain both of them.  All    15:57:53

12 of the experts who testified here today agree that         15:57:57

13 Dr. Loo's exam was reasonable.  All of the experts         15:58:00

14 further agree that you can't treat a tear unless you       15:58:06

15 yourself see it.                                           15:58:11

16        Dr. Friedlander explained that he also is often     15:58:14

17 referred patients from an optometrist and the              15:58:17

18 optometrist thinks that they saw a retinal tear.           15:58:20

19 Dr. Friedlander, Dr. Loo, and Dr. Hou all explained how    15:58:25

20 sometimes what may appear to be a retinal tear can         15:58:31

21 actually be something else, and that's why it's            15:58:34

22 incumbent upon the provider to examine the patient and     15:58:37

23 decide for themselves whether or not there's a retinal     15:58:40

24 tear.                                                      15:58:43

25        Every expert who has testified here today agrees    15:58:46
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1 that even if the tear is seen and lasered, the patient     15:58:49

2 can still develop a retinal detachment.  There's been no   15:58:54

3 evidence to -- with the requisite certainty that this      15:58:58

4 patient would not have gone on to develop a retinal        15:59:03

5 detachment even if the tear had been lasered.              15:59:06

6        There has similarly been no evidence -- and it's    15:59:10

7 the Investigative Committee's burden of proof to           15:59:16

8 establish by a preponderance of the evidence -- that       15:59:20

9 Dr. Loo did not use reasonable case.  The Investigative    15:59:22

10 Committee has utterly failed to meet their burden.         15:59:25

11 There's been no evidence that the standard of care         15:59:28

12 required Dr. Loo to call Dr. Keel or her office and        15:59:30

13 again ask, "Please, send over a note.  Please tell me      15:59:34

14 why you're sending this patient here."  There's been no    15:59:38

15 evidence that even if he had done that, he would have      15:59:41

16 gotten any additional information.                         15:59:45

17        But the evidence from the only person who was       15:59:46

18 there on March 13th, 2018, Dr. Loo, was that by the time   15:59:48

19 he saw the patient, it's close to if not after 5 p.m.      15:59:53

20 when most optometrists and ophthalmologists' offices       15:59:57

21 close.  There's no evidence that even if Dr. Loo had       16:00:02

22 called that he would have gotten any additional            16:00:06

23 information.                                               16:00:09

24        But what the evidence has established               16:00:10

25 unequivocally is that Dr. Loo performed a thorough and a   16:00:12
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1 reasonable exam of the patient.                            16:00:17

2        The records have demonstrated and as                16:00:19

3 Dr. Friedlander testified that it's rare for a patient     16:00:23

4 to have a retinal tear without a posterior vitreous        16:00:26

5 detachment, and as records demonstrate, no one -- not      16:00:33

6 Dr. Keel, not the unknown provider who saw patient at      16:00:35

7 the Center for Sight the next day, nor Dr. Loo -- saw      16:00:38

8 evidence of posterior vitreous detachment.  It's only      16:00:42

9 Dr. Pezda who notes that once he has the benefit of also   16:00:46

10 seeing that the patient's developed a full retinal         16:00:48

11 detachment with the macula now off.                        16:00:52

12        At the end of this hearing, the evidence, the       16:00:56

13 testimony, the documents all establish that Dr. Loo        16:01:02

14 performed a thorough, reasonable exam.  The fact that a    16:01:06

15 tear was allegedly missed is not indicative or alone       16:01:10

16 malpractice.  Again, this is not strict liability.  The    16:01:15

17 case has to be examined through the lens of did he act     16:01:18

18 reasonably, and the evidence overwhelmingly suggests and   16:01:22

19 demonstrates that he did, that his records were complete   16:01:30

20 and accurate and included the pertinent information that   16:01:33

21 was needed for the patient's diagnosis and care.           16:01:35

22        Again, thank you for your time and attention to     16:01:39

23 this serious matter.                                       16:01:42

24        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Okay.  Thank you,        16:01:45

25 everyone.  I will take this under advisement and           16:01:49
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1 consider it further once I receive the transcripts.        16:01:52

2        Is there any further matters outside of the         16:01:54

3 merits of the case before we go off the record?            16:02:00

4        MR. CUMINGS:  Just a quick point of order.          16:02:03

5 Dr. Friedlander certainly testified that he thought what   16:02:06

6 occurred was malpractice and I think --                    16:02:10

7        MS. HUETH:  Hold on.  Now you're just making        16:02:11

8 argument --                                                16:02:13

9        MR. CUMINGS:  I'm just saying your                  16:02:14

10 characterization is incorrect.                             16:02:15

11        MS. HUETH:  Your commentary --                      16:02:16

12        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Okay.  Stop.  So we      16:02:18

13 have a record and I will go through it thoroughly and      16:02:19

14 carefully consider this, like I do all matters.  There's   16:02:23

15 a few points that you guys don't agree on, which is why    16:02:26

16 it's transcribed and you get me to make the call.          16:02:29

17        So I will -- what you guys don't know is I go       16:02:32

18 through the record and I actually outline every piece of   16:02:36

19 testimony and generally refer to that when I go through    16:02:39

20 my order.  So if it's in the record, I will review it      16:02:42

21 and consider it.  So that's why I asked if there was       16:02:46

22 anything outside of the merits of the case that we need    16:02:50

23 to discuss.                                                16:02:52

24        Anything outside of the merits, Mr. Cumings?        16:02:56

25        MR. CUMINGS:  No.                                   16:02:59
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1        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  Ms. Hueth?               16:03:00

2        MS. HUETH:  No, thank you.                          16:03:01

3        HEARING OFFICER HALSTEAD:  All right.  Thank you,   16:03:03

4 everyone.  I appreciate your time.                         16:03:03

5        (The proceedings concluded at 4:03 p.m.)
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	vision - way
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	way - yeah
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	way - yeah
	yeah - zoom
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	yeah - zoom
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